

Table of Contents	
Descendants - 3 Generations	2
Surnames	3
Person Index	4
Descendants of Isaac WILLIAMS & Annice	
First Generation	8
Second Generation	10
Third Generation	26
Fourth Generation	46
Sources	78
Place Index	103

Descendants - 3 Generations

```
1 Isaac WILLIAMS ( - 1806) & Annice ( - <1800)
      1 Isaac WILLIAMS ( - >1807)
      2 Rufus WILLIAMS (1750 - 1804) & Eunice PAUL (1756 - <1837)
             1 Capt. Jacob WILLIAMS (1777 - ) & Keziah BREWSTER (~1778 - >1840)
            2 Lyman WILLIAMS (~1781 - ) & Diadesy BRUCE (~1788 - )
             3a Sanford WILLIAMS (1783 - 1856) & Mary JERRALDS (1787 - 1819)
            3b Sanford WILLIAMS (1783 - 1856) & Elizabeth HUDSON (1801 - 1890)
             4 Phebe WILLIAMS (1787 - ) & Alva JUDSON (~1795 - )
             5 Eunice WILLIAMS (~1791 - ) & Orrin ROSS (1791 - )
             6 Elisha WILLIAMS (1795 - )
             7a Harry WILLIAMS (~1799 - 1876) & Susan ELLIS (~1803 - 1865)
             7b Harry WILLIAMS (~1799 - 1876) & Asenath M. HALL (~1824 - )
      3 Avery WILLIAMS ( - 1807)
      4 Peter WILLIAMS ( - >1810)
      5a Paul WILLIAMS (~1767 - 1828) & Martha GEER (<1769 - 1796)
             1a Barnabas WILLIAMS (1792 - 1826) & Sarah SPICER ( - 1817)
            1b Barnabas WILLIAMS (1792 - 1826) & Hannah ALLYN (1792 - 1856)
             2 Eunice WILLIAMS (1794 - 1818) & Austin WESTON
      5b Paul WILLIAMS (~1767 - 1828) & Sarah LATHAM (1764 - 1832)
            1 Dennison M. WILLIAMS (1798 - 1825)
            2 Martha WILLIAMS (~1800 - 1827)
            3 Prudence WILLIAMS (~1803 - 1827) & Richard CHAPMAN (1800 - )
            4 Clarissa WILLIAMS (1807 - 1868) & George William BABCOCK (1803 - 1859)
            5 Joseph L. WILLIAMS (1809 - 1827)
      6 Silas WILLIAMS (1769 - 1847) & Michal WILLIAMS (1771 - 1852)
      7a Prudence WILLIAMS & T. HALSEY
      7b Prudence WILLIAMS & BIXBY
```

C					
-51	ır	n	а	m	es

- A ALFORD, ALLYN, ARMSBURY, AXTELL
- **B** BABCOCK, BEEBE, BIXBY, BREWSTER, BRUCE
- C CARPENTER, CHAPMAN, COOK
- **D** DERBY
- E ELLIS
- **G** GALLAGHER, GEER
- H HALL, HALSEY, HENDERSON, HUDSON
- J JERRALDS, JUDSON
- L LADD, LAMERSON, LATHAM, LAWSON, LEEDS, LIPSCOMB
- M MAXSON, MILLS, MORGAN
- **N** NELSON
- P PAUL
- R RAYMOND, ROSS, ROUNDY
- S SAFFORD, SANDERS, SMITH, SPICER
- T TURNER
- **U** UPSON
- W WESTON, WILDER, WILLIAMS, WRIGHT

Pe	rson	Index —	
UNNAMED (- <1880)	46	BREWSTER	
Annice (- <1800)	9	Charles Jr. (1755 - 1809)	26
Asenath	39	Keziah (~1778 - >1840)	26
Elizabeth	37	BRUCE	
Eunice (~1760 - 1822)	40	Diadesy (~1788 -)	27
Louisa (~1839 -)	76	CARPENTER	
ALFORD		Charles (~1857 -)	71
UNNAMED	76	Darwin J. (1827 -)	70
ALLYN		John (- ~1863)	70
Ephraim (1747 - 1816)	41	Mary (~1849 -)	71
Hannah (1792 - 1856)	41	CHAPMAN	
ARMSBURY		Nathaniel	43
Susannah (1791 - 1873)	68	Richard (1800 -)	43
AXTELL		Richard (1827 -)	75
Alice E. Anna (1852 - 1938)	59	СООК	
Charles Clifford (1844 - 1913)	59	Sarah (1772 - 1866)	35
Myron Williams (1842 -)	59	DERBY	
Hon. Samuel Beach (1819 - 1891)	54	Polly (- 1888)	70
Samuel Loree (1791 - 1855)	55	ELLIS	
Wallace (1860 - 1860)	59	Susan (~1803 - 1865)	39
BABCOCK		GALLAGHER	
Calista Williams (1830 - 1901)	75	Mary Margaret (1817 - 1883)	51
Dennison (1844 - 1899)	77	William Jacob (1780 - 1833)	51
Emeline Clarke (1840 - 1874)	76	GEER	
George William (1803 - 1859)	44	Isaac (1740 -)	23
Samuel (1775 -)	44	Martha (<1769 - 1796)	23
Sarah Susannah (1833 - 1918)	75	HALL	
Williams Pierpont (1835 - 1911)	76	Asenath M. (~1824 -)	39
BEEBE		John	39
UNNAMED	75	HALSEY	
BIXBY		Т.	25
UNNAMED	25	HENDERSON	
		Sarah (~1786 -)	74

Per	son	Index —	
HUDSON		MILLS cont.	
Elizabeth (1801 - 1890)	35	Barney (1828 - 1905)	62
Matthew (1770 - 1852)	35	MORGAN	
JERRALDS		Temperance (1752 - 1799)	41
Mary (1787 - 1819)	34	NELSON	
Sgt. Thomas (~1740 - ~1813)	34	Margaret Ann (1803 - 1852)	63
JUDSON		PAUL	
Alva (~1795 -)	36	Eunice (1756 - <1837)	16
Eluthera (~1839 -)	69	Matthew (1733 - 1793)	16
Orland (~1835 -)	69	RAYMOND	
LADD		Benjamin (1765 - 1858)	72
Judge Charles Green (1822 - 1852)	74	Charles (1851 - 1854)	73
Elizabeth H. (1848 -)	74	Grace (1862 - 1873)	73
Emma E. (1857 - >1892)	74	John Gilbert (1846 -)	73
Roger (1782 - 1859)	74	William Barnabas (1841 - 1888)	73
Walter C. (1846 -)	74	William Gore (1811 - 1870)	72
LAMERSON		ROSS	
Hannah (1790 - 1839)	51	Eleazer	37
LATHAM		Orrin (1791 -)	37
Sarah (1764 - 1832)	23	ROUNDY	
LAWSON		Elizabeth (1740 - 1787)	34
Mary (1733 - 1797)	16	SAFFORD	
LEEDS		Abigail (1777 - 1842)	73
Mary (1727 - 1782)	23	SANDERS	
LIPSCOMB		Nancy (1792 - 1881)	55
Nelson (~1830 - 1894)	68	SMITH	
MAXSON		Hepzibah	43
Daniel (1787 - 1858)	68	SPICER	
Daniel Horace (1823 - 1893)	67	Capt. Amos (1762 - 1830)	40
Daniel Horace (1867 -)	68	Sarah (- 1817)	40
Susan Elizabeth (1870 - 1943)	68	TURNER	
MILLS		Anna (1762 - 1857)	26
Barnabas (1801 - 1880)	62		

Person Index =

UPSON		WILLIAMS cont.	
Lucy M. (~1844 -)	77	Isaac (- >1807)	10
WESTON		Capt. Jacob (1777 -)	26
Austin	42	John (<1810 -)	46
Horace Steele (1817 -)	75	John Gallagher (1841 - 1870)	52
WILDER		Joseph L. (1809 - 1827)	44
Jane	75	Juliette F. (1838 - 1863)	68
WILLIAMS		Lyman (~1781 -)	27
Acy (~1818 -)	47	Lyman (~1815 -)	46
Adaline (1852 - 1895)	53	Martha (~1800 - 1827)	42
Adaline S. (1819 - 1893)	53	Mary Jerralds (1842 - 1891)	52
Avery (- 1807)	17	Mary Melissa (1830 - 1913)	61
Barnabas (1792 - 1826)	40	Michal (1771 - 1852)	24
Burdick (~1809 -)	46	Miron Pease (1813 - 1884)	48
Calista (~1835 -)	71	Olive Alice (1834 - 1907)	67
Clarissa (1807 - 1868)	43	Oliver Geer (1815 - <1817)	72
David Gallagher (1850 -)	53	Oliver Spicer (1817 - >1828)	72
Dennison M. (1798 - 1825)	42	Orrin (~1859 -)	46
Elisha (1795 -)	37	Paul (~1767 - 1828)	18
Eliza Ann (1818 - 1865)	72	Paulina Peron (1824 -)	73
Emeline (1819 - 1908)	59	Peter (- >1810)	17
Emeline (1854 - 1918)	53	Phebe (1787 -)	36
Emeline L. (1827 - 1874)	69	Prudence	24
Emma Caroline (1845 - 1917)	53	Prudence (~1803 - 1827)	42
Eunice (~1791 -)	37	Prudence (1847 - 1907)	53
Eunice (1794 - 1818)	41	Rufus (1750 - 1804)	10
Eunice (1822 - >1828)	73	Sabrina (~1822 -)	47
Florence Maria (1849 - 1922)	53	Sanford (1783 - 1856)	28
George L. (~1830 -)	71	Silas (1769 - 1847)	24
Hannah Elizabeth (1844 - 1919)	52	William Gallagher (1839 - 1841)	52
Hannah Ermina (1826 - 1868)	73	WRIGHT	
Harry (~1799 - 1876)	38	Almon D. (~1830 - 1862)	62
Isaac (- 1806)	8	Mary Corinthia (1849 - 1887)	62

Person Index

WRIGHT cont.

Warren Francis (1852 - 1937) 62

First Generation

1. Isaac WILLIAMS

Death: 1806, Groton?, New London, Connecticut¹

Flags: Brick Wall

• Name given as Isaac. Lived in Ledyard, now [sic] Groton, Conn.¹

 \bullet Possibly from Westerly, R. I. - boundary dispute between R. I. & CT not settled until 1728. 1395

Research: • Look for in 1790

- 1800 Census: Groton, New London, Connecticut. 00010/00100. Perhaps the correct family; the only Isaac Williams in Groton, but he may be too young. Perhaps this is his son, Isaac. 6349
- Perhaps Isaac is this Richard. 7732

General: • Ledyard is a town in the southeastern part of Connecticut that, although it is predominantly rural in part, is rapidly becoming suburban in character. Bordered on the West by the Thames River with its gently rolling, tree covered hills and occasional outcroppings of ledge, it stretches off the east bordering Mystic and Stonington, and is approximately 40 square miles in area. Originally Pequot Indian territory, the first land grants to the early settlers were assigned as part of New London territory. In 1705, land on the eastern side of the Great (Pequot) River became the independent town of Groton within which the present boundaries of Ledyard exist. Early land records and legal transactions referred to this location as Groton until 1836, when the residents of this part of the North or Second Society of Groton incorporated and took the name of Ledyard. The town was named after Colonel William Ledyard, who was the commander of the Colonial forces that defended Fort Griswold in 1781 at the Battle of Groton Heights. ²²¹¹

• This book is an attempt at the early family records of William Williams of New London, Conn., but is incomplete [since] many of the early records were destroyed by war and fire during the War of the Revolution, the Battle of Groton

First Generation

Heights, etc. Moreover, so many by the name of Williams came into New London County and settled at New London, Groton, Stonington, Norwich and Vicinity at about the same dates, several Families using the same names for their children, even in the same town, and especially as often no Family records were kept, it has been very difficult to collect the facts from descendants, or even to find many of them.

The author has worked on this problem for over 40 years. Some of the descendants of Robert Williams of Roxbury, Mass. came into Connecticut and settled at Stonington and Pomfret, Conn., and many other Connecticut Towns, and intermarried with descendants of Williams of New London County. Wheeler's *History of Stonington, Conn.*, gives descendants largely of Robert Williams of Roxbury.

Then after the War of the Revolution scores of descendants by the name of Williams removed to New Hampshire, Vermont and Massachusetts, New York State, the Western Reserve in Ohio, to Pennsylvania and even farther west.⁹⁴

```
Spouse: Annice<sup>1</sup> (-bef 1800)
```

Death: bef 1800⁶³⁴⁹

• Eunice?⁷⁷³²

7 Children...

- i. Isaac (->1807)
- 3 ii. **Rufus** (1750-1804)
- 4 iii. **Avery** (-1807)
- 5 iv. **Peter** (->1810)
- 6 v. **Paul** (~1767-1828)
- 7 vi. **Silas** (1769-1847)
- 8 vii. Prudence

Descendants of Isaac WILLIAMS & Annice

Second Generation

Family of Isaac WILLIAMS (1) & Annice

2. Isaac WILLIAMS (Isaac¹)

Death: aft 1807¹³⁹⁵

Father: 1. Isaac WILLIAMS (-1806)

Mother: **Annice**¹ (-bef 1800)

• The name Silas is apparently "by tradition" another brother of Rufus and since she [Chotty McMorran] could find only one Silas who was a known brother to Isaac, Avery, and Peter, she has tentatively assumed them all to be siblings. Obviously more work needs to be done. 1395

3. Rufus WILLIAMS (Isaac¹)

Birth: 1750, New London County?, Connecticut¹

Removal: abt 1788, Huntington, Chittenden, Vermont 1406

Death: Jan 1804, Huntington, Chittenden, Vermont 1395,1406,1413

Father: 1. Isaac WILLIAMS (-1806)

Mother: Annice¹ (-bef 1800)

RUFUS WILLIAMS

1750-1805

Lived in Groton, Conn. and Huntington, Vt.¹

- "Chotty's" notes indicate no proof of the parentage of Paul, Rufus and Prudence. 1395
- In Abby Hemenway's Vermont Historical Gazetteer, there is an excerpt on the history of Huntington, Chittenden county, with the following quotations:
- "...settlements were begun about 1788...John Thomas and Rufus Williams,...made each their pitch on the east Hill the one north and the other east of John Martin, and both adjoining his." 1406
 - "...Rufus Williams was the first tailor who cut and made men's clothes." 1406

"In January, 1805 [sic], Rufus Williams (spoken of before as one of the first settlers) was instantly killed by the fall of a tree blown down upon him in a high

wind, as he went out to fodder his cattle." 1406

- "[These settlers in the town of Huntington about 1789], were closely followed by Thomas and Rufus Williams, who each pitched next to John Martin on East Hill, the one north and the other east of him." ¹⁴⁰⁷
- 1789 About this time Thomas and Rufus Williams settled on East Hill; Abel Turner, John Fitch, and Samuel Fargo in the Buel's Gore section of town; and Stephen Squires in Sherman Hollow. 1408
- Know all Men by these Presents –

That I, Jonathan Spafford, of Williston, Chittenden County and State of Vermont. For the Consideration of Thirty pounds — Money Paid to my full Satisfaction by Rufus Williams of Huntington in Chittenden County and State of Vermont, have and hereby do fully give Grant, Sell and Confirm unto the said Rufus Williams, his Heirs and Assigns forever, a certain Piece of Land in Huntington as Described as Follows:

Lot No. 35 Surveyd to Silas (Nogges?) Containing one Hundred acres of Land, for [First Heirs P?] reference being had to the Survey Bill of said Lot. To have and to hold Said Granted Premises, with all the Privileges and Appurtenances thereof, to the said Rufus Williams, his Heirs and Assigns, to his and their own issue and behalf forever, and I, the said Jonathan Spafford, for myself and Heirs, Executors, and Administrators, do covenant with the said Rufus that until the [Ensealing?] these Presents, I am the Sole owner of the Premises and that they are free from every Incumbrance, and I hereby Engage to Warrant and Defend the Same against all Lawful Claims whatever. In Witness whereof I here unto set my Hand and Seal this 20th Day of January 1796.

/s/ Jonathan Spafford Ebenz Ambler, Town Clerk¹⁴⁰⁹

• <u>Rufus Williams Estate Papers</u>:

STATE OF VERMONT

CHITTENDEN DISTRICT

TO: Jehiel Johns, Sylvester Russel, Esq., & Elias Farr, all of Huntington in the

- C I	C :
Second	Generation
JCCOHG	OCHCIAUOH

District aforesaid... GREETING.

YOU are hereby appointed and impowered to take an Inventory of all the Estate both real and personal, whereof Rufus Williams, late of Huntington, in the County of Chittenden died seized, in the District aforesaid, to be shewn unto you by Jacob Williams who is appointed Administrator to the said deceased, and truly and justly to appraise the same, according to the present value thereof in money, according to your best judgement upon Oath, and return the same under your hand into the Registry of the Court of Probate, for the District aforesaid, on or before the first Tuesday of July next, together with this Warrant, and likewise to deliver a copy of the Inventory to said Administrator.

Given under my hand, at Williston, this 3rd day of April in the year of our Lord 1804.

[signed] Solomon Miller, Judge Probate¹⁴¹⁴

• April 3rd 1804 Issued Letters of Administration on said Estate to Jacob Williams (the widow & eldest son having declined accepting in writing) who is to return Inventory by 1st Tuesday of May next & Complete Settlement by 1st Tuesday of May 1805 — took Administrative Bond with Jabez Fargo as Twenty Dollars \$20.00. — Appointed Jehiel Johns & Sylvester Russel & Elias Farr Appraisers. 1413

July 3rd 1804 At this Court Rec the Appraisers Warrants together with an Inventory to the Amt. of \$795.20.

On Application Jacob Williams Adm. of said Estate, Issue the following Order to notify Creditors to bring in Claims, etc.

State of Vermont

Chittenden Probate District

Be it remembered that at a Probate Court hold on at Williston in said District on the first Tuesday of July 1804 (being the third day) before the Hon. S__?__ Miller Esq., Judge of said Court:

On application of Jacob Williams of Huntington in said District, Adm. of the Estate of Rufus Williams, late of Huntington __?__ Deceased:

It is Ordered & decreed that unless the Creditors to the Estate of said deceased shall within Five Months from this day exhibit their Claims to said Administrator

for settlement, They be forever Barred. And that said Creditors be informed of
this Order & decree by a Publication Posted up in the most Published place in
Huntington & in Richmond both in the County of Chittenden as soon as may be
at the end of which time You are to make return? to this Court. 1413

July 3rd 1804 Rec. the Inventory of said Estate to the Amt \$795.20. 1413

• To the Honorable the Supreme Court of the State of Vermont now sitting at Burlington within and for the County of Chittenden –

The Petition of Jacob Williams of Huntington in said County humbly sheweth, that Rufus Williams late of Huntington aforesaid, died seized and possessed of one hundred acres of land in the town of Huntington afsd [aforesaid?] being Lot No. 35 in the first Division of the right of Benjamin Cornell an original proprietor in said Town, leaving minor heirs, to wit, Elisha Williams, Phebe Williams, and Harry Williams, and that your petitioner is the Guardian to said minor heirs duly appointed by the Honorable Solomon Miller, Esq., Judge of Probate for the district of Chittenden. Your Petitioner further sheweth that it would advance the interests of said minor heirs to sell, dispose of and deed said Land. Therefore prays this Honorable Court for an order impowering him the said Jacob Williams to sell, dispose of and deed the same; and your petitioner as in duty bound will ever pray.

Burlington, January 13, 1807. Jacob Williams

State of Vermont

Probate District of Chittenden, January 14th, 1807, I hereby certify that I believe it for the benefit of said heirs that the land mentioned in above petition be sold. Solo. Miller, Judge Probate¹⁴¹⁰

• "...all right and title which I the said Jacob Williams have in and to the following land in the town of Huntington to wit. Being all the Right which I hold by heirship in the estate of Eunice Williams, late of Huntington deceased." Source: Excerpt from land transfer deed, dated 26 Jan 1837, signed by Jacob Williams. Provides solid evidence that Eunice was Rufus' widow. SL film #28333, Huntington Deeds, vol. 7, page 406. Pasadena FHL, August 1991.

• Know all Men by these presents, that I, John Butler, of the Town of Huntington, County of Chittenden and State of Vermont, do for the Consideration of six hundred and fifty dollars to me in hand paid by Jacob Williams, Administrator of the Estate of Rufus Williams, deceased, of the town, county, and state aforesaid, the receipt I do hereby acknowledge for which I have given, granted, bargained, sold, and by these presents, do give, grant, bargain, sell, [unknown] convey and confirm unto him this said Jacob Williams, Administrator of the Estate of Rufus Williams, deceased, who was Impowered by the Decree of the Probate Judge to act wholly for the heirs of said Rufus Williams, deceased, a certain tract or parcel of land, lying and being in the Town of Huntington, County of Chittenden, State of Vermont.

Berthed and bounded as follows: Beginning at a stake and stones, being the NorthEasterly corner of John Thomas' land, thence S 28° to 160 rods to a beach tree being the Southeasterly corner of John Martin's land, thence S 62° & 100 rods to a stake and stones, thence N 28° & 160 rods to a stake and stones, thence a straight line to the first named bound, and containing 100 acres of land and [blank] to the original right of Benjamin Cornell.

To have and to hold the same with all the privileges and appurtenances thereof unto made him the said Jacob Williams, Administrator of Rufus Williams, deceased, to him his heirs and assigns forever. And do hereby covenant to and with the said Jacob Williams, his heirs, estate administrators and assigns that the premises are free and clear of all encumbrances, and that I will warrant and defend the same against all demands whatever. In witness whereof I have hereunto set my hand and seal this 7th day of May, 1807.

Provided nevertheless that if the said John Butler doth well and truly pay or cause to be paid unto Jacob Williams or his Assigns five Custom Notes of hand bearing date the 23rd February 1807, in Consequence of the Bargain Contract and Sale of the premises to be understood [?] his Interest took its rise from this date the 23rd February the principal Notes are five One Hundred and Twenty Dollars each payable in Meat Cattle at the House of Elijah Peaks in Hinesburg on the 4th day of October, the first Note payable 1807, and so on the 4th day of Oct. 1808, 1809, 1810, 1811 together with five Interest Notes bearing the same date namely the 23 February and are correspondingly agreeable to the foregoing dates, one of

C I		
Second	(.ener	'atı∩n
	CICICI	анил

thirty-six dollars, one of twenty-eight dollars and eighty cents, and one of twenty-one dollars and sixty cents, one of fourteen dollars and forty cents, and one of seven dollars and twenty cents, and furthermore, in case of my failure in any payment, at any period of time, he the said Jacob Williams shall have full right to reenter the premises and use, occupy, and possess, and enjoy the same but in case the payments are duly made at their respective dates, then this Instrument is null and void. Otherwise in full force and Virtue in the Law.

/s/ John Butler

In presence of

Jabez Fargo

Samuel Loomer

State of Vermont

Chittenden July 9th day 1807

Personally appeared John Butler signer and sealer of the foregoing Instrument and Acknowledge the same to be his free act and deed before me.

Ebenezer Ambler

Justice Peace

Received this Deed for Record, 5th September 1807, and recorded the same.

Wm. Hills

Town Clerk¹⁴¹⁵

Census: • 1790 Census: New Huntington, Chittenden, Vermont. 1 male over 16; 3 males under 16; 2 females. ¹⁵⁴³

• 1800 Census: Huntington, Chittenden, Vermont. 1 male >45; 2 males 16-26; 3 males 10-16; 4 males <10; 1 female 26-45; 1 female 10-16; 2 females <10. 1430

Research: • A database in <u>Ancestry.com</u> for Connecticut Revolutionary War Lists, 1775-83, lists a Rufus Williams from a pay abstract who marched with Captain John Morgan's Company in Col. Oliver Smith's Eighth Regiment upon the alarm of the invasion of New London on September 6, 1781. This could be our Rufus Williams. 3484

General: • Huntington is a mountainous town of irregular outline in the extreme southeastern part of the county [Chittenden], and is bounded north by Richmond and Bolton, east by Duxbury and Fayston, in Washington county, south by Buel's

Gore and by Starksboro, in Addison county, and west by Starksboro and Hinesburg. The town was chartered by Governor Benning Wentworth to the following grantees on the 7th of June, 1763 [list follows]. The township was originally called New Huntington. 1407

Spouse: Eunice PAUL^{3449,3458} (24 Sep 1756-bef 26 Jan 1837)
Birth: 24 Sep 1756, Union, Tolland, Connecticut^{7595,7596}

Death: bef 26 Jan 1837, Huntington?, Chittenden, Vermont¹⁴¹⁶

Father: Matthew PAUL (1733-1793)
Mother: Mary LAWSON (1733-1797)

Flags: Eldest Child

• Her name not given.¹

- She declined Letters of Administration for the estate of her late husband, Rufus. ¹⁴¹³
- Name of Eunice based on 1810 Huntington census in which she is listed as head of household, living next to Jacob Williams. 1560
- "I Jacob Williams of Huntington in the County of Chittenden and State of Vermont for the Consideration of the sum of one hundred dollars received to my full satisfaction of Eunice Williams of Huntington in the County of Chittenden and State aforesaid have [unclear] released and forever quit claimed unto the said Eunice Williams all my right under which I the said Jacob Williams have in and to the following land to wit...

...this 8th day of July AD 1820^{1416}

• "...all right and title which I the said Jacob Williams have in and to the following land in the town of Huntington to wit. Being all the Right which I hold by heirship in the estate of Eunice Williams, late of Huntington deceased." 1416

Census: \bullet 1790 Census: New Huntington, Chittenden, Vermont. 1 male over 16; 3 males under 16; 2 females. 1543

- 1800 Census: Huntington, Chittenden, Vermont. 1 female 26-45. 1430
- 1810 Census: Huntington, Chittenden, Vermont. Listed as head of household, 1 female >45. 02020/00101. 1560

7 Children...

```
    i. Capt. Jacob (1777-)
    ii. Lyman (~1781-)
    iii. Sanford (1783-1856)
    iv. Phebe (1787-)
    v. Eunice (~1791-)
    vi. Elisha (1795-)
    vii. Harry (~1799-1876)
```

4. Avery WILLIAMS (*Isaac*¹)

Death: by 1807¹³⁹⁵

Father: 1. Isaac WILLIAMS (-1806)

Mother: **Annice**¹ (-bef 1800)

- Avery a possible clue to additional ancestry. 1395
- The name Silas is apparently "by tradition" another brother of Rufus and since she [Chotty McMorran] could find only one Silas who was a known brother to Isaac, Avery, and Peter, she has tentatively assumed them all to be siblings. Obviously more work needs to be done. 1395

5. Peter WILLIAMS (*Isaac*¹)

Death: aft 1810¹³⁹⁵

Father: 1. Isaac WILLIAMS (-1806)

Mother: **Annice**¹ (-bef 1800)

• The name Silas is apparently "by tradition" another brother of Rufus and since she [Chotty McMorran] could find only one Silas who was a known brother to Isaac, Avery, and Peter, she has tentatively assumed them all to be siblings. Obviously more work needs to be done. 1395

Census: • 1810 Groton, New London, Connecticut. 02203/01302. Adjacent to Silas and 5 lines from Paul. 4428

6. Paul WILLIAMS (*Isaac*¹)

Birth: abt 1767, Connecticut?⁹⁶

Removal: 1811, Akron, Summit, Ohio^{1418,2658}

Memo: from Groton, CT; purchased land in 1810

Death: 17 May 1828, Akron, Summit,

Ohio^{96,112,1422}

Probate: 1828¹⁴²²

Memo: #201

Burial: Glendale Cemetery, Akron, Summit,

Ohio⁷⁴¹⁸

Father: **1. Isaac WILLIAMS** (-1806)

Mother: **Annice**¹ (-bef 1800)

Flags: Brick Wall



Paul

- Paul Williams was almost certainly the brother of Rufus; family tradition according to "Chotty" [McMorran] is that Paul's children/grandchildren were frequent visitors at Miron Williams' home in Michigan.⁹⁶
- "Chotty's" notes indicate no proof of the parentage of Paul, Rufus and Prudence. 1395
- Mr. Hiram J. Spicer, youngest son of Major Miner Spicer, born here in 1816, is still living on a portion of the land purchased by his father for himself, and others in 1810. Mr. Spicer says that the entire party who, with his father settled on these lands in 1811, including Paul Williams, were from Groton, New London Co., Conn. But he does not know anything of the Williams ancestry, or the maiden name of Mrs. Paul Williams. 1418
- So also, when, from a few years before 1800 on for more than half a century, the tide was moving westward into Central and Western New York, Ohio, Michigan, Indiana, Illinois, Iowa and territories still further on toward the Rockies; there were Allyns and Geers and Morgans and Gallups and Williamses and a good many others from North Groton [became Ledyard in 1836] swept along with it.⁷⁴
- 1816 Tax List, Portage County, Ohio. 1422

- Under the State Constitution of 1802 up to 1825 it was only known as Portage township, at which time Gen. Simon Perkins and Paul Williams platted and laid out a town upon and surrounding the intersection of Main and Exchange Streets in Uppertown, and, it being on the top of the summit, at an average of 400 feet above the Lake, called it Akron. 1421
- He [General Perkins] did not, however, own all the land at the exact spot where he felt the town should be located. A section southeast of Main and Exchange was owned by one of the first settlers of Portage Township, Paul Williams, a native of Connecticut.

Williams had come to the Reserve in June, 1811, with Miner Spicer, of Groton, Conn., and the two men had selected sites where they decided they would like to settle. During the following winter, on February 12, 1812, Williams and Spicer bought adjoining tracts in Tract 8, Portage Township, from Joseph Perkins. Williams paid \$273 for 109.13 acres, or \$2.50 an acre.

After acquiring his land, Williams brought in his family, built a log cabin near the present intersection of Buchtel and Broadway, and began farming.

Agreeing on the town-founding plan, Williams and Perkins quickly came to terms and in the late spring of 1825 the two men employed Joshua Henshaw to lay out a town. Williams owned approximately a third of the town site; General Perkins owned the remainder. Each man retained title to his portion.

For some unknown reason, Williams had nothing named for him to perpetuate his memory. This may have been because he died soon after the town was founded, on May 17, 1828, and his properties were divided among his many heirs.¹¹²

• Williams, who had come to Portage Township with Miner Spicer in 1811 to select land for homes, purchased his tract, containing 109.13 acres, from Joseph Perkins on February 6, 1812, for \$273, or \$2.50 an acre. On the same day, Perkins sold Spicer 260 acres adjoining Williams' tract on the east, for \$650.

Williams and Spicer became the first settlers of Portage Township. Williams built his home at what is now the corner of Broadway and Buchtel Avenue while Spicer built near the present corner of Exchange and Spicer. 112

• Previous to the commencement of work upon the Ohio Canal, in 1825, the

Second	Generation
	ченеганоп

territory now covered by the thriving and populous city of Akron was an almost unbroken wilderness, excepting a small portion of the Sixth Ward (the original village of Middlebury) and the partially cultivated farms of Miner and Amos Spicer and Paul Williams, these gentlemen being the first settlers in Portage township.²⁵⁸

- When the commissioners decided to run the canal across the portage, General Simon Perkins of Warren (one of the commissioners) formed a partnership with Paul Williams, and bought up 1,000 acres for a trifling sum of money. They laid out the beginnings of Akron in 1825 and reaped a rich harvest. The Irish who came west to dig the canal put up a hundred cabins in the village. In 1827 when the canal was opened about 600 people were living in Akron. It was in the Reserve, but it was in no wise New Connecticut. 1423
- The farm house of Paul Williams, a one story frame building, on the laying out of the new village, was found to stand in about the center of South Broadway, a little south of Middlebury street, and was accordingly moved a few rods to the eastward, where, as the well known Babcock house, it still stands, in a remarkably fair state of preservation.²⁵⁸
- Leaving Groton again in June of 1811, with the sturdy conveyance of an ox team and wagon, and this time accompanied by his family, his brother Amos, and Paul Williams, he [Major Minor Spicer] once more reached the spot that was for more than twoscore years to be his home.²⁵⁷
- For a time, Minor Spicer, Amos Spicer and Paul Williams, with their families, constituted the entire settled population of the township.²⁵⁷
- The first settler in the Akron territory outside Middlebury was Major Miner Spicer, who laid out a 260-acre farm in what was later "Spicertown," in 1810, and settled there the following year, after a four-month trip from Groton, Conn., by ox team. With him were his wife, his brother Amos and his cousin, Paul Williams. This same cousin, Paul Williams, was to be the first settler in the original town-site of Akron. But this was not until the next decade. 508
- In the following June, he [Miner Spicer] again started for Ohio, this time with

	~	
Second	Generatio	n
	Cichciano	

his family. He was accompanied by his cousin, Amos Spicer, and Paul Williams who had purchased a 109-acre tract immediately west of his land. The party, traveling by ox cart, did not arrive in Portage Township until September. 112

- The year following his wife's death, Major Spicer married her sister, Hannah Allen, widow of Barnabus Williams. Her husband may have been the son of Paul Williams, who also came as early as 1811. 1337
- Paul Williams, one of the founders of the original town of Akron, was a native of Connecticut who came to Portage Township in 1812 with Miner Spicer after having purchased a 109-acre tract from Joseph Perkins, of Groton, Conn., for \$2.50 an acre.

Mr. Williams built a log cabin at what later became the corner of Buchtel Avenue and Broadway and engaged in farming.

In 1825, Mr. Williams joined with General Simon Perkins in founding Akron, approximately one-third of the original town site being his land.

Mr. Williams died on May 17, 1828. He was survived by his widow, Sarah; two daughters, Clarissa (Mrs. George Babcock), and Hannah; and a number of grandchildren including Horace Weston, and Oliver S., Eliza and Eunice Williams, children of his deceased son, Barnabas Williams.

On one of the earliest maps of Akron, a short street between Main and the Ohio Canal, south of Exchange, was named Williams Street, but for some reason now unknown the name of this street was later changed to Orleans.¹¹²

- On 1816 Portage County, Ohio Tax List. 1422
- I looked at our library (I'm in Akron) and surprisingly there wasn't much about Paul Williams! I would think that there would be more about him since he was one of the first folks here! ...Another book said that he donated half of the land for Spicer Hill Cemetery, so he may be buried there. I'm sorry to say that I've never heard of it, but it may have a different name now. Since he donated half the land, he may be buried there. ²⁴¹⁰
- NEW STREET SIGN IN AKRON HONORS CITY'S CO-FOUNDER NAME AGAIN REFLECTS PAUL WILLIAMS' PLACE IN HISTORY Akron Beacon-Journal (OH) – Tuesday, July 4, 2006 [excerpts]

C I	<u> </u>	
Second	Generati	α n
	CICHCIAH	. ,, ,

It took 120 years, but Akron co-founder Paul Williams got his street back, thanks to three Akron police officers and the City Council president.

City officials unveiled the new street sign for Paul Williams Street — formerly Orleans Avenue — Monday morning. 6364

Census: • 1800 Groton, New London, Connecticut. 20011/20010. 4427

- 1810 Groton, New London, Connecticut. 11101/31101. 4428
- 1820 Census: Portage, Portage County, Ohio. 8 in household. Family composition: 010101/11201. On same page with Miner Spicer & Barnabas Williams. 112,1572

Research: • Find will or probate of him. SL film # 378319 & 891376.

- Thank you for this information. We will add it to our biography files. I'm afraid that I haven't been able to locate any additional information on the parents of Paul Williams. I am finding the same info you have discovered, but not much else. Please keep us in mind when you learn more about one of Akron's founders. 6379
- Parents given as Richard Williams, b 1730, and Eunice Williams, b 1733. THE REPORT THE CONFIRMATION.

General: • So also, when, from a few years before 1800 on for more than half a century, the tide was moving westward into Central and Western New York, Ohio, Michigan, Indiana, Illinois, Iowa and territories still further on toward the Rockies; there were Allyns and Geers and Morgans and Gallups and Williamses and a good many others from North Groton swept along with it.⁷⁴

• The Two Original Akrons

The square town at the bottom of this map was founded in 1825 by General Simon Perkins and Paul Williams. 112

• Portage Township, named for the ancient Indian portage between the Cuyahoga and the Tuscarawas rivers, was the birthplace of Akron. Within its boundaries both of the original Akrons were located, the one platted in 1825 by General Simon Perkins and Paul Williams and the one platted in 1833 by Dr. Eliakim Crosby and General Perkins.

Portage Township was set aside in 1798 by the trustees of the Connecticut Land Company, owner of the Western Reserve, as an "equalizing township." ¹¹²

Spouse: Martha GEER (bef 1769-29 Apr 1796)

Birth: bef 1769, Groton, New London, Connecticut 101,2140

Death: 29 Apr 1796, Groton, New London, Connecticut 101,2211,7895

Father: Isaac GEER (23 Feb 1740-)

Mother: **Mary LEEDS** (10 Jun 1727-1782)

Nickname: Patty⁷⁸⁹⁵

Marriage: 1790, Groton, New London, Connecticut 101,2211,3464

• 5th child.²²¹¹

Census: • 1800 Groton, New London, Connecticut. 20011/20010. 4427

• 1810 Groton, New London, Connecticut. 11101/31101. 4428

2 Children...

i. **Barnabas** (1792-1826)

17 ii. **Eunice** (1794-1818)

Spouse: Sarah LATHAM (1764-1832)

Birth: 1764⁷⁸⁹⁵

Death: 1832, Akron?, Summit, Ohio 1418,7895

Marriage: abt 1797, North Groton, New London, Connecticut 1402,7895

Memo: based on birth of Dennison in 1798

• Paul Williams himself died sometime before I came to Akron 64 years ago [thus 1835]. At that time his widow (second wife, I think) was living in the old homestead (still standing) and with her were living a pair of twin granddaughters who had been orphaned by the early death of both of their parents. Their names were Adaline and Emeline Williams. The former married Samuel B. Axtell, of Richfield, in this county. A son, in Richfield, and a daughter, in New Jersey, survive them. Emeline Williams never married and is still living with her niece, I think, in Rahway, N. J. 1418

Census: • 1820 Census: Portage, Portage County, Ohio. Age 45+. 1572

5 Children...

- i. **Dennison M.** (1798-1825)
- ii. Martha (~1800-1827)
- 20 iii. **Prudence** (~1803-1827)
- 21 iv. Clarissa (1807-1868)
- v. **Joseph L.** (1809-1827)

7. Silas WILLIAMS (Isaac¹)

Birth: 1769, Stonington, New London, Connecticut¹³⁹⁵

Memo: Stonington VR, vol. 4, page 99

Death: 4 Aug 1847, Ledyard, New London, Connecticut 1395

Father: 1. Isaac WILLIAMS (-1806)

Mother: **Annice**¹ (-bef 1800)

- The name Silas is apparently "by tradition" another brother of Rufus and since she [Chotty McMorran] could find only one Silas who was a known brother to Isaac, Avery, and Peter, she has tentatively assumed them all to be siblings. Obviously more work needs to be done. 1395
- Silas Williams was the grandfather of Mrs. Noyes. 7732

Census: • 1810 Groton, New London, Connecticut. 21010/11110. Enumerated 5 lines before Paul Williams; is this our Silas? 4428

Spouse: Michal WILLIAMS³²⁴⁰ (1771-25 May 1852)

Birth: 1771¹³⁹⁵

Death: 25 May 1852¹³⁹⁵

Marriage: 22 Mar 1792, Preston, New London, Connecticut 1395,3240

Research: • Could not find in 1850; Ancestry.com, 11 Mar 2005.

8. Prudence WILLIAMS¹³⁹⁵ (Isaac¹)

Father: 1. Isaac WILLIAMS (-1806)

Mother: **Annice**¹ (-bef 1800)

• "Chotty's" notes indicate no proof of the parentage of Paul, Rufus and

Prudence. 1395

• Prudence is supposed to have moved to Akron late in life. 1395

Spouse: **T. HALSEY**^{1395,1402,7732}

Marriage: 1795, North Groton, New London, Connecticut 1395,1402

Spouse: **BIXBY**¹³⁹⁵

Descendants of Isaac WILLIAMS & Annice

Third Generation

Family of Rufus WILLIAMS (3) & Eunice PAUL

9. Capt. Jacob WILLIAMS (*Rufus*², *Isaac*¹)

Birth: 1774/81, Connecticut?¹³⁹⁶ Birth: bef 1784, Connecticut?¹⁵⁶⁰

Father: 3. Rufus WILLIAMS (1750-Jan 1804)

Mother: **Eunice PAUL** 3449,3458 (24 Sep 1756-bef 26 Jan 1837)

- Position as 2nd son based on Probate Record which states that "eldest son" probably Lyman – declined Administration of Rufus Williams' estate. 1413
- Those who succeeded as captain in turn were...Jacob Williams. 1406

Census: • 1790 Census: Huntington, Chittenden, Vermont. 1 male over 16; 3 males <16; 2 females. ¹⁵⁴³

- 1800 Census: Huntington, Chittenden, Vermont. Rufus Williams Family; among 2 males 16-26. 1430
- \bullet 1810 Census: Huntington, Chittenden, Vermont. Age 26-45. Head of household. $10010/10010.^{1560}$
- \bullet 1820 Census: Huntington, Chittenden, Vermont. 010010/12010. Next to Lyman Williams. 1576
- 1840 Census: Stockholm, St. Lawrence, New York. 00010001/00020001. Probable. 1598

Spouse: **Keziah BREWSTER** (abt 1778-aft 1840)
Birth: abt 1778, Tinmouth, Rutland, Vermont³²⁴²

Death: aft 1840¹⁵⁹⁸

Father: Charles BREWSTER Jr. (8 Jun 1755-15 Mar 1809)

Mother: Anna TURNER (1762-8 Dec 1857)

Flags: Mayflower Descendant

Marriage: 23 Oct 1805, Huntington, Chittenden, Vermont¹⁴¹¹

Census: • 1810 Census: Huntington, Chittenden, Vermont. Age 26-45. 1560

- 1820 Census: Huntington, Chittenden, Vermont. 010010/12010. 1576
- 1840 Census: Stockholm, St. Lawrence, New York. 00010001/00020001.

Probable. 1598

1 Child...

i. **John** (<1810-)

10. Lyman WILLIAMS¹³⁹⁶ (Rufus², Isaac¹)

Birth: abt 1781, Connecticut⁴⁴²¹

Birth: 1774/1782¹³⁹⁶

Birth: bef 1784, Connecticut?¹⁵⁶¹

Father: 3. Rufus WILLIAMS (1750-Jan 1804)

Mother: **Eunice PAUL** 3449,3458 (24 Sep 1756-bef 26 Jan 1837)

Flags: Eldest Child

• As eldest son, he declined Letters of Administration for the estate of his father, Rufus. 1413

Census: • 1790 Census: Huntington, Chittenden, Vermont. 1 male >16; 3 males <16; 2 females. 1543

- 1810 Census: Hinesburg, Chittenden, Vermont. 1 male 26-45, 1 male <10; 1 female 26-45, 2 females <10. 1561
- 1820 Census: Huntington, Chittenden, Vermont. 100010/00010. Next to Jacob Williams. 1576
- 1850 Census: Nassau, Rensselaer, New York. Age 69, b CT. Married to Dolly. Farmer. \$2500. 4421

Military: • Served from June 11 to June 14, 1813 in Capt. John M. Eldridge's Company, 1st Regt., 2nd Brig., 3rd Div. 1417

Spouse: **Diadesy BRUCE**¹⁴¹² (abt 1788-)

Birth: abt 1788, Massachusetts⁴⁴²¹

Birth: bef 1784¹⁵⁶¹

Marriage: 21 Dec 1800, Huntington, Chittenden, Vermont¹⁴¹¹

Census: • 1810 Census: Hinesburg, Chittenden, Vermont. 1 male 26-45, 1 male under 10; 1 female 26-45, 2 females under 10. 1561

• 1820 Census: Huntington, Chittenden, Vermont. 100010/00010. 1576

Third Generation

• 1850 Census: Nassau, Rensselaer, New York. Age 62, b MA. Enumerated as Dolly. 4421

4 Children...

24 i. **Burdick** (~1809-)

25 ii. Lyman (~1815-)

26 iii. Acy (~1818-)

27 iv. Sabrina (~1822-)

11. Sanford WILLIAMS (Rufus², Isaac¹)

Birth: 23 Jun 1783, Connecticut 11,1396,1424,1617

Removal: 1816, Deerfield, Portage, Ohio¹

Death: 8 Jan 1856, Portage County, Ohio 11,1397,1422

Memo: died intestate

Burial: Robinson Cemetery, Palmyra Twp,

Portage, Ohio 1394,1422,2409

Probate: 25 Feb 1856, Portage County, Ohio¹⁴³¹

Memo: date Elizabeth Williams & Joseph P.

Pownall named Administrators

Father: 3. Rufus WILLIAMS (1750-Jan 1804)

Mother: **Eunice PAUL** 3449,3458 (24 Sep 1756-bef 26 Jan 1837)

• SANFORD WILLIAMS 1783-1856

Born in Huntington, Vermont. Served in the 3rd Vermont Regiment in War of 1812, and in 1816 moved to Deerfield, Ohio.¹

- War of 1812. -- The following company, commanded by Captain A. Farr, and made up from Huntington and Richmond, were stationed at Burlington during the year 1813 as a part of the regiment of Colonel Taylor: [list includes] Sanford Williams, Elisha Williams. 1407
- WILLIAMS, SANDFORD Served in 3 Regt. (Tyler's) Vt. Militia. 1417
- Know all men by these presents that we Sanford Williams and Mary Williams



Sanford

-	Γh	ir	Ч	Gene	rati	Λn
		11	u	CIELLE	-ı aıı	()

Both of Huntington in the County of Chittenden and State of Vermont, for and In Consideration of one Dollar Presented to our full satisfaction of Seth Leavitt of Warren in the County of Addison and State aforesaid have....to the Bounty Right of Thomas Gerald Sergeant in the Revolution that he being Father to the said Mary Williams. [dated 7 Oct 1815].²³⁰⁸

- Listed as parent of 2 females in 1838. 1420
- Land Purchase; Deerfield, Portage county, Ohio. 19 Feb 1827, 80 acres, Lot #87. 1427
- THE STATE OF OHIO Portage County

I, Darius Lyman, judge of the Court of Probate within and for the County of Portage in the State of Ohio, holding said Court at the Court House in said County, the 25 day of February, A.D. 1856.

To: Elizabeth Williams & Joseph P. Pownall Greeting:

Whereas, Sanford Williams of Deerfield in said County, lately died intestate having at the time of his death, goods, chattels, rights, credits, in said County of Portage, etc.....

...appoint and constitute you, the said Elizabeth Williams and Joseph P. Pownall, Administrators of all and singular the goods, chattels, rights, credits of the said deceased.

Source: Probate papers of Sanford Williams, died intestate. Portage County Probate Court, received 25 Apr 1991.

Sanford Williams by Admtr To Thomas Schultz

Know all Men by these presents: that whereas, on the twenty-fourth day of July A.D. 1861, Joseph P. Pownall, Administrator of the Estate of Sanford Williams, deceased, filed his Petition in the Probate Court within and for the County of Portage and State of Ohio, Miron Williams, Adeline Axtell, wife of Samuel Axtell, Emeline Williams, Olive A. W. Maxon, wife of Daniel H. Maxon, Mary M. Wright, wife of Almon Wright, and Juliette Lipscomb, wife of Nelson Lipscomb, heirs at law of said decedent for Authority to make a Deed to Thomas Schultz, on behalf of the heirs at law of said decedent, for the following described real estate

Third Generation

situate in the County of Portage and State of Ohio, to wit: Eighty acres of land situate in lot number eighty-seven, on the Northwest quarter of Deerfield Township, County and State aforesaid, and is bounded as follows: beginning at the North East corner of said Lot Eighty-seven thence South to the South to the South East corner of said lot, thence West along the South line of said lot, so far that a line running parallel with the East line of said lot will contain Eighty acres, thence North to the North line of said lot, thence East to the place of beginning, in compliance with the terms of a contract entered into on the Fifth day of October A.D. 1855, between the said Sanford Williams, then in full life, and said Thomas Schultz, and whereas such proceedings were had, that the said Joseph P. Pownall, was ordered by said Court, as administrator as aforesaid, and for and on behalf of the heirs of said decedent, to Execute and deliver to the said Thomas Schultz, a deed in fee simple for the premises, and the said Thomas Schultz, having paid the full Consideration Expressed in said Contract for said premises; now therefore I, the said Joseph P. Pownall, as administrator of the Estate of the said Sanford Williams deceased, and for and on behalf of the heirs at law of said Decedent, do hereby give grant, bargain, sell and convey unto the said Thomas Schultz the premises herein before described with all and singular the appurtenances, To Have and to hold the same unto him the said Thomas Schultz, and unto his heirs, and assigns forever.

In testimony whereof I, as Administrator as aforesaid hereunto set my hand and seal this Sixteenth day of September A.D. 1861.

/s/ Joseph P. Pownall

Administrator of Sanford Williams, Dcd

The State of Ohio, Portage County for on this Sixteenth day of September A.D. 1861, before the [unclear] authority personally came the above named Joseph P. Pownall, and acknowledged the signing and sealing of the foregoing deed as administrator of the Estate of Sanford Williams Deceased.

/s/ Darius Lyman

Probate Judge

Received September 16th 1861 and Recorded Same Day.

/s/ J. G. Caltin, Recorder¹⁴²⁸

Jackson, Amador Co, Cal

Third Generation June 13th 1864

J. P. Pownal, Esq.

Dear Sir -

Your letter in relation to some money now in your hands as Administrator of Sanford Williams Estate, due to his daughter Adaline, now my wife, has been duly received by us. We desire this money to be paid to my wife's sister, Emeline Williams. We have this day executed jointly a receipt and sent it to her, to be presented to you, or rather an order and receipt combined. She will be able to prove our signatures and I write you this that by comparison of writings, post marks, etc., the judge of the Probate Court may be satisfied of the integrity of the transaction. Should any question be raised however I will send sister Emeline a power of attorney. It is my wish as well as my wife's that she should draw this money.

As to stamps etc, I secretly [?] know what to do, but will affix an Internal Revenue Stamp to the order. Should anything further be necessary, please write me in full.

If not too much trouble, I wish you would, on receipt of this, write to Emeline Williams at Akron and inform her whether she can draw the money on this order and where to meet you as it might save her the expense of a journey to see you. Respectfully yours,

S. B. Axtell¹⁴³¹

• Akron July 19 1864

Received of J. P. Pownall, Administrator of the estate of Sanford Williams, deceased, one hundred and ninety seven dollars and thirty two cents being the amount due Adaline Axtell on her father's estate.

Emeline Williams¹⁴³¹

• Robinson Cemetery, Palmyra township, Portage County, Ohio Sanford's tombstone reads:

S. WILLIAMS d. 8 JAN 1856 AE 72 YRS, 6 MOS.

-	гI	•	1	\sim \cdot	
	Ιh	ırı	1	Generation	

No other family members have markers there. Immediately next to him is Rev. S. Wood, d. 10 ___ 1842, ae 63 yrs 6 mos. 1397

• Akron, O., Sept. 2, 1899

My Good Young Lady:

I regret to say that with all its pretensions to commercial, financial and industrial enterprise and such, Summit County is without an organized historical society, nor can even the "tip-top" city of Akron boast of such an institution. Hence your letter addressed to the secretary of said suppositious society has been sent to me, probably because of my modest pretenses to local historical lore. I fear, however, that I can throw but little light on the decidedly shadowy subject you are investigating, though familiar with the locality and many members of the families involved for the past 64 years. Mr. Hiram J. Spicer, youngest son of Major Miner Spicer, born here in 1816, is still living on a portion of the land purchased by his father for himself and others in 1810. Mr. Spicer says that the entire party who, with his father, settled on these lands in 1811, including Paul Williams, were from Groton, New London Co., Conn. But he does not know anything of the Williams ancestry, or the maiden name of Mrs. Paul Williams. Possibly the Town records of Groton could shed some light upon the subject.

Paul Williams, himself, died sometime before I came to Akron, 64 years ago. At that time his widow (second wife, I think) was living in the old homestead (still standing) and with her living a pair of twin granddaughters who had been orphaned by the early death of both of their parents. Their names were Adaline and Emeline Williams. The former married Samuel B. Axtell, of Richfield, in this county. A son, in Richfield, and a daughter, in New Jersey, survived them. Emeline Williams, never married, and is still living with her niece, I think, in Rahway, N.J.

A daughter of Paul Williams became the wife of Mr. George Babcock, and succeeded to the homestead, on the death of the mother. A son of the Babcocks, Williams P. Babcock, now 64 years of age, is still living here. I have interviewed him, but he can give me no information that will be of any practical worth to you in your research. He thinks there is a family record in existence, possibly in possession of a sister-in-law in a neighboring town which he will try and hunt up. If he finds anything of value to you I will advise you later. Mr. Babcock

_					
٠ ا	h	П	rd	Generation	١

thinks that his cousin, Emeline Williams, knows more about the early history of the family than any other person now living. Her P. O. address, Mr. Babcock thinks, is 127 Church St, Rahway, N.J.

There are other descendants of Paul Williams still living here, among whom a great granddaughter, Mrs. Judge A. C. Voris of 243 Fir St., may possibly have given the subject you are investigating some attention in quest of (discovering?) antecedents in her own behalf. Possibly a line to her may prove beneficial to you. Regretting my inability to serve you better, and believing that you will the more fully appreciate the little I have attempted to do when I inform you that I am now in my 85th year, and so nearly blind as to be unable to read this letter after I get it completed, I am

Very Respectfully, S. A. Lane¹⁴¹⁸

• <u>Burial Place</u>: Robinson Church Cemetery, Palmyra Township, Portage county, Ohio.

"I stopped at Deerfield, Ohio, to see if I could locate any burial sites for the family. On the road to Deerfield my eye caught a sign for Williams Road. And shortly thereafter came to a small cemetery where I stopped. I walked directly to the grave of Sanford Williams. But, I was disappointed to discover no other markers for known family members. The cemetery is the Robinson Cemetery in Palmyra Twp. 1394

 \bullet Sanford's tombstone has: S. Williams d. 8 Jan 1856 ae 72 yrs, 6 mos - no other family members have markers there. Immediately next to him is Rev. S. Wood, d. 10 --- 1842?, ae 63 yrs 6 mos. 1397

Census: • 1790 Census: Huntington, Chittenden, Vermont. 1 male over 16; 3 males under 16; 2 females. ¹⁵⁴³

- 1800 Census: Huntington, Chittenden, Vermont. Rufus Williams Family; among 2 males 16-26. 1430
- 1810 Census: Huntington, Chittenden, Vermont. Probably included in household of mother, Eunice Williams. One male, age 26-45. No listing of Sanford as head of household. 1560
- 1830 Census: Deerfield, Portage, Ohio. 0000001/10001. 1596

Third Generation

- \bullet 1840 Census: Deerfield, Portage, Ohio. Age 50-60. $00000001/111001^{1612}$
- 1850 Census: Deerfield, Portage, Ohio. Age 67, b CT. Farmer. 1617

Research: • Cannot find in 1820 Census; 5 Mar 2005.

Spouse: Mary JERRALDS (17 Oct 1787-30 May 1819)

Birth: 17 Oct 1787, Connecticut^{11,1721}

Death: 30 May 1819, Deerfield?, Portage, Ohio^{1,1397,2308}

Memo: date is same as birthdate of twin daughters
Father: Sgt. Thomas JERRALDS (abt 1740-abt 1813)
Mother: Elizabeth ROUNDY⁷⁷⁶⁰ (1740-17 Oct 1787)

Nickname: Polly²³⁰⁸

Marriage: abt 1812, Connecticut 937,7821

Memo: based on Miron's birth in 1813

- Named as one of seven children. ²³⁰⁸
- We Abigail Risley & Sarah Case, both of East Hartford in Hartford County & State of Connecticut do say and Acknowledge that Thomas Gerald, late of Warren in Addison County & State of Vermont, late deceased, was our Brother and son to Thomas Gerald the Original Claimant and was Sergeant in the Corps of Invalids in the Revolutionary War, and that Mary Williams of Huntington in Vermont, and Prudence Slate, of Truxton in the State of New York and Martha Randall of Rockingham in the State of Vermont are our Sisters, and that there is no other Heirs. ²³⁰⁸
- I Mary Williams of Huntington do acknowledge that Thomas Geralds late of Warren deceased was my Brother and that I have Four Sisters two living in East Hartford Connecticut Named Abigail and Sally, one in Rockingham State of Vermont Named Martha the other residence unknown Named Prudence. [signed 9 Oct 1815]²³⁰⁸

3 Children...

```
i. Miron Pease (1813-1884)
```

29 ii. Adaline S. (Twin) (1819-1893)

30 iii. Emeline (Twin) (1819-1908)

Third Generation

Spouse: Elizabeth HUDSON (6 Jun 1801-15 Jun 1890)

Birth: 6 Jun 1801, Pennsylvania 1398,2409,5600

Memo: age 49 in 1850 Census

Death: 15 Jun 1890, Humboldt, Richardson, Nebraska⁴¹¹⁷

Burial: Humboldt Cemetery, Humboldt, Richardson, Nebraska⁴¹¹⁷

Father: Matthew HUDSON²⁴⁰⁷ (29 Oct 1770-30 Sep 1852)

Mother: **Sarah COOK**²⁴⁰⁷ (22 Jan 1772-11 Jan 1866)

Marriage: 5 Mar 1829, Newton Twp, Trumbull, Ohio^{2330,2407,5600}

Memo: by Stephen Wood

- She was still alive when Charles died in 1878 and so far another cousin and I have not been able to find her date of death.²⁴⁰⁷
- Since Elizabeth remarried, it could be the reason the Williams raised the girls. 2407
- If you would like proof of Elizabeth's parentage, I can send you a copy of her mother's will and her father's estate records, which clearly give first husband as Sandford William and 2nd as Charles Dunlap.²⁴⁶³

Census: • 1830 Census: Deerfield, Portage, Ohio. 0000001/10001. 1596

- 1840 Census: Deerfield, Portage, Ohio. Age 30-40. 00000001/111001¹⁶¹²
- 1850 Census: Deerfield, Portage, Ohio. Age 49, b PA. 1617
- 1850 Census: Deerfield, Portage, Ohio. Age 57, b PA. 5563
- 1870 Census: Deerfield, Portage, Ohio. Age 68, b PA. 5561
- 1880 Census: Deerfield, Portage, Ohio. Age 79, b PA. Widow. Parents b PA. Mother in household of Albert Dunlap. 4121
- 1885 Nebraska Census: Humboldt, Richardson, Nebraska. Age 84, b PA. Name given as Elizabeth Dunlap; living with her daughter, Olive Alice Williams Maxson, in D. H. Maxon household. 5565

3 Children...

- i. **Mary Melissa** (1830-1913)
- **32** ii. Olive Alice (1834-1907)
- **33** iii. **Juliette F.** (1838-1863)

Marriage Notes: • They were probably married in Newton Township, but that can't be proven. 2407

12. Phebe WILLIAMS¹⁴¹⁰ (Rufus², Isaac¹)

Birth: 1784/90¹³⁹⁶

Birth: abt 1797, Vermont¹⁶²²

Memo: age 53 in 1850 Census

Father: 3. Rufus WILLIAMS (1750-Jan 1804)

Mother: **Eunice PAUL** 3449,3458 (24 Sep 1756-bef 26 Jan 1837)

• "Personally appeared Phebe Judson one of the signers of the within written Instrument and being Separate from her Husband Acknowledged this Instrument to be her free Voluntary act and deed without fear of her Husband." Statement by L. E. Loveland, Justice Peace, dated 18 Aug 1834, on land transfer Deed. 1403

Census: • 1800 Census: Huntington, Chittenden, Vermont. Rufus Williams Family; among 2 females <10. 1430

- 1810 Census: Huntington, Chittenden, Vermont. Probably included in household of mother, Eunice Williams. One female, age 16-25. 1560
- 1840 Census: Huntington, Chittenden, Vermont. Age 40-50. 1600
- 1850 Census: Huntington, Chittenden, Vermont. Age 53, b VT. 1622

Spouse: Alva JUDSON (abt 1795-)

Birth: abt 1795, Vermont¹⁶²² Marriage: bef 18 Aug 1834¹³⁹⁶

Census: • 1840 Census: Huntington, Chittenden, Vermont. Between 40 and 50 years. 1600

• 1850 Census: Huntington, Chittenden, Vermont. Age 55, b VT. 1622

2 Children...

34 i. Orland (~1835-)

35 ii. Eluthera (~1839-)

Family Notes: • MARRIAGE DATE: Based on document signed 18 August 1834

by Phebe Williams Judson.

13. Eunice WILLIAMS (Rufus², Isaac¹)

Birth: abt 1791⁴⁴²³

Birth: 1790/1800¹³⁹⁶

Father: 3. Rufus WILLIAMS (1750-Jan 1804)

Mother: **Eunice PAUL** 3449,3458 (24 Sep 1756-bef 26 Jan 1837)

Census: • 1800 Census: Huntington, Chittenden, Vermont. Rufus Williams

Family; among 2 females <10.¹⁴³⁰

Spouse: Orrin ROSS¹³⁹⁶ (27 Aug 1791-)

Birth: 27 Aug 1791, Huntington, Chittenden, Vermont⁴⁴²⁴

Father: **Eleazer ROSS**⁴⁴²⁴

Mother: **Elizabeth**⁴⁴²⁴

Marriage: abt 1810, Vermont?^{1396,4423}

• Possibly Orrin Ross. 1404

• The following lands to wit: Being a part of No. 73 say thirty one acres bounded North by lands deeded to Charles Bowles by Orin Ross in the whole thirty one Acres. [Year: 1834]¹⁴⁰³

Research: • Ross, Orrin, Huntington, of Leicester, Addison county, Vt., came with his widowed mother to Huntington, Vt., many years ago. He married Eunice Williams, a daughter of John Williams. Their children were Harry, Polly (who married Heman Gillett), Eleanor (who married Otto Palmer), and Sanford. 1405

14. Elisha WILLIAMS¹⁴¹⁰ (Rufus², Isaac¹)

Birth: $1790/1800^{1396}$

Father: 3. Rufus WILLIAMS (1750-Jan 1804)

Mother: **Eunice PAUL** 3449,3458 (24 Sep 1756-bef 26 Jan 1837)

• *War of* 1812. -- The following company, commanded by Captain A. Farr, and made up from Huntington and Richmond, were stationed at Burlington during the year 1813 as a part of the regiment of Colonel Taylor: [list includes] Sanford

Williams, Elisha Williams. 1407

Census: • 1800 Census: Huntington, Chittenden, Vermont. Rufus Williams Family; among 4 males <10. 1430

• 1810 Census: Huntington, Chittenden, Vermont. Probably included in household of mother, Eunice Williams. One male, age 10-16. 1560

15. Harry WILLIAMS¹⁴¹⁰ (Rufus², Isaac¹)

Birth: abt Dec 1799, Huntington, Chittenden, Vermont³⁴⁴⁹

Memo: based on age at death

Death: 22 Aug 1876, Huntington, Chittenden, Vermont^{3449,3458}

Memo: aged 76 years 8 months

Burial: Huntington Center Cemetery, Huntington, Vermont³⁴⁴⁹

Father: 3. Rufus WILLIAMS (1750-Jan 1804)

Mother: **Eunice PAUL** 3449,3458 (24 Sep 1756-bef 26 Jan 1837)

Death cause: Diabetes³⁴⁵⁸

- Parents are Rufus and Eunice Williams. 3449,3458,3459
- Harry sold 100 acres (Lot #10) to Ezekiel & Freeman Wood on 30 Apr 1838 in Huntington. Witnessed by Polly Carpenter; Hiram Carpenter, Justice of the Peace. 3324
- Harry is also in that [1850] census listed as 51 years old though he is called Henry, which is also how he was listed in 1840 and 1830. In 1860 he becomes Harry (no pun intended) and Emaline and her two children, Mary 11, and Charles 3 (my great grandfather) have moved in with him without Darwin. 3329

Census: • 1810 Census: Huntington, Chittenden, Vermont. Probably included in household of mother, Eunice Williams. One male, age 10-16. 1560

- 1830 Census: Huntington, Chittenden, Vermont. Listed as "Henry." Age 20-30. 3333
- \bullet 1840 Census: Huntington, Chittenden, Vermont. Listed as "Henry." Age 40-50. $0010001/011101.^{3455}$
- 1850 Census: Huntington, Chittenden, Vermont. Listed as "Henry." Age 51,

carpenter & joiner, \$700, b VT. 3330

- 1860 Census: Huntington, Chittenden, Vermont. Listed as Harry. Age 60, carpenter & joiner, \$1000, \$700, b VT. 3329,3456
- 1870 Census: Huntington, Chittenden, Vermont. Listed as Harry. Age 69, house carpenter, \$16,000, \$600, b VT. 3329,3457

Spouse: Susan ELLIS³³²⁹ (abt 1803-30 Aug 1865)

Birth: abt 1803, Massachusetts³³³⁰

Death: 30 Aug 1865³⁴⁴⁹

Burial: Huntington Center Cemetery, Huntington, Vermont³⁴⁴⁹

• She has apparently died as she is no longer listed [in the 1870 Census]. 3329

Census: • 1830 Census: Huntington, Chittenden, Vermont. Age 20-30. 3333

- 1840 Census: Huntington, Chittenden, Vermont. Age 30-40. 0010001/011101. 3455
- 1850 Census: Huntington, Chittenden, Vermont. Age 51, b MA. 3330
- 1860 Census: Huntington, Chittenden, Vermont. Age 57, b MA. 3329,3456

3 Children...

i. **Emeline L.** (1827-1874)

37 ii. **George L.** (~1830-)

38 iii. **Calista** (~1835-)

Spouse: **Asenath M. HALL** (abt 1824-)

Birth: abt 1824, Bristol, Addison, Vermont³⁴⁵⁹

Father: **John HALL**³⁴⁵⁹

Mother: **Asenath**³⁴⁵⁹

Residence: of Bristol, Vermont³⁴⁵⁹

Marriage: 4 Sep 1870, Bristol, Addison, Vermont 3449,3459

Memo: by T. H. Archibald, Minister

Census: • 1880 Census: Addison, Bristol, Vermont. Age 55, b VT. Widow. Listed as Asenath Williams. Parents b VT. 4462

Marriage Notes: • 2nd marriage for both. 3459

Family of Paul WILLIAMS (6) & Martha GEER

16. Barnabas WILLIAMS (*Paul*², *Isaac*¹)

Birth: 1792, Groton, New London, Connecticut 96,7895

Birth: bef 1786²⁴⁹²

Death: 4 Apr 1826, Akron, Summit, Ohio^{96,1425,7895}

Father: **6. Paul WILLIAMS** (abt 1767-17 May 1828)

Mother: Martha GEER (bef 1769-29 Apr 1796)

- Her [Hannah Allen] husband may have been the son of Paul Williams who also came as early as 1811. 1337
- On 25 Feb 1826, Barnabas Williams was named as principal in a surety bond as Administrator of the estate of Dennison M. Williams, deceased. On 15 May 1826, Richard Chapman was named as principal on the estate of Dennison Williams, presumably to replace Barnabas as the result of his death. ¹⁴²² Source: File #112, Portage County Probate Court, obtained August 1991.
- Obituary notice given in Western Courier: "22 Apr 1826 WILLIAMS, Barnabas Tallmadge, 34y" 1425
- Will probated, 1826, file #119, Miner Spicer?, administrator. 1422

Census: • 1800 Groton, New London, Connecticut. 20011/20010. 4427

- 1810 Groton, New London, Connecticut. 11101/31101. 4428
- 1820 Census: Portage, Portage County, Ohio. 100010/1001. On same page with his father, Paul Williams, and Miner Spicer. 112,1572

Spouse: Sarah SPICER (-2 Jun 1817)

Death: 2 Jun 1817¹³⁹⁹

Father: Capt. Amos SPICER (20 Feb 1762-6 Sep 1830)

Mother: **Eunice** (abt 1760-14 Oct 1822)

Flags: Eldest Child

Marriage: 1 Oct 1814, Portage, Summit, Ohio^{93,1399,2142}

2 Children...

i. Oliver Geer (Died young) (1815-<1817)

40 ii. Oliver Spicer (1817->1828)

Spouse: **Hannah ALLYN** (16 Sep 1792-7 Mar 1856)

Birth: 16 Sep 1792, North Groton, New London, Connecticut⁹³

Death: 7 Mar 1856, Akron, Summit, Ohio 93,258,1400

Father: Ephraim ALLYN (18 Jun 1747-28 Dec 1816)

Mother: **Temperance MORGAN** (4 May 1752-3 Oct 1799)

Marriage: 10 Jun 1819, North Groton, New London, Connecticut 507,1400,2492

Memo: now Ledyard

• The year following his wife's death, Major Spicer married her sister, Hannah Allen, widow of Barnabus Williams. Her husband may have been the son of Paul Williams, who also came as early as 1811. 1337

Census: • 1820 Census: Portage, Portage county, Ohio. 11 in household. 100010/1001. 1572

• 1850 Census: Portage, Summit, Ohio. Age 57, b CT. 1624

4 Children...

- 41 i. Eliza Ann (1818-1865)
- 42 ii. **Eunice** (1822->1828)
- 43 iii. **Paulina Peron** (1824-)
- 44 iv. **Hannah Ermina** (1826-1868)

17. Eunice WILLIAMS (*Paul*², *Isaac*¹)

Birth: 1794, Groton, New London, Connecticut 96,7895

Death: 24 Sep 1818⁹⁶

Father: **6. Paul WILLIAMS** (abt 1767-17 May 1828)

Mother: Martha GEER (bef 1769-29 Apr 1796)

Census: • 1800 Groton, New London, Connecticut. 20011/20010. 4427

• 1810 Groton, New London, Connecticut. 11101/31101. 4428

Spouse: **Austin WESTON**^{96,1426}

Marriage: 8 Oct 1815, Portage County, Ohio 1426

Memo: gives husband's name as Austin Western

1 Child...

i. **Horace Steele** (1817-)

Family of Paul WILLIAMS (6) & Sarah LATHAM

18. Dennison M. WILLIAMS (*Paul*², *Isaac*¹)

Birth: 1798, Groton?, New London, Connecticut⁹⁶

Death: 3 Nov 1825, Akron?, Summit, Ohio⁹⁶

Probate: 1826, Portage County, Ohio¹⁴²²

Father: **6. Paul WILLIAMS** (abt 1767-17 May 1828)

Mother: Sarah LATHAM (1764-1832)

• Will probated, 1826, #112, Barnabas Williams, administrator. 1422

Census: • 1800 Groton, New London, Connecticut. 20011/20010. 4427

- 1810 Groton, New London, Connecticut. 11101/31101. 4428
- 1820 Census: Portage, Portage, Ohio. Family composition: 010101/11201. 1572

19. Martha WILLIAMS⁹⁶ (Paul², Isaac¹)

Birth: abt 1800, Groton?, New London, Connecticut

Death: 23 Jul 1827

Father: **6. Paul WILLIAMS** (abt 1767-17 May 1828)

Mother: Sarah LATHAM (1764-1832)

Census: • 1800 Groton, New London, Connecticut. 20011/20010. 4427

- 1810 Groton, New London, Connecticut. 11101/31101. 4428
- 1820 Census: Portage, Portage, Ohio. Family composition: 010101/11201. 1572

20. Prudence WILLIAMS (Paul², Isaac¹)

Birth: abt 1803, Groton?, New London, Connecticut⁹⁶

Death: 23 Jun 1827⁹⁶

Father: **6. Paul WILLIAMS** (abt 1767-17 May 1828)

Mother: Sarah LATHAM (1764-1832)

Census: • 1810 Groton, New London, Connecticut. 11101/31101. 4428

• 1820 Census: Portage, Portage, Ohio. Family composition: 010101/11201. 1572

Spouse: Richard CHAPMAN¹⁴²⁶ (16 Apr 1800-)

Birth: 16 Apr 1800²⁴⁹⁰

Father: Nathaniel CHAPMAN²⁴⁹⁰

Mother: **Hepzibah SMITH**²⁴⁹⁰

Marriage: 24 Dec 1823, Portage County, Ohio 1426

1 Child...

46 i. Richard (1827-)

21. Clarissa WILLIAMS (*Paul*², *Isaac*¹)

Birth: 1807, Connecticut 1653,8274

Death: 24 Apr 1868⁹⁶

Father: **6. Paul WILLIAMS** (abt 1767-17 May 1828)

Mother: Sarah LATHAM (1764-1832)

• A daughter of Paul Williams became the wife of Mr. George Babcock, and succeeded to the homestead, on the death of the mother. A son of the Babcocks, Williams P. Babcock, now 64 years of age, is still living here. I have interviewed him, but he can give me no information that will be of any practical worth to you in your research. He thinks there is a family record in existence, possibly in possession of a sister-in-law in a neighboring town which he will try and hunt up. If he finds anything of value to you I will advise you later. Mr. Babcock thinks that his cousin, Emeline Williams, knows more about the early history of the family than any other person now living. 1418

Census: • 1810 Groton, New London, Connecticut. 11101/31101. 4428

- 1820 Census: Portage, Portage, Ohio. Family composition: 010101/11201. 1572
- 1850 Census: Akron, Summit, Ohio. Age 43, b OH. 1626 Her place of birth in Ohio is questionable given indications that her father, Paul Williams, apparently did not leave Connecticut until 1810.
- 1860 Census: Akron, Summit, Ohio. Age 53, b CT. Head of household. 1653

Research: • Was she married first (at about age 16) to Silas Phelps? 1426

Spouse: George William BABCOCK⁸²⁷⁶ (1803-6 Feb 1859)

Birth: 1803, Connecticut^{8274,1626}

Baptism: 9 Jun 1816, Stonington, New London, Connecticut⁸²⁷⁶

Death: 6 Feb 1859, Akron?, Summit, Ohio⁸²⁷⁴

Burial: Glendale Cemetery, Akron, Summit, Ohio⁸²⁷⁴

Memo: removed to Glendale from the old Spicer burial ground in March

1871

Father: Samuel BABCOCK (1775-)

Marriage: 15 Jun 1829, Portage County, Ohio 1418,1426,8276

• Listed as guardian of Emeline Williams (together with his daughters, Calista and Sarah). 1420

Census: • 1850 Census: Akron, Summit, Ohio. Age 48, b CT. Merchant. Living in household of Charles G. Ladd. 1626

Research: • Could not find in Barbour. 2165

- Is his grandfather, George Babcock, b. Sept. 22, 1753. Removed to Connecticut.[?]²⁵⁹
- Look for Death record between 1850/1860.

5 Children...

- 47 i. Calista Williams (1830-1901)
- 48 ii. Sarah Susannah (1833-1918)
- 49 iii. **Williams Pierpont** (1835-1911)
- iv. **Emeline Clarke** (1840-1874)
- v. **Dennison** (1844-1899)

22. Joseph L. WILLIAMS⁹⁶ (*Paul*², *Isaac*¹)

Birth: 1809, Groton?, New London, Connecticut

Death: 26 Oct 1827

Father: **6. Paul WILLIAMS** (abt 1767-17 May 1828)

Mother: **Sarah LATHAM** (1764-1832)

Third Generation Census: • 1810 Groton, New London, Connecticut. 11101/31101. 4428 • 1820 Census: Portage, Portage, Ohio. Family composition: 010101/11201. 1572			
1020 Census. Fortuge, Fortuge, Onio. Funnily composition. 0101017 11201.			

Descendants of Isaac WILLIAMS & Annice

Fourth Generation

Family of Capt. Jacob WILLIAMS (9) & Keziah BREWSTER

23. John WILLIAMS (*Jacob*³, *Rufus*², *Isaac*¹)

Birth: bef 1810¹⁵⁶⁰

Father: 9. Capt. Jacob WILLIAMS (1774/81-)
Mother: Keziah BREWSTER (abt 1778-aft 1840)

Flags: Mayflower Descendant

• had son, John, in Malone, Franklin Co., N.Y. 1396

Census: • 1810 Census: Huntington, Chittenden, Vermont. One male <10. 1560

• 1820 Census: Huntington, Chittenden, Vermont. 010010/12010. 1576

Family of Lyman WILLIAMS (10) & Diadesy BRUCE

24. Burdick WILLIAMS (Lyman³, Rufus², Isaac¹)

Birth: abt 1809, New York⁴⁴²¹

Father: **10. Lyman WILLIAMS**¹³⁹⁶ (abt 1781-)

Mother: **Diadesy BRUCE**¹⁴¹² (abt 1788-)

Census: • 1850 Census: Nassau, Rensselaer, New York. Age 41, b NY.

Blacksmith. Living in household of Lyman Williams. 4421

• 1880 Census: Nassau, Rensselaer, New York. Age 72, b NY. Widower. Farmer. Father b CT; mother b MA. 4422

Spouse: UNNAMED (-bef 1880)

Birth: New York 4422

Death: bef 1880 4422

1 Child...

i. **Orrin** (~1859-)

25. Lyman WILLIAMS (Lyman³, Rufus², Isaac¹)

Birth: abt 1815, New York⁴⁴²¹

Father: **10. Lyman WILLIAMS**¹³⁹⁶ (abt 1781-)

Mother: **Diadesy BRUCE**¹⁴¹² (abt 1788-)

Census: • 1850 Census: Nassau, Rensselaer, New York. Age 35, b NY. Farmer. Living in household of Lyman Williams (his father?). 4421

• 1880 Census: Nassau, Rensselaer, New York. Age 66, b NY. Brother of Burdick. Single. Farmer. Parents b NY. 4422

26. Acy WILLIAMS (Lyman³, Rufus², Isaac¹)

Birth: abt 1818, New York⁴⁴²¹

Father: **10. Lyman WILLIAMS**¹³⁹⁶ (abt 1781-)

Mother: **Diadesy BRUCE**¹⁴¹² (abt 1788-)

Census: • 1850 Census: Nassau, Rensselaer, New York. Age 32, b NY. Miller. Living in household of Lyman Williams (his father?). 4421

27. Sabrina WILLIAMS (Lyman³, Rufus², Isaac¹)

Birth: abt 1822, New York⁴⁴²¹

Father: **10. Lyman WILLIAMS**¹³⁹⁶ (abt 1781-)

Mother: **Diadesy BRUCE**¹⁴¹² (abt 1788-)

Census: • 1850 Census: Nassau, Rensselaer, New York. Age 28, b NY. Living in household of Lyman Williams (her father?). 4421

• 1880 Census: Nassau, Rensselaer, New York. Age 50, b NY. Name transcribed as "Zabray." Sister of Burdick. Single. Parents b NY. 4422

Family of Sanford WILLIAMS (11) & Mary JERRALDS

28. Miron Pease WILLIAMS^{11,1424} (Sanford³, Rufus², Isaac¹)

Birth: 6 Jun 1813, Bennington, Bennington,

Vermont^{1,11,12,538,1433}

Removal: 1816, Deerfield, Portage, Ohio¹

Removal: 1832, St. Clair County, Michigan^{1,542}

Settlement: 1854, Marysville, St. Clair, Michigan⁵⁴²

Death: 27 Jun 1884, Ann Arbor, Washtenaw,

Michigan 12,538,542

Burial: Clark Cemetery, China Township, St. Clair,

 $Michigan^{1433}\\$

Father: **11. Sanford WILLIAMS** (23 Jun 1783-8 Jan 1856)

Mother: Mary JERRALDS (17 Oct 1787-30 May 1819)

Occupation: lumberman⁵⁴¹

• MIRON WILLIAMS

1813-1884

Born in Bennington, Vermont. Died in Marysville, Michigan.

When he was three years old, his parents moved to Deerfield, Ohio. When he was 17 years old, he started working as a carpenter in Canton, Massillon, and Cleveland. In 1832, he moved to St. Clair county, Michigan, and began his career as a millwright, at which trade he built more sawmills than any other millwright in the state.

As time went on his occupation changed to producing lumber from the pine forests of the state. During the latter part of his lumber operations, he and Nelson Mills were partners in an operation at Marysville. He disposed of his lumber interests in 1875 and retired to his farm on the bank of the St. Clair River immediately south of Marysville.¹

• Came to Newport in 1832 and joined with Sam Ward and William Gallagher operating saw-mill and grist mill at Belle River Mills, then known as Ward & Gallagher Mills.

Married Mary Gallagher, 1838.



Miron Pease

Г	4 -	C	
FOL	ırın	Genera	าบา

Settled in Vicksburg, 1854.⁵⁴²

• Two brothers, J. L. and J. W. Kelsey, built a mill in 1844 in the forest three miles west of Vicksburg on the Fort Gratiot Turnpike. Their lumber was hauled by teams to their dock up the St. Clair river which was known as Kelsey's dock or wharf.

Miron Williams and Nelson Mills organized a partnership March 21, 1850 and bought the mill and adjoining land of Kelseys. They operated the mill under the name of Williams and Mills, later to became a well known institution along the river and at Vicksburg, to which point the Kelsey mill was moved in 1858, after the timber available to the turnpike mill was exhausted.

Miron Williams had been a mill operator for Ward & Gallagher at Belle River Mills. Nelson Mills had been since 1844 a ship carpenter in Ward's Marine City Shipyard. Williams married the oldest Gallagher girl, Mary, in 1838 and they came in 1854 with their family of two boys and seven girls to Vicksburg, this being quite a substantial increase in the population of that time. The Williams farm home became the scene of much entertainment during the 30 years following. A school was maintained by Williams for his own children and those of the neighborhood, being the first school house in Vicksburg. 1129

• MIRON WILLIAMS, capitalist, Marysville, is a native of Bennington County, Vt., and was born in the town of Bennington June 6th, 1813. When only three years of age his parents came to Ohio and located on the Western Reserve. He lived there until seventeen years of age, then worked at carpenter trade at Canton, and Massillon and also at Cleveland. While at the latter place he hired out to a millwright, named Wells, for three years. In June, 1832, he came to St. Clair County on the old steamboat Gratiot and landed at Uncle Billy Brown's place on the river. He began working at his trade. The same year helped build the old Black River steam mill. Built several mills in Canada and many in this State. He built more mills while in the business than any other millwright in the State. He bought out and ran a saw mill, grist mill and carding mill at Detroit and was there two years, then returned to Newport. He was there but a short time when he engaged more extensively in the lumber business; bought a large amount of pine land; bought one mill and built another at Marysville and an

interest in another at Algonac; had lumber yards in Huron, Fremont, Toledo, and Chatham, in Canada, and also shipped to Chicago and transacted a large and extensive trade, owning from eight to ten thousand acres of pine land, and during his business life lost a large fortune by fires and by the failures of others. He continued in the lumber business until 1875. Disposed of his pine and lumber business and retired to his farm on the river where he now lives. He is one of the oldest settlers in the County, and his success in life is owing to his own efforts. Mr. Williams married Miss Mary Gallagher, of Belle River, this County, in February, 1838. They had ten children — William (died when two years of age), John G. (was killed in the lumber woods January, 1870, he was thirty years of age), Mary (now Mrs. N. Mills), Hannah (now Mrs. C. Neal), Emma (now Mrs. H. McMorran), Prudence (now Mrs. C. Dale), Florence (now Mrs. G. Kimball), David (married and living in Port Huron), Adaline (at home), and Emeline (now Mrs. A. J. Beardsley).²⁹

- In 1859, Myron Williams was successful in changing the name of the community from Vicksburg to Marysville (in honor of his wife and daughter whose names were Mary). 5165
- Justice of the Peace, 1879.²⁹
- Myron Williams, father of Emma Caroline (Williams) McMorran, was b. in Vt. He moved to Ohio when a young man, and later to Mich., where he engaged in lumbering in the Thumb Dist. He was a millwright contractor and built sawmills throughout the state, including one at Marysville, Mich. His wife, Mary (Gallagher) Williams, was b. in Pa. (?). 1059
- Myron Williams, of Marysville, died at the residence of his daughter, Mrs. Capt. Neal, in Ann Arbor, last Friday. He went to that city about two weeks ago to secure medical treatment, but his condition was hopeless, and suddenly terminated in death.

He was born in Bennington, Vt., on June 6th, 1813, and was 71 years old when he died. He came to St. Clair county in 1832, and settled in St. Clair township. He was a millwright, and built a very large number of mills in this state and Canada. He also engaged in the lumber business, and carried on extensive trade.

He was married to Miss Mary Gallagher, of Belle River, in February, 1838, and she died one year ago. Ten children were born to them — William (died at two years of age); John G. (killed in the lumber woods in 1870), Mary (Mrs. N. Mills of Marysville); Hannah (now Mrs. Neal of Ann Arbor); Emma (now Mrs. H. McMorran of Port Huron); Prudence (Mrs. C. Dale), Adeline (with her father), Emeline (now Mrs A. J. Beardsley of Charlevoix); Florence (now Mrs. Guy Kimball of Port Huron); and Mr. David Williams, of Port Huron.

The funeral was held on Sunday morning and the body was interred in the cemetery at Belle River, near St. Clair city, where his wife was buried. 1433

Census: • 1840 Census: China twp., St. Clair, Michigan. 10111/00101. Manufactures & trades. 1606

- 1850 Census: St. Clair, St. Clair, Michigan. Age 37, b VT. Lumberman. 1637
- 1860 Census: Vicksburg, St. Clair, Michigan. Age 47, b VT. Lumberman. \$35,000; \$20,000¹⁶⁶¹
- 1870 Census: Marysville, Port Huron, Michigan. Age 57, b ME. Lumberman. 5472
- 1880 Census: Marysville, Port Huron, Michigan. Age 67, b VT. Farmer. Parents b VT. 1708

Spouse: Mary Margaret GALLAGHER (4 Jan 1817-

6 Jul 1883)

Birth: 4 Jan 1817, Manlius, Onondaga, New

York 12,541,542,3650

Birth: 14 Jan 1817¹⁴⁰¹

Removal: 1821, Michigan³⁶⁵⁰

Death: 6 Jul 1883, Marysville, St. Clair,

Michigan 12,538,1133

Memo: died intestate

Burial: Clark Cemetery, China Township, St. Clair,

Michigan⁵³⁶

Father: William Jacob GALLAGHER (26 Nov 1780-7 May 1833)

Mother: **Hannah LAMERSON** (5 Nov 1790-11 Mar 1839)

Nickname: Polly



Mary Margaret

Flags: Died intestate

Marriage: 19 Feb 1838, China Township, St. Clair, Michigan 12,538,542

 MARY M. GALLAGHER 1817-1883

Born in Belle River, Mich. and died in Marysville, Mich.¹

• Vol. X of Deeds, page 133-4.

Harmon Chamberlain & wife, Sarah C. to Mary Williams.

Warranty Deed.

Dated July 18, 1854.

Consideration \$2000.

Conveys Lot 2 Private Claim 255, 94 acres more or less.

Recorded July 18, 1854, at 12 o'clock A.M. 1133,1135

• Estate of Mary Williams, deceased.

In Probate Court for St. Clair County, Michigan.

By reference to File No. 96 cal. No. 4, in said Court we find that said deceased died intestate July 6, 1883 leaving her surviving Mary J. Mills, Hannah E. Neal, Emma McMorran, Prudence Dale, Florence Kimball, David G. Williams, Adaline Williams and Emeline Beardsley, children. 1133,1135

Census: • 1820 Census: Volney, Oswego, New York. 000111/10010. 1584

- 1840 Census: China twp., St. Clair, Michigan. 10111/00101. 1606
- 1850 Census: St. Clair, St. Clair, Michigan. Age 33, b NY. 1637
- 1860 Census: Vicksburg, St. Clair, Michigan. Age 43, b NY. 1661
- 1870 Census: Marysville, Port Huron, Michigan. Age 53, b OH. 5472
- 1880 Census: Marysville, Port Huron twp., Michigan. Age 63, b NY. Father b in Ireland; mother b in NY. 1708

10 Children...

- i. William Gallagher (Died young) (1839-1841)
- ii. **John Gallagher** (1841-1870)
- iii. Mary Jerralds (1842-1891)
- iv. Hannah Elizabeth (1844-1919)
- v. Emma Caroline (1845-1917)

vi. **Prudence** (1847-1907)

vii. Florence Maria (1849-1922)

viii. David Gallagher (1850-)

ix. Adaline (1852-1895)

x. **Emeline** (1854-1918)

29. Adaline S. WILLIAMS⁸²¹² (Sanford³, Rufus², Isaac¹)

Birth: 30 May 1819, Deerfield?, Portage, Ohio^{11,255,11}

Death: 19 Jul 1893, Richfield, Summit, Ohio^{255,1397,2664,7816}

Burial: Glendale Cemetery, Akron, Summit, Ohio^{7318,7818}

Father: **11. Sanford WILLIAMS** (23 Jun 1783-8 Jan 1856)

Mother: Mary JERRALDS (17 Oct 1787-30 May 1819)

Residence: Bath, Summit, Ohio²⁵⁵

- Paul Williams himself died sometime before I came to Akron 64 years ago [thus 1835]. At that time his widow (second wife, I think) was living in the old homestead (still standing) and with her were living a pair of twin granddaughters who had been orphaned by the early death of both of their parents. Their names were Adaline and Emeline Williams. The former married Samuel B. Axtell, of Richfield, in this county. A son, in Richfield, and a daughter, in New Jersey, survive them. Emeline Williams never married and is still living with her niece, I think, in Rahway, N. J. 1418
- I have been doing quite a bit of investigation on the West Richfield connection. I have been to Richfield twice and collected some information there.

The first bit you might find of interest is that Adaline apparently separated from Samuel Beach before he went to Utah. She went back to Ohio and began buying land in West Richfield. At her death she apparently owned quite a bit. It was in her name, not in S.B.'s. I couldn't find out how it was disposed of, except that some went to Roscoe. Charles Clifford had a small piece that that she apparently gave him while she was still living.

She is NOT buried with him in New Jersey. She is buried in Akron, along with Charles Clifford and Mary. Apparently Mary died first and C.C. lived in Akron with his brother Lewis until his death. From your account it appears that Lewis

then went to Pennsylvania to work.

A large part of the land that Adaline owned in West Richfield was later taken over by the Girl Scouts as a camp. The GS are now trying to sell it. The Richfield Historical Society is trying to raise money to buy it as they don't want it to be divided up for housing.⁷³¹⁸

- Mrs. Adeline Axtell, widow of the late Hon. Samuel B. Axtell, who died about a year ago, departed this life at Richfield, Ohio, July 19th. ⁷⁸¹⁶
- Application has been filed in the same court for the admission to probate of the will of Adaline S. Axtell, late of Richfield township. All of the property of testatrix is left without reservation to her daughter, Alice Phillips, and husband. 8212

Census: • 1850 Census: Richfield, Summit, Ohio. Age 30, enumerated with two sons, Myron and Clifford. Living with Warren Bishop family; no presence of her husband, Samuel Beach Axtell. 1621

- 1860 Census: Jackson, Amador, California. Age 41, b OH. 1654
- 1880 Census: West Richfield, Summit, Ohio. Age 60, b OH. Father b VT; mother b VT. 4125
- 1885 New Mexico Census: Santa Fe, Santa Fe, New Mexico. Not present. 8211

Spouse: Hon. Samuel Beach AXTELL (14 Oct 1819-

6 Aug 1891)

Birth: 14 Oct 1819, Columbus, Franklin,

Ohio^{255,257,258,2345,257}

Memo: near Columbus

Removal: 1851, Amador County, California 2345,2664

Removal: 1860, San Francisco, San Francisco,

California^{2345,2664}

Death: 6 Aug 1891, Morristown, Morris, New

Jersey^{255,257,258}

Memo: at the home of his daughter

Burial: First Presbyterian Cemetery, Morristown, Morris, New Jersey²³⁴⁵

Father: Samuel Loree AXTELL²⁵⁵ (11 Nov 1791-21 Jun 1855)

Hon. Samuel Beach

Mother: **Nancy SANDERS**²⁵⁵ (23 Dec 1792-4 Dec 1881)

Occupation: Admitted to Bar in Ohio; Gov. of Utah, 1874-5; Gov. of New Mexico,

1875-8

Education: Western Reserve College, grad. 1844²⁶⁶⁴

Residence: 1843, moved to Mt. Clemens, MI; 1851, moved to Calif.

Residence: 1885, Santa Fe, NM⁷⁷⁶³

Marriage: 20 Sep 1840, Summit County, Ohio^{255,2738,2782,8210}

Separation: bef 1885^{7318,8211}

• Jackson, Amador Co. Cal June 13th, 1864

J. P. Pownell, Esq.

Dear Sir

Your letter in relation to some money now in your hands as Administrator of Sanford Williams Estate, due to his daughter Adaline now my wife, has been duly Exd by us. We desire this money to be paid to my wife's sister Emeline Williams. 1431

- Hon. Samuel B. Axtell, one of Richfield's early adopted sons, and whose family and property interests are still in that township, represented the San Francisco (Cal)., district in the fortieth and forty-first sessions of Congress. Returning to Richfield, on the expiration of his second term, he was in January, 1875, appointed governor of the territory of Utah, by President Grant, but a few months later was transferred to New Mexico, of which territory he was governor between three and four years. Still later, in May, 1882, by appointment of President Arthur, he became chief justice of that territory, which position he filled with acknowledged ability for three years, tendering his resignation to President Cleveland, May 1st, 1885, to take effect on the 25th of the same month. On June 1, 1885, Judge Axtell accepted from the Southern Pacific railroad, the position of solicitor of that road for New Mexico, with headquarters at Santa Fe, which position he held until his death, at the home of his daughter, Mrs. Charles M. Phillips, in Morristown, New Jersey, August 6, 1891, at the age of 71 years, 9 months, 22 days.
- [excerpts] In 1851 he went from Richfield [Ohio] to California, and his wife

followed and joined him there in 1856. In California, he was a practical miner and laborer, working with all his might at whatever his hand found to do, and continuing the study of law, which he had commenced before leaving Ohio. He was admitted, upon examination, to the Supreme Court of the State of California in 1854, and commenced the practice of law in Jackson, Amador Co., in that State. He was three times elected District Attorney. Removing to San Francisco, he was elected, in 1867, to represent that city and district in the Fortieth Congress, and was re-elected to the Forty-first Congress.

In January, 1875, he was appointed by Gen. Grant Governor of Utah Territory, and in the summer of that year was transferred to New Mexico, where he acted as Governor for three years and a half, assisting during two Territorial Legislatures to obtain much needed and progressive legislation.²⁵⁷

- After President Grant appointed him governor of Utah Territory, one of Axtell's first acts was to deliver a certificate of election to George Q. Cannon, newly elected territorial congressional delegate. It was something Gov. Woods [his predecessor] refused to do. Axtell was immediately branded as a tool of the Mormons, and editors of The Salt Lake City Tribune referred to him as "Bishop" Axtell. He tried to ease the situation by touring the larger counties in the territory, but his opponents would have none of it and increased their attacks on him. In the end, Grant was asked to intervene, but instead he appointed Axtell governor of New Mexico Territory. 2662
- The President and Secretary of the Interior have decided to dismiss the charges against Gov. Axtell, of New-Mexico, as vague and unsupported by proof. The Secretary, in the presence of the President and others, this morning expressed his intention of putting this decision on record as the result of a careful investigation made under his supervision by Assistant Attorney-General Marble. The charges, it is declared, were preferred by irresponsible persons who do not sustain them under oath. On the other hand, Gov. Axtell denied the charges promptly under oath and furnished official documents fully refuting them. In addition to this, an unqualified endorsement of his administration has been forwarded to the department from the best citizens of all parts of New-Mexico.²⁶⁷³
- Axtell was appointed Governor by President Grant in 1875. Axtell's

administration ended in 1878 when he was suspended by Secretary of the Interior Carl Schulz following an investigation into his activities as governor. He later became Chief Justice of the New Mexico Territorial Supreme Court. ²²⁹⁸

• b. Oct. 14, 1819, married Adaline S. Williams of Summit Co., Ohio, Sept. 20, 1840. In 1843 he moved to Mt. Clemens, Mich. We have from the pen of Ralph Emerson Twitchell the following:

Samuel Beach Axtell was born in Franklin County, Ohio, October 14, 1819. An ancestor was an officer in the Revolutionary army and his grandfather was a Colonel of a New Jersey regiment during the war of 1812. His father was a farmer. Governor Axtell was a graduate of the Western Reserve College at Oberlin and was admitted to the bar in Ohio. In 1851 he went to California and engaged in gold mining and upon the organization of counties of the state was elected district attorney of Amador County. He removed to San Francisco in 1860, was elected to congress in 1866 and 1868 as a democrat. He changed his political faith at this time and allied himself with the Republican Party of which he was a staunch supporter to the time of his death. In 1874 he was appointed governor of Utah by President Grant and in the following year was transferred to New Mexico, being inaugurated governor July 30, 1875. He was superseded in this position by General Lew Wallace [author of Ben-Hur], appointed by President Hayes in 1878. In 1882 he was appointed chief justice of the Supreme Court of New Mexico, assuming the duties of the office in August of that year. In 1885, Grover Cleveland having been elected president, he resigned the office in May of that year. He was a man of high principles, absolutely without fear. On the bench he endeavored at all times to secure what he saw fit to designate as "substantial justice" for all litigants, and judicial precedents which interfered with the main object of trials in his court, or with equity from his standpoint, were ruthlessly cast aside. In 1890 he was elected chairman of the territorial republican committee. He died August 7, 1891, at Morristown, New Jersey. Conditions, methods, and practices obtaining in the courts of New Mexico during Judge Axtell's incumbency, and the fearless character of this jurist are well exemplified in the relation of incidents occurring in one or two cases tried before him. In a celebrated criminal trial at Las Vegas, although Judge Axtell had been warned that his life would be forfeited if he dared to sit in the case, promptly on time he

opened court. On this occasion he compelled the sheriff to search all of the court attendants and the spectators before he allowed the case to proceed. As a result forty-two revolvers were piled on the table, some having been taken from the attorneys in the case. Each man carrying a weapon into the courtroom was fined ten dollars for contempt of court, and no show of resistance was made when the fine was collected. In another case before him the defendant, a poor young man, whose farm was in jeopardy, had no attorney. Seeing that the case was going against the man unless he could obtain legal counsel, Judge Axtell descended from the bench and began conducting the cross-examination with the remark: "It takes thirteen men to steal a poor boy's farm in New Mexico." Upon the conclusion of the submission of evidence, he instructed the jury to find a verdict in behalf of the defendant. When the foreman announced a disagreement, the judge discharged the jury, announced a verdict in behalf of the defendant, and told the sheriff never to allow any one of the discharged jurymen to serve again in Miguel County. His wife died in July 1893.²⁶⁶⁴

• AXTELL, Samuel Beach, a Representative from California; born near Columbus, Franklin County, Ohio, October 14, 1819; attended the local schools and Oberlin College; was graduated from Western Reserve College, Hudson, Ohio; studied law; was admitted to the bar in 1843 and commenced practice in Mount Clemens, Mich.; went to California in 1851 and engaged in mining in Amador County; prosecuting attorney of Amador County 1854-1860; moved to San Francisco in 1860 and practiced law; elected as a Democrat to the Fortieth and Forty-first Congresses (March 4, 1867-March 3, 1871); was not a candidate for renomination in 1870; affiliated with the Republican Party during the administration of President Grant; appointed Governor of Utah Territory in 1874 and subsequently, in 1875, transferred to the office of Governor of the Territory; chief justice of the supreme court of the Territory of New Mexico from August 1882 until his resignation May 25, 1885; engaged in the practice of law in Santa Fe, N. Mex.; at the time of his death was counsel of the Southern Pacific Railroad Co. and chairman of the Republican Territorial committee; died while on a visit to Morristown, Morris County, N.J., August 6, 1891; interment in First Presbyterian Church Cemetery. 2345

- US Congressman. Elected to represent California's 1st District in the United States House of Representatives, he served from 1867 to 1871. He also served as Governor of Utah Territory in 1875, Governor of New Mexico Territory from 1875 to 1878, and as Justice of the New Mexico Supreme Court from 1882 to 1885. 5281
- Mrs. Adeline Axtell, widow of the late Hon. Samuel B. Axtell, who died about a year ago, departed this life at Richfield, Ohio, July 19th. Samuel B. Axtell was an old-time attorney of Amador county and was elected to the office of District Attorney in 1854, at the first election after the county of Amador was set off from Calaveras. He was re-elected to the office again in 1856. He lived in Jackson till 1864, when he went to San Francisco. Being a natural leader and a politician, in 1867 he received the nomination for Congress from the First District and was elected, defeating T. G. Phelps. In 1868 he was agin elected to Congress, this time defeating Frank M. Pixley. The property of the prop

Census: • 1860 Census: Jackson, Amador, California. Age 40, lawyer, \$2,000; \$1,500, b OH. 1654

- 1880 Census: West Richfield, Summit, Ohio. Age 60, b OH. Lawyer. Parents b NI. 4125
- 1885 New Mexico Census: Santa Fe, Santa Fe, New Mexico. Age 64, b OH. Lawyer. Widower. Parents b NJ. 8211

Research: • I was able to trace the line back to Thomas Axtell who was born in England in 1618 and died in Massachusetts in 1646 on that [www.ancestry.com] web site. 2738

4 Children...

- i. Myron Williams (1842-)
- ii. Charles Clifford (1844-1913)
- iii. Alice E. Anna (1852-1938)
- iv. Wallace (Died as Infant) (1860-1860)

30. Emeline WILLIAMS (Sanford³, Rufus², Isaac¹)

Birth: 30 May 1819, Deerfield?, Portage, Ohio¹¹

Death: 13 May 1908, Morristown, Morris, New Jersey⁸¹²⁷

Memo: aged 88 years, 11 months, 13 days

Burial: Akron, Summit, Ohio⁸¹²⁷

Father: **11. Sanford WILLIAMS** (23 Jun 1783-8 Jan 1856)

Mother: Mary JERRALDS (17 Oct 1787-30 May 1819)

Occupation: Clerk, Dead Letter office, USPO, Washington, DC^{8127}

- Listed in 1838, Portage County with guardian, George Babcock, whose father-in-law was Paul Williams. Also listed are Calista Babcock and her sister, Sarah. 1420
- Paul Williams himself died sometime before I came to Akron 64 years ago [thus 1835]. At that time his widow (second wife, I think) was living in the old homestead (still standing) and with her were living a pair of twin granddaughters who had been orphaned by the early death of both of their parents. Their names were Adaline and Emeline Williams. Emeline Williams never married and is still living with her niece, I think, in Rahway, N. J. 1418
- Miss Emeline Williams died at the residence of her niece, Mrs. Charles M. Phillips on Western avenue, Wednesday, after suffering a stroke of apoplexy. Miss Williams had been living with her niece for the past twenty-two years. At one period of her life she was employed in the dead letter office at Washington. She was a few days short of being eighty-nine years old. Her father built the first house in Akron, Ohio, and Miss Williams lived in that city before coming to Morristown. Funeral services were held at the residence of Mrs. Phillips Tuesday afternoon and the interment at Akron. 8127

Census: • 1820 Census: Portage, Portage, Ohio. 010101/11201. Suspect female, under 10, is Emeline Williams. 1572

- 1850 Census: Akron, Summit, Ohio. Age 30, b OH. Living with George Babcock family. 1626
- 1860 Census: Akron, Summit, Ohio. Age 36, b CT. Living with Clarissa Babcock and children. 1653
- 1880 Census: Washington, D.C. Age 65, b OH. Single. Clerk, USPO. Parents b OH. Living in household of Andrew Goddard. 4124
- 1900 Census: Rahway, Union, New Jersey. Age 81, b May 1819, OH. Parents b

CT. Never married; no children. Boarder in household of William Page. 1721

Family of Sanford WILLIAMS (11) & Elizabeth HUDSON

31. Mary Melissa WILLIAMS (Sanford³, Rufus², Isaac¹)

Birth: 1 Jun 1830, Deerfield, Portage, Ohio^{11,179,1440}

Death: 1 Jun 1913, Port Huron, St. Clair, Michigan 179,1153

Burial: Lakeside Cemetery, Port Huron, St. Clair, Michigan³⁴⁰

Father: **11. Sanford WILLIAMS** (23 Jun 1783-8 Jan 1856)

Mother: Elizabeth HUDSON (6 Jun 1801-15 Jun 1890)

• Marriage to Barney Mills witnessed by John Hudson & Ruth Hudson, his wife. John is the uncle of Mary Melissa. ¹¹⁴³

Census: • 1830 Census: Deerfield, Portage, Ohio. 0000001/10001. 1596

- 1840 Census: Deerfield, Portage, Ohio. Age 10-15. 00000001/111001¹⁶¹²
- 1850 Census: Deerfield, Portage, Ohio. Age 20, b OH. Married to Almon Wright. Living adjacent to father, Sanford Williams. 1617
- 1860 Census: Kenockee, St. Clair, Michigan. Age 28, b OH. 1651
- 1870 Census: Marysville, St. Clair, Michigan. Age 40, b OH. 4632
- 1880 Census: St. Clair, St. Clair, Michigan. Age 50, b OH. Father b VT; mother b PA. 3474
- 1894 Michigan Census: St. Clair Township, Michigan. Age 64, b OH. Father b VT; mother b PA. 5475
- 1900 Census: St. Clair Township, St. Clair, Michigan. Age 69, b Jun 1830, OH. Head. Father b ME; mother b PA. Living alone, but near Reuben Mills family. 4630
- \bullet 1910 Census: St. Clair, St. Clair, Michigan. Age 79, b OH. Widow. Father b VT; mother b PA. Mother of 2 children, 1 living. Living in household of son, Warren Wright. 5482

Spouse: Almon D. WRIGHT¹⁶⁵¹ (abt 1830-27 Apr

1862)

Birth: abt 1830, Ohio¹⁶¹⁷

Death: 27 Apr 1862, Murfreesboro, Rutherford,

Tennessee⁷⁶⁰⁸

Burial: Stones River National Cemetery,

Murfreesboro, Rutherford, Tennessee⁷⁶⁰⁸

Occupation: cooper¹⁶¹⁷

Death cause: heart disease contracted in the line of

 $duty^{7608}$

Flags: Brick Wall

Marriage: 3 Sep 1848, Portage County, Ohio 1426,7608



Almon D.

Census: • 1850 Census: Deerfield, Portage, Ohio. Age 20, b OH. Cooper. Living adjacent to Sanford Williams. 1617

• 1860 Census: Kenockee, St. Clair, Michigan. Age 30, b OH. Farmer. \$1000; \$100. 1651

Research: • Who are his parents?

2 Children...

i. Mary Corinthia (1849-1887)

ii. Warren Francis (1852-1937)

Spouse: Barney MILLS (8 Jul 1828-19 Jul 1905)

Birth: 8 Jul 1828, Mosa Township?, Middlesex,

Ontario, Canada¹⁷⁵

Death: 19 Jul 1905, Marysville, St. Clair,

Michigan 1128,1135,1139,1153

Memo: died intestate

Burial: 21 Jul 1905, Lakeside Cemetery, Port Huron,

St. Clair, Michigan³⁴⁰

Probate: 19 Jan 1909¹¹³⁵

Father: **Barnabas MILLS** 1818,1821 (26 Feb 1801-24 Apr

1880)



Barney

Mother: **Margaret Ann NELSON**⁸³⁶⁹ (1803-30 Jul 1852)

Residence: Prescott, Ogemaw County, MI^{1752,3403}

Marriage: 8 Nov 1866, Marysville, St. Clair, Michigan 1133,1143,7608

• [excerpts] Lumbering reached gigantic proportions back in our early history, when Michigan was known as the lumber capital of the world. Ogemaw County contributed millions of feet of virgin timber during that era, which has acclaimed Michigan a giant in the annals of our history.

In the fall, when the first snow came, the Mills family's horses and oxen were shipped from Stag Island in the St. Clair River to Ogemaw County to work in the lumber camps.

Around 1870 the Mills family owned hundreds of acres of Ogemaw County. They started a lumbering project which was carried for twenty years. After the trees were cut and trimmed into sizable logs, they were skidded into the Rifle River, during the spring freshets, and floated downstream. Upon reaching Lake Huron, they were rafted and pulled by tug boats to the St. Clair River, near Port Huron. Steam boats and tow barges transported them to Cleveland, Ohio, through Lake Erie. 3402

• Mills Township, with the Rifle River flowing through its center, is surprisingly free of early lumber settlements. Although lumber camps surely existed along the township's waterways, supply and milling settlements flourished elsewhere.

Richland Township contained the settlements of Hardwood Lake and Mills, and is still the location of the village of Prescott. Mills was a train stop at the western county line. Prescott began as a camp called Camp Six. Its owner, Barney Mills, built a saw mill and shingle mill and owned much of the timber lands in Mills and Richland Townships. 3403

Prescott's first saw mill was built by Barney Mills. He also built a shingle mill in Prescott. In 1889, the McLain brothers owned the mills that Mr. Mills had built. 3403

John Fitzmaurice tells of a Saturday evening he spent in a southern Ogemaw Camp.

January 17th, 1883, I find by reference to my notebook, was an occasion in which I was made partaker in a camp "Saturday night" that I will long

For	ırth	Gene	ration
1 ()(11 111	1010	\mathbf{I} \mathbf{A} \mathbf{I} \mathbf{I} \mathbf{C} \mathbf{I} \mathbf{I}

remember. It was in B. B.[sic] Mills' Rifle River camp, Mich., which like a singed cat, was much better than it looked. It was built upon the old-fashioned style, with what is known as a "caboose," in place of a stove. The "bunk camp" was cosy, and with but little room, one would imagine, in which to give a variety theatre exhibition. Still, in that same camp was congregated more diversified talent, than I have met at one time before or since in the woods. 3403

• The Mills Transportation Company was formed February 4, 1878, with a capital stock of \$250,000, divided into 10,000 shares of \$25 each. Nelson Mills, of Marysville, held 2,812; Barney Mills, 938; August C. Gray, 1,250; Henry McMorran, Port Huron, 2,500; and Charles Neal, Bay City, 2,500 shares.²⁹

• Prominent Port Huron Man Dead.

Port Huron, Mich., July 19 [1905] – Barnabas Mills, a brother of the late Nelson Mills and a partner of his in many of their business enterprises, died at this home at Marysville this morning, aged 77 years. Mr. Mills took sick while inspecting some of the lumber properties belonging to the estate in northern Michigan, and was brought home last week. ¹¹²⁸

- Died intestate. 1135
- Barney Mills died intestate leaving a widow without children by him. The widow has one son and two grandchildren by a former marriage. There are thirteen families of Barney Mills kindred of which the heads of six are still living. Two near Chatham, Ontario, one in Washington state, two in Ogemaw County, Michigan, and one in this village. Of all the other families there is one minor child about sixteen years of age living near Chatham, Ontario.

Barney Mills estate consists practically as follows:

Farm, store, village property and house at Prescott, Ogemaw County, Michigan. Stock in several corporations.

1/4 interest in this co-partnership.

The inventory of this company will be furnished you as soon as it can be obtained and an appraisal made. But for the purposes of this letter will state that the assets are chiefly as follows:

Real estate in Ogemaw, Montmorency, Sanilac and Saint Clair Counties, and in

Foi	ırth	Generatio	n
1 ()(11 111	Cienerano	ı

Cleveland and Toledo, Ohio.

Lumber yard and Planning [sic] Mill at Saint Clair.

Stock of lumber and store at this place.

Stag Island.

Interest in mill and land in West Virginia.

Interest in Electric Railway at Lansing.

Accounts and notes receivable. 1139

• In a separate email I am going to send you a photo of the first store in Prescott, which was built by Barney Mills as a general department store. The two-story brick building was built sometime before 1900 on Sherman Street. Mills closed the store and the building was purchased by the I.O.O.F. and Geneve Rebecca Lodges. The groups held their meetings upstairs and used the first floor for large gatherings, such as banquets, dances, and large community meetings. For quite a number of years (about 15) the first floor was also used by the school where temporary classrooms were established. After 1965, when the I.O.O.F. charter expired and was not renewed, the building was sold to Bed and Bernadine Haskin and used as a recreational facility.

Do you have the book called PRESCOTT COMMUNITY IN PIONEER HISTORY by Ervadeen Hosbach?⁶¹¹⁹

- Barney Mills was another pioneer lumberman. He owned hundreds of acres of wooded land north of town. After the land was cleared it was sold to men who became farmers. Mills also had one of the first general stores before 1900 in the two-story brick building on Sherman Street, which now houses Bud and Bernadine Haskin's Rec. Hall.⁶¹⁴⁶
- The town had several mills as well as in the rural area. Barney Mills had a grist mill and Bob Cliff, Sr. had a shingle mill. Both were destroyed by fire. 6146
- Harold Currie lives on the farm of his grandfather, Gilbert Currie, Sr., two miles north of Sage Lake Road. It had been purchased from Barney Mills. 6146
- Yesterday I spent some time at the Oscoda library in the genealogical room. (I love it there!) Anyhow, I found some little things about Barney Mills in the newspapers. I figured this was easier to just type the info out rather than scan the

copies, as some are such poor quality.

TAWAS HERALD June 5, 1891: Barney Mills long timber camp is in operation at West Tawas, again with Joseph Lalone, the old standby foreman. Part of the old crew is on deck, with Tink at the helm.

TAWAS HERALD May 20, 1892: (two entries)

Louis Grant, representing E. Morse, the lumber King of the east, of Tonawanda, was in town this week visiting Jos. Lalone, Barney Mills' foreman. Mr. Morse has purchased a quantity of timber from Mr. Mills.

Jas. Lalone, foreman for Barney Mills, informs us that he has started rafting at the mouth of Tawas River, and will add another force of men in a few days. Quite a number of the old boys are at their old posts of duty.

TAWAS HERALD July 28, 1893: (part of the Prescott social column)

A train of Barney Mills long timber goes out every day from Bush Lake to Tawas Bay.

J. B. Mills, better known as "Cheap John," handles hardware and everything very extensively. He keeps in stock hardware from a needle to a threshing machine. J. B. is quite a hustler.

TAWAS HERALD December 15, 1893: (part of the Prescott social column)

The Keystone flouring mill here is now owned by Messrs Barney Mills and C. E. Cannan. The third partner pulling out of the business.

TAWAS HERALD March 29, 1895: C. E. Cannon has served his connection with the Keystone Milling Co. Having sold his interests in the firm to Barney Mills.

TAWAS HERALD June 27, 1902: (part of the Whittemore social column) Barney Mills visits our village quite often of late. He has a fine span of drivers of which he is justly proud, and then he is found of good company.⁶¹⁴⁷

• Mr. B. Mills

Prescott, Mich.

Dear Sir:

In reply to yours of the 17th. We are very sorry to say that we are short of cash at present and if we sent you the \$500.00 requested would have to borrow same. We expect to get our money on Steamer Sparta insurance very soon and will then send you the \$500.00. If you must have it sooner kindly let us know and we will loan same.

_	- 1		. •
FOL	ırth	(iene	eration

Will make you price on land you mentioned in your letter later.

Yours truly,

N. & B. MILLS

7065 By ___

Census: • 1842 Census: Mosa Twp., London District, Ontario. 1615

- 1851 Mosa Twp. Census: "in the states," age 23.4,1647,2377
- 1870 Census: Marysville, St. Clair, Michigan. Age 42, b Canada. Lumberman. 4632
- 1880 Census: St. Clair, St. Clair, Michigan. Age 51, b Canada [sic], lumberman. Father b New Brunswick [sic]; mother b Ireland. 3474
- 1894 Michigan Census: St. Clair Township, Michigan. Age 66, b Canada. Lumberman. Father b Canada; mother b Ireland. 5475
- 1900 Census: Mills Township, Ogemaw, Michigan. Age 71, b Jul 1827, Canada Eng. Farmer. Father b Canada Eng; mother b Ireland. Married 30 years. His wife is absent. 1752

General: • 1903 Plat map of Richland Township, Ogemaw County, Michigan. 6120

No Children

32. Olive Alice WILLIAMS (Sanford³, Rufus², Isaac¹)

20 Mar 1834, Deerfield, Portage, Ohio 11,1398,8128 Birth:

1907, Mexico City, Mexico⁸¹²⁸ Death:

Father: **11. Sanford WILLIAMS** (23 Jun 1783-8 Jan 1856) Mother: **Elizabeth HUDSON** (6 Jun 1801-15 Jun 1890)

Census: • 1840 Census: Deerfield, Portage, Ohio. Age 5-10. 00000001/111001¹⁶¹²

- 1850 Census: Deerfield, Portage, Ohio. Age 15, b OH. 1617
- 1870 Census: Table Rock, Pawnee, Nebraska. Age 35, b OH. 5564
- 1885 Nebraska Census: Humboldt, Richardson, Nebraska. Age 51, b OH. 5565

Daniel Horace MAXSON¹⁴²⁸ (8 Jun 1823-5 May 1893) Spouse:

8 Jun 1823, Petersburg, Rensselaer, New York 5566,1054 Birth: 5 May 1893, Humboldt, Richardson, Nebraska^{5566,8129} Death:

Daniel MAXSON⁵⁵⁶⁶ (10 Jul 1787-8 May 1858) Father:

Mother: Susannah ARMSBURY⁵⁵⁶⁶ (1791-14 Apr 1873)

Residence: Humboldt City, Richardson County, Nebraska (1890)⁵⁵⁶⁸

Marriage: bef 16 Sep 1861¹⁴²⁸

• He moved from Petersburg to Deerfield, O., 1862. Here he enlisted in Co. F, 115 Ohio Reg't of Vols., served 3 years. He took a homestead in Richardson Co., Nebraska. In 1866 he moved to Humboldt, Neb., where he d., leaving his 3rd wife. 1054

Census: • 1855 NY Census: Petersburg, Rensselaer, New York. Age 31. Head. 8133

- 1870 Census: Table Rock, Pawnee, Nebraska. Age 46, b NY. Farmer. \$1500; \$250. 5564
- \bullet 1885 Nebraska Census: Humboldt, Richardson, Nebraska. Age 61, b
 NY. Listed as D. H. Maxon. 5565

Military: • Private, H Company, 15th Ohio Infantry Regiment, 13 Aug 1862 – 22 Iun 1865. 5568

2 Children...

- i. Daniel Horace (1867-)
- ii. Susan Elizabeth (1870-1943)

33. Juliette F. WILLIAMS (Sanford³, Rufus², Isaac¹)

Birth: 12 Feb 1838, Deerfield, Portage, Ohio^{11,1398,8128}

Death: 23 May 1863, Saginaw, Saginaw, Michigan^{8126,8128}

Father: **11. Sanford WILLIAMS** (23 Jun 1783-8 Jan 1856)

Mother: Elizabeth HUDSON (6 Jun 1801-15 Jun 1890)

• "of St. Clair" 1398

Census: • 1840 Census: Deerfield, Portage, Ohio. Age under 5. 00000001/111001¹⁶¹²

- 1850 Census: Deerfield, Portage, Ohio. Age 12, b OH. 1617
- 1860 Census: East Saginaw, Saginaw, Ohio. Age 23, b OH. 8125

Spouse: Nelson LIPSCOMB¹⁴²⁸ (abt 1830-5 Jan 1894)

Birth: abt 1830, Canada⁸¹²⁵

Death: 5 Jan 1894, Tacoma, Pierce, Washington⁸¹²⁶

Burial: Tacoma, Pierce, Washington⁸¹²⁶

Marriage: 15 Sep 1857, St. Clair County, Michigan 1398,2923

Memo: by N. Mills, J. P.

- "of Green Bay" 1398
- Parents are John Lipscomb (1801-1856) and Catherine Ryckman (1800-)⁸¹²⁶

No Children

Family of Phebe WILLIAMS (12) & Alva JUDSON

34. Orland JUDSON (*Phebe WILLIAMS*³, *Rufus*², *Isaac*¹)

Birth: abt 1835, Vermont¹⁶²²

Father: Alva JUDSON (abt 1795-)

Mother: **12. Phebe WILLIAMS** 1410 (1784/90-)

Census: • 1840 Census: Huntington, Chittenden, Vermont. Age 5-10. 1600

• 1850 Census: Huntington, Chittenden, Vermont. Age 15, b VT. 1622

35. Eluthera JUDSON (*Phebe WILLIAMS*³, *Rufus*², *Isaac*¹)

Birth: abt 1839, Vermont¹⁶²²

Father: Alva JUDSON (abt 1795-)

Mother: **12. Phebe WILLIAMS** 1410 (1784/90-)

Census: • 1840 Census: Huntington, Chittenden, Vermont. Under age 5. 1600

• 1850 Census: Huntington, Chittenden, Vermont. Age 11, born VT. 1622

Family of Harry WILLIAMS (15) & Susan ELLIS

36. Emeline L. WILLIAMS^{3326,3461} (*Harry*³, *Rufus*², *Isaac*¹)

Birth: 15 May 1827, Huntington, Chittenden, Vermont³⁴⁶⁰

Memo: date calculated; 47 y 5m 17d bef death

Death: 1 Nov 1874, Richmond, Chittenden, Vermont^{3449,3460}

Burial: Huntington Center Cemetery, Huntington, Vermont³⁴⁴⁹

Father: **15. Harry WILLIAMS**¹⁴¹⁰ (abt Dec 1799-22 Aug 1876)

Mother: Susan ELLIS³³²⁹ (abt 1803-30 Aug 1865)

Death cause: heart disease³⁴⁶⁰

• Parents are Harry and Susan (Ellis) Williams. 3449,3460

Census: • 1830 Census: Huntington, Chittenden, Vermont. Under 5.3333

- 1840 Census: Huntington, Chittenden, Vermont. Age 10-15. 0010001/011101.3455
- 1850 Census: Huntington, Chittenden, Vermont. Age 23. 3329
- 1860 Census: Huntington, Chittenden, Vermont. Age 33, b VT. Listed as Emaline Carpenter. Living in household of father, Harry. 3329,3456
- 1870 Census: Huntington, Chittenden, Vermont. Age given as 35, should be 43, b VT. Living in household of father, Harry. 3329,3457

Spouse: Darwin J. CARPENTER³³²⁶ (29 Apr 1827-)

Birth: 29 Apr 1827, Huntington, Chittenden, Vermont^{3329,3331}

Father: **John CARPENTER**³³³¹ (-abt 1863)

Mother: **Polly DERBY**³³³¹ (-4 Apr 1888)

Marriage: 7 Jan 1847, Huntington, Chittenden, Vermont^{3449,3461}

Memo: by Rev. William S. Hulbert

Divorce: 5 Jan 1866³⁴⁶¹

Memo: Emaline granted divorce on grounds of willful desertion

- ...until the latter part of September 1858 when he without any proper cause willfully deserted her and went to parts unknown out of the state of Vermont and has so remained ever Since. 3461
- To: Darwin J. Carpenter

Greetings. In consideration of the facts Stated in the foregoing libel you are hereby Strictly enjoined and [..tained] from Selling disposing of or in any way incumbring your interest in the property real & personal described in the foregoing libel or any other right or interest which you may have in the Estate of

John Carpenter late of Huntington deceased during the pending of Said libel or until the further ordering of Court under pain of being dealt with & [......] if you violate that injunction.

Done at Burlington this 24th day of August 1863, Asahel Peck, Judge of the Supreme Court of Vermont³⁴⁶¹

Census: • 1850 Census: Huntington, Chittenden, Vermont. Age 23. 3329

• 1870 Census: Huntington, Chittenden, Vermont. 3329

2 Children...

- i. Mary (~1849-)
- ii. **Charles** (~1857-)

37. George L. WILLIAMS (Harry³, Rufus², Isaac¹)

Birth: abt 1830, Vermont³³³⁰

Memo: age 20 in 1850 Census

Father: **15. Harry WILLIAMS**¹⁴¹⁰ (abt Dec 1799-22 Aug 1876)

Mother: Susan ELLIS³³²⁹ (abt 1803-30 Aug 1865)

Census: • 1830 Census: Huntington, Chittenden, Vermont. Under 5.3333

- 1840 Census: Huntington, Chittenden, Vermont. Age 10-15. 0010001/011101. 3455
- 1850 Census: Huntington, Chittenden, Vermont. Age 20, carpenter & joiner, b VT.

38. Calista WILLIAMS (Harry³, Rufus², Isaac¹)

Birth: abt 1835, Vermont³³³⁰

Memo: age 15 in 1850 Census

Father: **15. Harry WILLIAMS**¹⁴¹⁰ (abt Dec 1799-22 Aug 1876)

Mother: Susan ELLIS³³²⁹ (abt 1803-30 Aug 1865)

Census: • 1840 Census: Huntington, Chittenden, Vermont. Age 5-10. 0010001/011101. 3455

- 1850 Census: Huntington, Chittenden, Vermont. Age 15, b VT. 3330
- 1860 Census: Huntington, Chittenden, Vermont. Age 25, b VT. 3456

Family of Barnabas WILLIAMS (16) & Sarah SPICER

39. Oliver Geer WILLIAMS (Barnabas³, Paul², Isaac¹)

Birth: 22 May 1815, Groton?, New London, Connecticut¹³⁹⁹

Death: bef 1 Jun 1817¹³⁹⁹

Memo: birth date of 2nd Oliver

Father: **16. Barnabas WILLIAMS** (1792-4 Apr 1826)

Mother: Sarah SPICER (-2 Jun 1817)

40. Oliver Spicer WILLIAMS (Barnabas³, Paul², Isaac¹)

Birth: 1 Jun 1817, Groton?, New London, Connecticut¹³⁹⁹

Death: aft 17 May 1828¹¹²

Father: **16. Barnabas WILLIAMS** (1792-4 Apr 1826)

Mother: Sarah SPICER (-2 Jun 1817)

Census: • 1820 Census: Portage, Portage County, Ohio. 100010/1001. 1572

Family of Barnabas WILLIAMS (16) & Hannah ALLYN

41. Eliza Ann WILLIAMS (Barnabas³, Paul², Isaac¹)

Birth: 21 Oct 1818, Akron, Summit, Ohio²⁴⁹⁴

Birth: 21 Oct 1819¹⁴⁰⁰

Death: 6 Mar 1865, Akron, Summit, Ohio²⁴⁹⁴

Father: **16. Barnabas WILLIAMS** (1792-4 Apr 1826)
Mother: **Hannah ALLYN** (16 Sep 1792-7 Mar 1856)

• Name given as Elizabeth Williams. 1400

Census: • 1820 Census: Portage, Portage County, Ohio. 100010/1001. 1572

Spouse: William Gore RAYMOND^{1400,2496} (14 Sep 1811-9 Apr 1870)

Birth: 14 Sep 1811, Adams, Berkshire, Massachusetts²⁴⁹⁷

Death: 9 Apr 1870, Akron, Summit, Ohio²⁴⁹⁷

Father: **Benjamin RAYMOND**²⁴⁹⁷ (27 Jul 1765-1858)

Mother: **Abigail SAFFORD**²⁴⁹⁷ (2 Mar 1777-1842)

Marriage: abt 1840, Summit County, Ohio 1400,2496

4 Children...

- i. William Barnabas (1841-1888)
- ii. **John Gilbert** (1846-)
- iii. Charles (Died as Child) (1851-1854)
- iv. **Grace** (Died as Child) (1862-1873)

42. Eunice WILLIAMS (Barnabas³, Paul², Isaac¹)

Birth: 7 Aug 1822, Akron?, Summit, Ohio¹⁴⁰⁰

Death: aft 17 May 1828¹¹²

Father: 16. Barnabas WILLIAMS (1792-4 Apr 1826)
Mother: Hannah ALLYN (16 Sep 1792-7 Mar 1856)

43. Paulina Peron WILLIAMS (Barnabas³, Paul², Isaac¹)

Birth: 6 Aug 1824, Akron?, Summit, Ohio¹⁴⁰⁰

Father: **16. Barnabas WILLIAMS** (1792-4 Apr 1826) Mother: **Hannah ALLYN** (16 Sep 1792-7 Mar 1856)

44. Hannah Ermina WILLIAMS (Barnabas³, Paul², Isaac¹)

Birth: 10 Oct 1826, Akron?, Summit, Ohio¹⁴⁰⁰ Death: 3 Oct 1868, Akron?, Summit, Ohio²⁵⁸

Father: 16. Barnabas WILLIAMS (1792-4 Apr 1826)
Mother: Hannah ALLYN (16 Sep 1792-7 Mar 1856)

• Daughter of Barnabas Williams, son of the pioneer settlers of Portage township, and step-daughter of the late Major Miner Spicer.²⁵⁸

Census: • 1850 Census: Akron, Summit, Ohio. Age 24, b OH. 1626

Spouse: Judge Charles Green LADD (22 Jun 1822-

30 Jul 1852)

Birth: 22 Jun 1822, Rutland, Rutland, Vermont²⁵⁸

Removal: Spring 1840, Akron, Summit, Ohio²⁵⁸ Death: 30 Jul 1852, Akron?, Summit, Ohio²⁵⁸

Father: **Roger LADD**³³⁸⁹ (31 Mar 1782-28 Nov

1859)

Mother: Sarah HENDERSON (abt 1786-)

Death cause: consumption²⁵⁸

Marriage: 12 Jul 1845, Akron?, Summit, Ohio^{258,1400}



• Judge of Probate Court, 1851-2. 112



Judge Charles Green

• JUDGE CHARLES G. LADD. - born in Rutland, Vt., June 22, 1822; in Spring of 1840, came to Akron; as Deputy U. S. Marshal aided in taking the census that year, with the means thus acquired completing his education at Western Reserve College; then studied law with his brother-in-law, with whom on being admitted to the bar, in 1845, he entered into partnership, under the firm name of Bierce & Ladd. In 1850, he was elected Mayor of Akron, serving one year. In the Fall of 1851, he was elected as Summit County's first Probate Judge, but by reason of failing health was unable to give his personal attention to the duties of the office, which were performed by Alvin C. Voris, as deputy clerk, until the death of Judge Ladd, from consumption, July 30, 1852. July 12, 1845, was married to Miss Hannah Ermina Williams, daughter of Barnabas Williams, one of the pioneer settlers of Portage township, and step-daughter of the late Major Miner Spicer, who died October 3, 1868, leaving three children. ²⁵⁸

Census: • 1850 Census: Akron, Summit, Ohio. Age 26, lawyer, b VT. Living adjacent to George Babcock family. 1626

3 Children...

- i. Walter C. (1846-)
- ii. **Elizabeth H.** (1848-)
- iii. Emma E. (1857->1892)

Family of Eunice WILLIAMS (17) & Austin WESTON

45. Horace Steele WESTON¹¹² (Eunice WILLIAMS³, Paul², Isaac¹)

Birth: 13 Jul 1817, Akron, Summit, Ohio³²⁵¹

Father: **Austin WESTON**^{96,1426}

Mother: **17. Eunice WILLIAMS** (1794-24 Sep 1818)

Spouse: Jane WILDER³²⁵²

Marriage: 4 Jul 1840, Summit County, Ohio³²⁵²

Family of Prudence WILLIAMS (20) & Richard CHAPMAN

46. Richard CHAPMAN (Prudence WILLIAMS³, Paul², Isaac¹)

Birth: Apr 1827, Middlebury, Logan, Ohio²⁴⁸⁹

Father: Richard CHAPMAN¹⁴²⁶ (16 Apr 1800-)

Mother: **20. Prudence WILLIAMS** (abt 1803-23 Jun 1827)

Family of Clarissa WILLIAMS (21) & George William BABCOCK

47. Calista Williams BABCOCK^{8274,1420} (Clarissa WILLIAMS³, Paul², Isaac¹)

Birth: 1 Jul 1830, Ohio 1626,8274,8276

Death: 1901⁸²⁷⁴

Father: George William BABCOCK⁸²⁷⁶ (1803-6 Feb 1859)

Mother: **21.** Clarissa WILLIAMS (1807-24 Apr 1868)

Census: • 1850 Census: Akron, Summit, Ohio. Age 20, b OH. 1626

Spouse: **BEEBE**⁸²⁷⁴

48. Sarah Susannah BABCOCK^{8274,1420} (Clarissa WILLIAMS³, Paul², Isaac¹)

Birth: 16 May 1833, Ohio 1626,8274,8276

Death: 1918⁸²⁷⁴

Father: **George William BABCOCK**⁸²⁷⁶ (1803-6 Feb 1859)

Mother: **21.** Clarissa WILLIAMS (1807-24 Apr 1868)

Census: • 1850 Census: Akron, Summit, Ohio. Age 18, b OH. 1626

• 1860 Census: Akron, Summit, Ohio. Age 25, b OH. 1653

Spouse: **ALFORD**⁸²⁷⁴

49. Williams Pierpont BABCOCK⁸²⁷⁴ (Clarissa WILLIAMS³, Paul², Isaac¹)

Birth: 27 Oct 1835, Ohio 1626,8274,8276

Death: 1911⁸²⁷⁴

Father: George William BABCOCK⁸²⁷⁶ (1803-6 Feb 1859)

Mother: **21.** Clarissa WILLIAMS (1807-24 Apr 1868)

• A daughter of Paul Williams became the wife of Mr. George Babcock, and succeeded to the homestead, on the death of the mother. A son of the Babcocks, Williams P. Babcock, now 64 years of age, is still living here. I have interviewed him, but he can give me no information that will be of any practical worth to you in your research. He thinks there is a family record in existence, possibly in possession of a sister-in-law in a neighboring town which he will try and hunt up. If he finds anything of value to you I will advise you later. Mr. Babcock thinks that his cousin, Emeline Williams, knows more about the early history of the family than any other person now living. 1418

Census: • 1850 Census: Akron, Summit, Ohio. Age 14, b OH. Name given as William. 1626

• 1880 Census: Akron, Summit, Ohio. Age 44, b OH. Butcher. Father b NY; Mother b CT. 3499

Spouse: Louisa (abt 1839-)

Birth: abt 1839, Massachusetts³⁴⁹⁹

• 1880 Census: Akron, Summit, Ohio. Age 41, b MA. Parents b MA. 3499

50. Emeline Clarke BABCOCK⁸²⁷⁶ (Clarissa WILLIAMS³, Paul², Isaac¹)

Birth: 1840, Ohio^{8274,1626}

Death: 1874⁸²⁷⁴

Father: George William BABCOCK⁸²⁷⁶ (1803-6 Feb 1859)

Mother: **21.** Clarissa WILLIAMS (1807-24 Apr 1868)

Census: • 1850 Census: Akron, Summit, Ohio. Age 9, b OH. 1626

• 1860 Census: Akron, Summit, Ohio. Age 19, b OH. 1653

51. Dennison BABCOCK (*Clarissa WILLIAMS*³, *Paul*², *Isaac*¹)

Birth: 1844, Ohio^{8276,1626}

Death: 1899⁸²⁷⁶

Father: **George William BABCOCK**⁸²⁷⁶ (1803-6 Feb 1859)

Mother: **21.** Clarissa WILLIAMS (1807-24 Apr 1868)

Census: • 1850 Census: Akron, Summit, Ohio. Age 6, b OH. 1626

• 1860 Census: Akron, Summit, Ohio. Age 16, b OH. 1653

• 1880 Census: Akron, Summit, Ohio. Age 36, b OH. Butcher. Parents b CT. 3498

Spouse: Lucy M. UPSON²⁴⁹⁵ (abt 1844-)

Birth: abt 1844, Ohio³⁴⁹⁸

Marriage: 12 Nov 1873, Summit County, Ohio²⁴⁹⁵

Census: • 1880 Census: Akron, Summit, Ohio. Age 36, b OH. Parents b OH. 3498

- **1. Mills Descendants Charts,** Author: prepared by David Williams Mills, from previous work of his brother, Myron Williams Mills, Date: charted dated 1 Dec 1947, Submitter: Myron Mills version obtained from Helen Whiting of Marysville, Michigan, Date: as of January 1, 1957.
 - all family tradition; no sources provided.
 - Files (5): 1.1.full chart.jpg, 1.1.jpg, 1.2.jpg, 1.3.jpg, 1.4.jpg
- **4. Barnabas Mills of Nova Scotia and Mosa Township, Ontario,** Author: by Robert A. Jones of Kingston, Ontario, Date: October 1988, Other surname(s): Simpson; Nelson; Daniels; Mills; Innis; Merrifield; Edwards.
 - One of the best pieces of genealogical research, both for content and form; completely unsolicited.
 - Files (8): 4.Cover.jpg, 4.1.jpg, 4.2.jpg, 4.3.jpg, 4.4.jpg, 4.5.jpg, 4.6.jpg, 4.7.jpg
- **11. Jerralds Family Bible,** Date: printed Edinburgh, 1734, Submitter: received from M. John Fox of Meadville, PA, Date: 12 Jul 1991, Other surname(s): Williams; Roundy; Townsend; Hale.
 - Files (5): 11.Title.jpg, 11.1.jpg, 11.2.jpg, 11.3.jpg, 11.4.jpg
- **12. Williams Family Bible,** Document Location: Marysville (MI) Historical Museum, Date: 5 Jun 1989, Other surname(s): Gallagher; McMorran; Gardner; Lamerson; Dale; Harrison.
 - Files (5): 12.1.jpg, 12.2.jpg, 12.3.jpg, 12.4.jpg, 12.5.jpg
- 29. History of St. Clair County, Michigan, Publisher: A. T. Andreas & Co., Chicago, Date: 1883, Document Location: St. Clair County Library, Port Huron, MI, Date: 8 Jun 1989, Other surname(s): Gallagher; Williams; Mills; McMorran; Kimball; Ward; Geel; Harsen; Coddington. Files (22): 29.Title.jpg, 29.253.jpg, 29.255.jpg, 29.317.jpg, 29.372.jpg, 29.425.jpeg, 29.463.jpeg, 29.487.jpeg, 29.546.jpeg, 29.547.jpeg, 29.572.jpeg, 29.581.jpeg, 29.586.jpg, 29.604.jpg, 29.637.jpeg, 29.638.jpeg, 29.685.jpg, 29.687.jpg, 29.688.jpg, 29.689.jpg, 29.886.jpg, 29.887.jpg
- 74. History of the Town of Ledyard 1650-1900, Author: by Rev. John Avery, Publisher: Noyes & Davis, Norwich, Conn., Date: 1901, Document Location: NEHGS Lending Library, January 1992 and September 1997, Image Restored: 25 Oct 2024, Other surname(s): Allyn; Brewster; Geer; Greenslade; Latham; Ledyard; Lord; Lester; Hill; Stanton; Spicer. Files (40): 74.Title.jpg, 74.26.jpg, 74.67.jpg, 74.68.69.jpg, 74.70.71.jpg, 74.72.73.jpg, 74.74.75.jpg, 74.76.77.jpg, 74.78.79.jpg, 74.88.89.jpg,

74.092.093.jpeg, 74.094.095.jpeg, 74.115.jpeg, 74.116.117.jpg, 74.140.141.jpeg, 74.142.143.jpeg, 74.155.jpeg, 74.156.157.jpeg, 74.158.159.jpeg, 74.160.161.jpg, 74.162.163.jpg, 74.208.209.jpeg, 74.226.227.jpeg, 74.228.229.jpeg, 74.237.jpg, 74.276.277.jpeg, 74.278.279.jpeg, 74.280.281.jpeg, 74.282.283.jpeg, 74.284.285.jpeg, 74.286.287.jpeg, 74.288.289.jpeg, 74.290.291.jpeg, 74.292.293.jpeg, 74.294.295.jpeg, 74.296.297.jpeg, 74.298.299.jpeg, 74.300.301.jpeg, 74.302.303.jpeg, 74.304.305.jpeg

93. History of the Descendants of Peter Spicer, The Spicer Genealogy,

Author: compiled by Mrs. Susan Spicer Meech and Miss Susan Billings Meech, Date: 1911, Document Location: NEHGS Lending Library, Apr 1990 & Sep 1991, Image Restored: 11 Oct 2024, Other surname(s): Allyn; Geer; Morgan; Gager; Miner; Avery; Latham.

File: 93.Spicer.pdf

94. William Williams of New London County, Groton and Ledyard,
Connecticut, A Genealogy of Some of His Descendents, Author: by J.
Oliver Williams of Brookline, Massachusetts, Document Location: NEHGS Lending
Library, September 1991, Other surname(s): Andrus; Avery; Prentice; Ayer;
Ballard; Beach; Billings; Boardman; Coles; Cooke; Barton; Gallup; Hewitt;
Hubbard; Huntington; Larrabee; Leeds.

File: 94.Williams.pdf

- **96. FGR of Paul Williams and Patty Geer,** Submitter: received from M. John Fox, Meadville, PA, 12 Jul 1991, Other surname(s): Weston. Files (2): 96.1.jpg, 96.2.jpg
- 101. Genealogy of the Geer Family in America from 1635 to 1914, Author: compiled by Walter Geer, Publisher: Tobias A. Wright, Printer and Publisher, New York, Date: 1914, Document Location: NEHGS Lending Library, October 1997, Image Restored: 11 Oct 2024. Files (12): 101.Title.jpg, 101.11.jpeg, 101.15.jpeg, 101.16.17.jpeg, 101.18.19.jpeg, 101.20.21.jpeg, 101.24.jpeg, 101.26.27.jpeg, 101.34.35.jpeg, 101.48.49.jpg, 101.50.51.jpeg, 101.70.71.jpeg
- **112. Akron and Summit County,** Author: by Karl H. Grismer, Publisher: Summit County Historical Society, Akron, Ohio, 1952, Document Location: Southern California Genealogical Society, 5 Aug 1991, Image Restored: 26 Oct 2024, Image Restored: 29 Oct 2024, Other surname(s): Allen; Spicer; Ladd; Weston;

Williams.

Files (12): 112.Title.jpg, 112.80.jpg, 112.81.jpg, 112.82.jpg, 112.097.jpeg, 112.544.jpeg, 112.554.jpeg, 112.555.jpg, 112.587.jpeg, 112.647.jpg, 112.651.jpeg, 112.652.jpeg

- **175. FGR of Barnabas Mills & Margaret Ann Nelson,** Submitter: unknown compiler, Date: Sep 1987, Document Location: photocopy received from Helen Whiting, Marysville, MI, Other surname(s): Nelson.
 - Gives Barnabas's parents as Daniel Mills and wife

File: 175.jpg

- **179. FGR of Barnabas Mills & Margaret Ann Nelson,** Author: compiled by M. John Fox, Meadville, PA, Date: received 12 Jul 1991, Other surname(s): Williams. File: 179.jpg
- **255. FGR of Samuel Beach Axtell & Adaline S. Williams,** Author: received from M. John Fox, Date: 1991, Other surname(s): Sanders; Phillips; Townsend. File: 255.jpg
- **257. History of Summit County, Ohio,** Author: edited by William Henry Perrin, Publisher: Baskin & Battey, Chicago, Date: 1881, Document Location: Salt Lake City FHL, 6 Oct 1992, Other surname(s): Spicer; Axtell; Sanders; Williams. Files (4): 257.Title.jpg, 257.321.jpg, 257.328.jpg, 257.999.jpg
- 258. Fifty Years And Over of Akron and Summit County, Author: Samuel Alanson Lane, Publisher: Beacon Job Department, Akron, Ohio, 1892, Document Location: Salt Lake City FHL, 6 Oct 1992, Image Restored: 30 Sep 2024, Image Restored: 26 Oct 2024, Other surname(s): Allen; Axtell; Ayres; Beardsley; Bierce; Ladd; Phillips; Spicer.
 Files (8): 258.Title.jpg, 258.32.jpg, 258.38.jpg, 258.039.jpeg, 258.270.jpeg,
 - Files (8): 258.1itle.jpg, 258.32.jpg, 258.38.jpg, 258.039.jpeg, 258.270.jpeg, 258.295.jpeg, 258.949.jpeg, 258.950.jpeg
- **259. Babcock Genealogy**, Author: compiled by Stephen Babcock, M. A., Publisher: Eaton & Mains, New York, Date: 1903, Other surname(s): Champlin; Brown; Lawton; Clarke.
 - Files (6): 259.Title.jpg, 259.1.jpg, 259.06.07.jpeg, 259.13.jpeg, 259.26.27.jpeg, 259.86.87.jpeg
- **340.** Lakeside Cemetery Records, Port Huron, St. Clair, Michigan, Submitter: Cemetery computer browse by name of buried, Date: June 1989, URL: https://porthuron.org/government/departments/city_clerk/cemetery/index.php, Other surname(s): Cameron; Griffith; Mann; Mills; Williams; Wright.

- Files (6): 340.1.jpg, 340.2.jpg, 340.3.jpg, 340.4.jpg, 340.5.jpg, 340.6.png
- **507. Historic Ledyard, Vol. II,** Document Location: DAR Library, Washington, DC, Date: 29 Apr 1994, Document Location: received from Ledyard Historical Society, 27 Feb 1989, Image Restored: 26 Oct 2024, Other surname(s): Busecot; Geer. Files (5): 507.106.107.jpg, 507.108.jpg, 507.156.jpeg, 507.157.jpeg, 507.159.jpg
- **508. A Centennial History of Akron (Ohio), 1825-1925,** Publisher: The Summit County Historical Society, 1925, Document Location: National DAR Library, 29 Apr 1994, Other surname(s): Spicer.

Files (2): 508.Title.jpg, 508.14.15.jpg

- **536. Clark Cemetery Records,** China Township, St. Clair County, Michigan, Document Location: St. Clair Family History Group Library, Port Huron, MI, Other surname(s): James; Williams.
 - Located in the section of Belle River Road and Indian Trail, and is abandoned. [Heavily infested with mosquitoes per personal experience of Dave Mills and Gretchen Mills, June 1989.]

Files (3): 536.Title.jpg, 536.1.jpg, 536.3.jpg

538. FGR of William Gallagher & Hannah Lamerson, Author: from M. John Fox, Meadville, PA, Date: received 12 Jul 1991.

File: 538.jpg

- **541. The Gallagher Family,** Author: dates supplied by Laura M. Weavers, Document Location: document obtained June 1989 at Marysville Historical Museum. Files (2): 541.1.jpg, 541.2.jpg
- **542. FGR of William Gallagher & Hannah Lamerson,** Document Location: Marysville Historical Museum, Marysville, MI, Date: copied 1989, Other surname(s): Williams.
 - Family Record of Gallagher-Williams family, as given to M. W. Mills by Mrs. E. K. Westcott

Files (2): 542.1.jpg, 542.2.jpg

937. Mrs. Carrie Louise Clapp VanAntwerp DAR Application, Call Number: Nat. No. 167575, Date: June 1921, Other surname(s): Jerralds.

Files (4): 937.1.jpg, 937.2.jpg, 937.3.jpg, 937.4.jpg

- **1054.The Maxson Family,** Author: by Walter LeRoy Brown, R. F. D. 1, Albion, N. Y., Date: 1954, Document Location: NEHGS Lending Library, Dec 1991, URL: archive.org, Scan Date: 30 Apr 2023, Other surname(s): Mosher.
 - Descendants of John Maxson and Wife Mary Mosher of Westerly, Rhode Island.

- Files (10): 1054.Title.jpg, 1054.1.jpeg, 1054.2.3.jpeg, 1054.4.5.jpg, 1054.6.7.jpg, 1054.8.9.jpg, 1054.19.jpg, 1054.41.jpg, 1054.81.jpg, 1054.136.jpg
- **1059.Family Information for David Williams McMorran,** Publisher: Citizens Historical Association, Indianapolis, Date: 11 Jul 1936, Image Restored: 19 Oct 2024.
 - Files (3): 1059.1.jpeg, 1059.2.jpeg, 1059.3.jpeg
- **1128.Mills' Estate; Will of Nelson Mills Was Filed Today,** Publisher: unknown newspaper, Date: June 1989.

File: 1128.jpg

- **1129.Auld Lang Syne Talk,** Date: 14 Jan 1941, Document Location: 3 originals in genealogy safekeeping file folder.
 - Script of an Auld Lang Syne talk given by H. A. Hopkins, Secretary-Manager, Port Huron Chamber of Commerce and St. Clair County Historian, over the Blue Water Station, WHLS, Tuesday evening, January 14, 1941, at 6:30 o'clock in a series paying tribute to the early builders of this beautiful lake and river district. Files (3): 1129.1.jpg, 1129.2.jpg, 1129.3.jpg
- **1133.Abstracts of Land Records and Estates, 1812-1909,** St. Clair County, Michigan, Document Location: Marysville Historical Museum, 5 Jun 1989, Other surname(s): Williams.
 - Files (7): 1133.1.jpg, 1133.2.jpg, 1133.3.jpg, 1133.4.jpg, 1133.5.jpg, 1133.6.jpg, 1133.7.jpg
- **1135.Legal Abstracts,** St. Clair County, Michigan, Document Location: Marysville Historical Museum, 5 Jun 1989, Other surname(s): Williams; Mills. Files (2): 1135.50.jpg, 1135.51.jpg
- **1139.Letter from Myron Williams Mills to Detroit law firm,** re: organizing a corporation to continue the business of N. & B. Mills, Date: 17 Aug 1905. Files (2): 1139.1.jpg, 1139.2.jpg
- **1143.Early Marriages of St. Clair County,** Submitter: compiled by St. Clair County Family History Workshop, Document Location: St. Clair County Library, Port Huron, Michigan, Other surname(s): Carey; Lamphere; McDonald; Williams. Files (2): 1143.Title.jpg, 1143.1.png
- **1153.Notes of Monument Readings,** Author: by David W. Mills, Lakeside Cemetery, Port Huron, Michigan, Date: 5 Jun 1989, Other surname(s): Williams; James; Nelson; Rowe.
 - Files (3): 1153.1.jpg, 1153.2.jpg, 1153.3.jpg

- 1337. Memorial to the Pioneer Women of the Western Reserve, Author: edited by Mrs. Gertrude Van Rensselaer Wickham, Date: July, 1896, Document Location: So. Calif. Genealogical Society, 11 Aug 1991, Other surname(s): Spicer. Files (2): 1337. Title.jpg, 1337.872.873.jpg
- **1394.Letter from M. John Fox of Meadville, PA,** Date: received 12 Jul 1991, Image Restored: 29 Oct 2024, Other surname(s): McMorran. Files (4): 1394.1.jpeg, 1394.2.jpeg, 1394.3.jpeg, 1394.4.jpeg
- 1395.FGR of Isaac Williams & Anna/Annis, Author: received from M. John Fox, Date: 12 Jul 1991.
 Files (2): 1395.1.jpg, 1395.2.jpg
- **1396.FGR of Rufus Williams & unknown wife,** Author: from M. John Fox, Date: received 12 Jul 1991, Other surname(s): Hudson; Jerralds; Judson; Ross. File: 1396.jpg
- **1397.FGR of Sanford Williams & Mary Jerralls,** Author: received from M. John Fox, Date: 12 Jul 1991, Other surname(s): Axtell; Gallagher; Jerralds. File: 1397.jpg
- **1398.FGR of Sanford Williams & Elizabeth Hudson,** Author: from M. John Fox, Date: received 12 Jul 1991, Other surname(s): Mills; Wright. File: 1398.jpg
- **1399.FGR of Barnabas Williams & Sarah Spicer,** Author: received from M. John Fox, Date: 12 Jul 1991.
 File: 1399.jpg
- **1400.FGR of Barnabas Williams & Hannah Allyn,** Author: received from M. John Fox, Date: 12 Jul 1991, Other surname(s): Geer; Ladd; Raymond; Spicer. File: 1400.jpg
- **1401.FGR of Miron Williams & Mary Margaret Gallagher,** Submitter: received from M. John Fox, Date: 12 Jul 1991, Other surname(s): Kimball; McMorran; Mills; Neal.

Files (2): 1401.1.jpg, 1401.2.jpg

- **1402.North Groton, Connecticut Marriage Records,** Author: personal notes from Jeanna Cavanaugh, Connecticut State Archives, Hartford, CT, Date: 1 Jul 1993, Other surname(s): Latham; Williams.
 - From Main Vault, Connecticut State Archives, Hartford, CT, copied from the original Justice of the Peace records by Miss Ellen Geer of Norwich, CT (1927). File: 1402.jpg

- **1403. Huntington Deeds,** Huntington, Chittenden, Vermont, Vol. 7, Page(s): 185, Date: Pasadena FHL, August 1991, Other surname(s): Judson; Williams. File: 1403.jpg
- 1404.FGR of John Williams & Jane Austin, Author: compiled by Elizabeth S. Wright, San Luis Obispo, CA, Date: 15 Dec 1992, Other surname(s): Ross.
 Based on 1850 Census of Richmond, Chittenden county, Vermont.

File: 1404.1.jpg

- **1405.History of Addison County, Vermont,** Author: by H. Smith, Document Location: received 4 Feb 1993 from Betsy Wright, Other surname(s): Ross; Williams.
 - Included in the "Brief Personals" section

File: 1405.jpg

- **1406.The Vermont Historical Gazetteer,** Author: edited by Abby Maria Hemenway, Publisher: Burlington, Vt: Published by Miss A. M. Hemenway, Date: 1868, Call Number: Volume 1, Document Location: sent by Anita Gauthier, The Bennington Museum, received 29 Jul 1988, Other surname(s): Williams.
 - History of Huntington written by James Johns, son of first settler Jehiel Johns, page 812 et. seq.

Files (7): 1406.letter.1.jpg, 1406.letter.2.jpg, 1406.Title.jpg, 1406.814.815.jpg, 1406.816.jpg, 1406.818.jpg, 1406.821.jpg

- **1407. History of Chittenden County, Vermont,** Author: edited by W. S. Rann, Publisher: D. Mason & Co., Syracuse, N. Y., Date: 1886, Other surname(s): Williams.
 - Files (3): 1407.Title.jpg, 1407.613.jpg, 1407.616.617.jpg
- **1408.History of Huntington, VT, 1786-1976,** Author: by Bertha Brown Hanson, Document Location: sent by Melissa Perkins, June 1991, Other surname(s): Williams.

File: 1408.jpg

1409.Proprietors' Records, Huntington, Chittenden County, Vermont, Document Location: SL film #28331; Pasadena FHL, 2 Aug 1991, Other surname(s): Williams.

File: 1409.jpg

1410.Petition of Jacob Williams re: Estate of Rufus Williams, Chittenden County, VT Probate Court, Date: Burlington, January 13, 1807, Submitter: copied and forwarded by Melissa Perkins of Shaftsbury, Vermont, received 11 Jul 1991.

• Only documentation naming any heirs [Elisha, Phebe, Harry] of Rufus Williams.

File: 1410.jpg

1411.Notes from Huntington, VT Marriage Records, Huntington, Chittenden, Vermont, Document Location: SL #0028329, Date: Pasadena FHL, 15 Sep 1990, Other surname(s): Brewster; Bruce; Williams.

File: 1411.jpg

1412.Letter from Melissa Perkins, Shaftsbury, VT, Date: received 9 Nov 1991, Other surname(s): Bass; Bruce; Williams.

File: 1412.jpg

- **1413.Probate Records, Rufus Williams,** Chittenden County, Vermont, Vol. 1, 1795-1804, Date: Jan 1804, Document Location: SL film #0028032; Pasadena FHL, 5 Sep 1990 & 15 Sep 1990, Other surname(s): Paul. Files (4): 1413.1.ipg, 1413.2.ipg, 1413.3.jpg, 1413.4.ipg
- **1414.Warrant of Appointment (of Appraisers), Estate of Rufus Williams,**Huntington, Chittenden county, Vermont, Date: 3 Apr 1804, Submitter: copied and forwarded by Melissa Perkins of Shaftsbury, Vermont.

File: 1414.jpg

- **1415.Huntington Deeds, vol. 3, pp. 127-9,** Huntington, Chittenden county, Vermont, Document Location: SL film #28332; Pasadena FHL, August 1991, Image Restored: 29 Oct 2024, Other surname(s): Williams. Files (3): 1415.127.jpeg, 1415.128.jpeg, 1415.129.jpeg
- **1416.Huntington Deeds,** Huntington, Chittenden county, Vermont, Vol. 5, Page(s): 93, Document Location: SL film #0028333, Date: Pasadena FHL, August 1991, Image Restored: 29 Oct 2024, Other surname(s): Paul.
 - Excerpt from land transfer deed, dated 26 Jan 1837, signed by Jacob Williams. File: 1416.93.jpeq
- 1417.Roster of Soldiers in the War of 1812-14, State of Vermont, Author: prepared and published under the direction of Herbert T. Johnson, The Adjutant General, Date: 1933, Document Location: The Bennington Museum, 1 Oct 1988, Other surname(s): Williams.

Files (2): 1417.Title.jpg, 1417.460.jpg

1418.Letter from Samuel A. Lane of Akron, Ohio to Miss Emma J. McMorran of Port Huron, Date: 2 Sep 1899, Document Location: received 12 Jul 1991 from M. John Fox of Meadville, PA, Image Restored: 29 Oct 2024, Other

surname(s): McMorran.

Files (8): 1418.1.jpeg, 1418.2.jpeg, 1418.3.jpg, 1418.4.jpg, 1418.5.jpeg, 1418.6.jpeg, 1418.7.jpeg, 1418.8.jpeg

- **1420.Enumeration of Youth and Partial Census for School Districts in Portage County, Ohio, 1832-1838,** Portage County, Ohio, Author: prepared by William Cumming Johnson, Past President, Portage County Chapter, Ohio Genealogical Society, Date: June 1982, Document Location: Salt Lake City FHL, 6 Oct 1992, Scan Date: 15 Aug 2023, Other surname(s): Williams; Babcock.
 Files (4): 1420.Title.jpg, 1420.34.16.jpeg, 1420.38.05.jpeg, 1420.38-35.jpg
- **1421.Illustrated Summit County Ohio,** Author: by C. R. Grant, Historian, Publisher: by the Akron Map & Atlas Co., Akron, Ohio, Date: 1891, Document Location: received 4 Nov 1991 from Western Reserve Historical Society, Cleveland, Other surname(s): Williams.

Files (2): 1421.Title.jpg, 1421.1.jpg

1422.Ohio: The Crossroad of Our Nation, Date: 1961, Document Location: So. Calif. Genealogical Society, 11 Aug 1991, Image Restored: 29 Oct 2024, Other surname(s): Williams.

Files (6): 1422.065.jpeg, 1422.080.jpeg, 1422.116.jpeg, 1422.182.jpeg, 1422.192.jpeg, 1422.193.jpeg

- **1423.The Western Reserve,** Author: by Harlan Hatcher, Publisher: The Bobbs-Merrill Company, Inc., Document Location: So. Calif. Genealogical Society, 5 Aug 1991, Image Restored: 29 Oct 2024, Other surname(s): Ward.
 - The Story of New Connecticut in Ohio. Files (5): 1423.Title.jpg, 1423.001.jpeg, 1423.002.jpeg, 1423.177.jpeg, 1423.200.201.jpeg
- **1424.Pedigree Chart from Emma Caroline Williams, b 1845,** Submitter: as modified by M. John Fox of Meadville, PA from work of DWM, Date: received 12 Jul 1991, Other surname(s): Gallagher.

File: 1424.jpg

- **1425.Portage County, Ohio, Newspaper Obituary Abstracts, 1825-1870,**Document Location: Salt Lake City FHL, 6 Oct 1992, Other surname(s): Williams. File: 1425.ipq
- **1426.Portage County Marriages, 1808-1850,** Vol. 1, Document Location: Salt Lake City FHL, 6 Oct 1992, Other surname(s): Babcock; Williams; Chapman; Weston.

File: 1426.jpg

1427.Portage County Deed Index; Sanford Williams, Document Location: SL film #899059, Pasadena FHL, 29 Aug 1991, Image Restored: 29 Oct 2024.

Files (2): 1427.292.jpeg, 1427.298.jpeg

1428.Portage County Deeds, vol. 77, page 251, Date: 16 Sep 1861, Document Location: SL film #0902415, Pasadena FHL, 13 Sep 1991, Image Restored: 29 Oct 2024.

Files (2): 1428.251.jpg, 1428.251.enlargement.jpg

1430.1800 Census, Huntington, Chittenden, Vermont, Page(s): page 59, Date: 14 Jul 1991, Other surname(s): Williams.

Files (2): 1430.1.jpg, 1430.2.png

- **1431.Portage County Probate Court; Estate of Sanford Williams,** Date: 13 Jun 1864, Date: 25 Apr 1991, Other surname(s): Axtell.
 - Letter from Samuel B. Axtell, requesting transference of money owed his wife from the Estate of Sanford Williams to her sister, Emeline Williams.

Files (4): 1431.1.jpg, 1431.2.jpg, 1431.3.jpg, 1431.4.jpg

1433.Myron Williams Obituary, Publisher: Port Huron Weekly Times, Date: July 3, 1884, Document Location: microfilm at St. Clair County Library, Port Huron, 8 Jun 1989, Other surname(s): Neal; McMorran; Dale; Beardsley; Kimball.

File: 1433.jpg

1440.FGR of ____?___ Wright & Mary Melissa Williams, Author: received from M. John Fox, Date: 12 Jul 1991.

File: 1440.jpg

1543.1790 Census, New Huntington Town, Chittenden, Vermont, Page(s): page 26, Image Restored: 6 Oct 2024, Other surname(s): Williams.

Files (2): 1543.026.jpeg, 1543.163.jpg

- **1560.1810 Census**, Huntington, Chittenden county, Vermont, Page(s): 222A, Document Location: West LA FHL, 15 Jul 1991, Scan Date: image downloaded 22 Aug 2020, Image Restored: 11 Oct 2024, Other surname(s): Williams. Files (2): 1560.1.jpeq, 1560.2.jpeg
- **1561.1810 Census,** Hinesburg, Chittenden county, Vermont, Page(s): 219, Document Location: West LA FHL, 15 Jul 1991, Image Restored: 11 Oct 2024, Other surname(s): Williams.

File: 1561.jpeg

1572.1820 Census, Portage, Portage county, Ohio, Page(s): 48B, Image Restored: 11

Oct 2024, Other surname(s): Spicer; Williams.

File: 1572.jpeg

- **1576.1820 Census**, Huntington, Chittenden, Vermont, Document Location: West LA FHL, 15 Jul 1991, Image Restored: 30 Oct 2024, Other surname(s): Williams. File: 1576.ipeq
- **1584.1820 Census**, Volney, Oswego county, New York, Image Restored: 30 Oct 2024, Other surname(s): Gallagher.

File: 1584.jpeg

- **1596.1830 Census,** Deerfield, Portage county, Ohio, Page(s): page 207, Image Restored: 8 Oct 2024, Other surname(s): Hudson; Williams. File: 1596.jpeg
- **1598.1840 Census,** Stockholm, St. Lawrence county, New York, Page(s): page 287, Image Restored: 8 Oct 2024, Other surname(s): Williams; Brewster. File: 1598.jpeg
- **1600.1840 Census,** Huntington, Chittenden county, Vermont, Page(s): page 127, Image Restored: 8 Oct 2024, Other surname(s): Williams; Judson. File: 1600.jpeg
- **1606.1840 Census**, China township, St. Clair county, Michigan, Page(s): page 224, Document Location: West LA FHL, 4 Apr 1989, Image Restored: 8 Oct 2024, Other surname(s): Gallagher; Williams.

File: 1606.jpeg

1612.1840 Census, Deerfield, Portage county, Ohio, Image Restored: 8 Oct 2024, Other surname(s): Williams; Hudson.

File: 1612.jpg

1615.1842 Canada Census, Mosa twp., London District, Ontario, Document Location: SL film #281227; West LA FHL, 11 Mar 1989, Image Restored: 8 Oct 2024, Other surname(s): Mills.

File: 1615.jpg

1617.1850 Census, Deerfield, Portage, Ohio, Date: 26 Sep 1850, Page(s): 201, Document Location: West LA FHL, 5 Nov 1993, Other surname(s): Wright; Hudson; Williams.

File: 1617.jpg

1621.1850 Census, Richfield, Summit county, Ohio, Date: 31 Jul 1850, Page(s): 704, Document Location: West LA FHL, 24 Sep 1991, Image Restored: 8 Oct 2024, Other surname(s): Axtell; Williams.

File: 1621.jpeg

- **1622.1850 Census,** Huntington, Chittenden county, Vermont, Page(s): 215, Image Restored: 8 Oct 2024, Other surname(s): Judson; Ross; Williams. Files (2): 1622.1.jpg, 1622.2.jpg
- **1624.1850 Census**, Portage, Summit county, Ohio, Date: 5 Oct 1850, Page(s): 422, Document Location: West LA FHL, 5 Aug 1991, Image Restored: 8 Oct 2024, Other surname(s): Allyn; Spicer. File: 1624.jpg
- **1626.1850 Census**, Akron, Summit county, Ohio, Date: 25 Jul 1850, Page(s): 282, Document Location: West LA FHL, 5 Aug 1991, Scan Date: 15 Aug 2023, Other surname(s): Babcock; Ladd; Williams. Files (2): 1626.jpg, 1626.jpeg
- **1637.1850 Census,** St. Clair, St. Clair county, Michigan, Date: 20 Jul 1850, Image Restored: 8 Oct 2024, Other surname(s): Williams; Gallagher. File: 1637.jpeq
- **1647.1851 Canada Census,** Mosa township, Middlesex county, Ontario, Page(s): page 53, Document Location: SL film #0349223, Scan Date: 31 Mar 2023, Other surname(s): Mills; Nelson.

File: 1647.jpg

- **1651.1860 Census,** Kenockee, St. Clair, Michigan, Date: 16 Aug 1860, Page(s): page 282, Date: 13 Apr 2021, Image Restored: 30 Oct 2024, Other surname(s): Williams; Wright.

 Files (2): 1651.png, 1651.jpg
- **1653.1860 Census,** Akron, Portage twp., Summit county, Ohio, Date: 7 Jun 1860, Page(s): page 285, Image Restored: 30 Oct 2024, Other surname(s): Williams; Babcock.

File: 1653.jpeg

1654.1860 Census, Jackson, Township No. 1, Amador county, California, Date: 31 Jul 1860, Page(s): page 210, Document Location: West LA FHL, 15 Jul 1990, Scan Date: 11 Apr 2022, Other surname(s): Williams; Axtell.

File: 1654.jpg

- **1661.1860 Census,** Vicksburg, St. Clair twp., St. Clair, Michigan, Date: 20 Jul 1860, Page(s): page 619 (old), Other surname(s): Gallagher; Williams. File: 1661.jpg
- 1708.1880 Census, Marysville, Township of Port Huron, St. Clair county, Michigan,

Date: 10 Jun 1880, Page(s): page 324, Image Restored: 30 Oct 2024, Other surname(s): Dale; Williams.

Files (2): 1708.1.jpeg, 1708.image.jpeg

1721.1900 Census, Rahway, Union County, New Jersey, Date: 8 Jun 1900, Page(s): ED 135, Sheet 7A, Document Location: West LA FHL, Date: 5 Aug 1991, Scan Date: 11 Apr 2022, Other surname(s): Williams. File: 1721.jpg

1752.1900 Census, Mills Twp, Ogemaw County, Michigan, Date: 19/20 Jun 1900, Page(s): ED 133, Sheet 7, Other surname(s): Mills.

File: 1752.jpg

1818. Publisher: Mills Ancestry, No. 5, Date: 30 Sep 1987, Author: edited by Michael Mills, Hinesburg, VT, Image Restored: 9 Oct 2024. Files (10): 1818.01.jpeg, 1818.02.jpeg, 1818.03.jpeg, 1818.04.jpeg, 1818.05.jpeg, 1818.06.jpeg, 1818.07.jpeg, 1818.08.jpeg, 1818.09.jpeg, 1818.10.jpeg

1821.Publisher: Mills Ancestry, No. 10, Date: 26 Sep 1988, Author: edited by Michael Mills, Hinesburg, VT, Image Restored: 9 Oct 2024. Files (10): 1821.01.jpg, 1821.02.jpg, 1821.03.jpg, 1821.04.jpg, 1821.05.jpg, 1821.06.jpg, 1821.07.jpg, 1821.08.jpg, 1821.09.jpg, 1821.10.jpg

- 2140.FGR of Isaac Geer & Mary Leeds, Publisher: Family Search Ancestral File, Date: 16 Aug 1999, Image Restored: 11 Oct 2024.
 Files (2): 2140.1.jpeg, 2140.2.jpeg
- **2142.Marriage Record, Barnabas Williams & Sarah Spier [sic],** Date: 9 Oct 1814, Portage, Ohio, Publisher: Family Search IGI, Date: 16 Aug 1999, Image Restored: 29 Oct 2024, Other surname(s): Spicer. File: 2142.jpeg
- 2165.Connecticut Vital Records of Birth, Marriage and Death, Card Index, various localities, Document Location: West LA FHL, June 1992, Image Restored: 1 Oct 2024, Other surname(s): Babcock.

File: 2165.jpeg

2211. Historic Ledyard, Volume III, Author: editors: Janice Wightman Bell & Sheila Anyan Godino, Publisher: Ledyard Historical Society, Franklin Impressions, Inc., Norwich, CT, Date: 1998, Document Location: Mills Library, Other surname(s): Avery; Gallup; Geer; Lester; Morgan; Spicer; Williams.

File: 2211.cover.jpg

- **2298.Governor Samuel Axtell papers, 1875-1878,** Publisher: New Mexico State Library, Date: 6 Mar 2000.
 - Collection consists of official papers of Governor Axtell. Includes letters sent and received, and penal papers, and one proclamation.

File: 2298.jpg

- 2308.Quit Claim Deed, Bounty Land Record, BLWT 1034-100 for Thomas Gerold (Jerralds), Document Location: National Archives, Date: received 8 Sep 1991, Call Number: Revolutionary War Pension and Bounty-Land Warrant Application Files, 1800-1900, Date: 5 Jul 2010, Other surname(s): Williams. Files (13): 2308.1.jpg, 2308.2.jpg, 2308.3.jpg, 2308.4.jpg, 2308.5.jpg, 2308.6.jpg, 2308.7.jpg, 2308.8.jpg, 2308.9.jpg, 2308.10.jpg, 2308.11.jpg, 2308.12.jpg, 2308.13.jpg
- **2330.Marriage Record; Elizabeth Hudson & Sanford Williams,** Date: 5 Mar 1829, Trumbull County, Ohio, Date: 28 Apr 2000, Date: 11 May 2021. File: 2330.png
- **2345.Axtell, Samuel Beach, 1819-1891,** Publisher: Congressional Biographies, Document Location: bioguide.congress.gov, Date: 1 May 2000. File: 2345.jpg
- **2377.Mosa Township 1851/1852 Census,** Page(s): page 7 of 11, Publisher: as of 11 January 1852; age is next birthday, Date: 1 Jun 2000, Image Restored: 20 Oct 2024.

File: 2377.7.jpeg

- **2407.Email from Kay Gary,** of Trumbull Co., Ohio, Date: 22 Jun 2000, Image Restored: 15 Oct 2024, Other surname(s): Williams. File: 2407.jpeq
- **2409.Descendants of Matthew Hudson,** Author: compiled by Kay Gary of Trumball County, Ohio, Date: received 26 Jun 2000, Image Restored: 15 Oct 2024, Other surname(s): Williams.

Files (3): 2409.1.jpeg, 2409.2.jpeg, 2409.3.jpeg

2410.Email from Peggy of Akron, Ohio, Date: 22 Jun 2000, Other surname(s): Babcock.

File: 2410.jpg

2463.Email from Kay Gary, Date: 27 Aug 2000, Image Restored: 29 Oct 2024, Other surname(s): Hudson.

File: 2463.jpeg

- **2489.Birth Record, Richard Chapman,** Date: Apr 1827, Middlebury, Logan County, Ohio, Date: 18 Sep 2000, Image Restored: 29 Oct 2024.
 - File: 2489.jpeg
- **2490.Birth Record, Richard Chapman,** Date: 16 Apr 1800, of Middlebury, Logan County, Ohio, Date: 18 Sep 2000, Image Restored: 29 Oct 2024, Other surname(s): Smith.

 File: 2490.ipeq
- **2492.Pedigree Chart from Hannah Allyn, b aft 1790,** Publisher: Family Search Ancestral File, Date: 18 Sep 2000, Other surname(s): Payson; Avery; Rainsford; Williams.

File: 2492.jpg

- **2494.FGR of Barnabas Williams & unknown wife,** Publisher: Family Search Ancestral File, Date: 18 Sep 2000, Image Restored: 29 Oct 2024. File: 2494.jpeg
- **2495.Marriage Record, Dennison Babcock & Lucy M. Upson,** Date: 12 Nov 1873, Summit County, Ohio, Date: 18 Sep 2000, Image Restored: 29 Oct 2024. File: 2495.jpeg
- **2496.Marriage Record, Eliza Ann Williams,** Date: abt 1840, Summit County, Ohio, Date: 19 Sep 2000, Image Restored: 29 Oct 2024, Other surname(s): Raymond. File: 2496.jpeg
- **2497.Pedigree Chart from William Gore Raymond,** Publisher: Family Search Ancestral File, Date: 19 Sep 2000, Image Restored: 29 Oct 2024, Other surname(s): Safford.

File: 2497.jpeg

2658.Sept. 17, 1771 – Simon Perkins, widely credited as being co-founder of Akron with Paul Williams, Publisher: The Akron Beacon-Journal, Date: 12 Mar 2001, Other surname(s): Williams.

Files (2): 2658.1.jpg, 2658.2.jpg

- **2662.The Territorial Governors,** Utah Territory, Date: 20 Mar 2001, Other surname(s): Axtell.

 File: 2662.jpg
- **2664.Samuel Beach Axtell Genealogical Biography,** Author: by Dan Axtell, Date: last revised 12 Sep 1995, Date: 20 Mar 2001, Other surname(s): Williams. File: 2664.jpg
- 2673. Samuel Beach Axtell Newspaper Articles, Publisher: The New York Times,

Date: 1875-77, Date: 20 Mar 2001.

File: 2673.jpg

2738.Email from Sally Pearson, Date: 27 Apr 2001, URL:

http://www.axtellfamily.org/axgenea/axggedco.html, Image Restored: 31 Oct 2024, Other surname(s): Williams; Axtell; Townsend.

Axtell GEDCOM available at URL above.

File: 2738.jpg

2782.Pedigree Chart from Samuel Beach Axtell, Author: by Dan Axtell, Document Location: www.axtellfamily.org, Date: 2 May 2001, Image Restored: 30 Sep 2024, Other surname(s): Leonard.

File: 2782.jpeg

2923.Nelson Lipscomb, Publisher: Personal Ancestral File, Date: 21 Jun 2001, Image Restored: 31 Oct 2024.

File: 2923.jpeg

3240. Connecticut Vital Records of Birth, Marriage and Death, Card Index,

Williams Surname, various localities, Document Location: West LA FHL, Date: 5 Aug 1991, Date: 29 Mar 2022.

File: 3240.jpeg

3242.FGR of David or Jacob Williams & Keziah Brewster, Publisher: Family Search Ancestral File, Date: 30 Apr 2002, Image Restored: 30 Oct 2024, Other surname(s): Turner.

File: 3242.jpeg

3251.Individual Record, Horace Steele Weston, Date: 13 Jul 1817, Publisher: Family Search IGI, Date: 18 Sep 2000, Image Restored: 30 Oct 2024.

File: 3251.jpeg

3252. Marriage Record, Horace Weston & Jane Wilder, Date: 4 Jul 1840,

Publisher: Family Search IGI, Date: 18 Sep 2000, Image Restored: 30 Oct 2024.

File: 3252.jpeg

3324. Huntington Deeds, Huntington, Chittenden County, Vermont, Vol. 7, Page(s):

523, Image Restored: 30 Oct 2024, Other surname(s): Carpenter; Williams.

File: 3324.jpeg

3326.Email from Roger Rochlen, San Anselmo, CA, Date: 3 Jul 2002, Image

Restored: 30 Oct 2024, Other surname(s): Carpenter; Williams.

File: 3326.jpeg

3329.Email from Roger Rochlen, San Anselmo, CA, Date: 4 Jul 2002, Image

Restored: 30 Oct 2024, Other surname(s): Carpenter; Ellis; Williams.

File: 3329.jpeg

- **3330.1850 Census,** Huntington, Chittenden, Vermont, Date: 24 Oct 1850, Page(s): 223B, Image Restored: 30 Oct 2024, Other surname(s): Williams; Ellis.
 - Also received from Roger Rochlen, 16 Oct 2002

File: 3330.jpeg

- **3331.Darwin J. Carpenter,** Date: b 29 Apr 1827, Huntington, Chittenden, Vermont, Date: 3 Jul 2002, Image Restored: 30 Oct 2024, Other surname(s): Derby. File: 3331.jpeg
- **3333.1830 Census**, Huntington, Chittenden, Vermont, Page(s): 297, Image Restored: 31 Oct 2024, Other surname(s): Williams; Ellis. Files (2): 3333.1.jpeg, 3333.2.jpeg
- **3389.FGR of Roger Ladd & Sarah Henderson,** Publisher: Family Search Ancestral File, Date: 19 Aug 2002, Image Restored: 16 Oct 2024. Files (2): 3389.1.jpeg, 3389.2.jpeg
- **3402.100 Years,** Page(s): page 59, Submitter: scanned image received 29 Aug 2002 from Grace Dooley, Ogemaw County, MI, Document Location: originally found on web site: "Families of Ogemaw", Other surname(s): Mills. File: 3402.jpg
- **3403.Shanty Boys,** Submitter: scanned images received from Grace Dooley, Ogemaw County, 29 Aug 2002, Document Location: originally found on website: "Families of Ogemaw", Other surname(s): Mills.

Files (3): 3403.09.jpg, 3403.16.jpg, 3403.31.jpg

- **3449.Email from Roger Rochlen,** San Anselmo, CA, Date: 23 Oct 2002, Image Restored: 30 Oct 2024, Other surname(s): Carpenter; Ellis. File: 3449.ipeq
- **3455.1840 Census**, Huntington, Chittenden, Vermont, Submitter: received 26 Oct 2002 from Roger Rochlen, San Anselmo, CA, Image Restored: 30 Oct 2024, Other surname(s): Williams.

File: 3434.jpeg

3456.1860 Census, Huntington, Chittenden, Vermont, Date: 25 Jul 1860, Page(s): page 210, Submitter: received 26 Oct 2002 from Roger Rochlen, San Anselmo, CA, Image Restored: 30 Oct 2024, Other surname(s): Williams.

File: 3456.jpeg

3457.1870 Census, Huntington, Chittenden, Vermont, Date: 1 Jun 1870, Submitter:

received 26 Oct 2002 from Roger Rochlen, San Anselmo, CA, Image Restored: 30 Oct 2024, Other surname(s): Williams.

File: 3457.jpeg

- **3458.Death Registry,** Date: 1876, Huntington, Chittenden County, VT, Submitter: received 28 Oct 2002 from Roger Rochlen, San Anselmo, CA, Image Restored: 30 Oct 2024, Other surname(s): Williams; Paul. Files (2): 3458.1.jpeq, 3458.2.jpeg
- **3459.Marriage Register,** Date: 1870, Bristol, Addison County, VT, Submitter: received 28 Oct 2002 from Roger Rochlen, San Anselmo, CA, Image Restored: 30 Oct 2024, Other surname(s): Hall; Williams.

File: 3459.jpeg

- **3460.Births, Marriages, Deaths,** Date: 1868-1887, Richmond, Chittenden County, VT, Page(s): 242-243, Submitter: received 28 Oct 2002 from Roger Rochlen, San Anselmo, CA, Image Restored: 30 Oct 2024, Other surname(s): Williams. Files (2): 3460.1.jpeg, 3460.2.jpeg
- **3461.Divorce Papers & Pleading,** Author: Emeline L. Carpenter and Derman [sic] J. Carpenter, Chittenden County, Vermont, Date: 21 Aug 1863, Document Location: Huntington (VT) Land Records, Vol. 12, pp 236-7, Image Restored: 30 Oct 2024. Files (4): 3461.1.jpeg, 3461.2.jpeg, 3461.3.jpeg, 3461.4.jpeg
- **3464.Paul Williams,** Publisher: GenCircles, Author: Steingraber-Sorensen Files, Date: 1 Nov 2002, Image Restored: 30 Oct 2024.

File: 3464.jpeg

- **3474.1880 Census,** St. Clair, St. Clair, Michigan, Page(s): 451B, Date: 5 Nov 2002, Image Restored: 30 Oct 2024, Other surname(s): Williams; Mills. File: 3474.jpeg
- **3484.Email from Roger Rochlen,** San Anselmo, CA, Date: 8 Nov 2002, Image Restored: 30 Oct 2024, Other surname(s): Derby; Finley; Williams. Files (2): 3484.email.jpeg, 3484.military.png
- **3498.1880 Census,** Akron, Summit, Ohio, Page(s): 29A, Date: 15 Nov 2002, Image Restored: 31 Oct 2024, Other surname(s): Babcock; Upson. File: 3498.jpeg
- **3499.1880 Census**, Akron, Summit, Ohio, Page(s): 81C, Date: 15 Nov 2002, Image Restored: 31 Oct 2024, Other surname(s): Babcock. File: 3499.ipeq
- **3650.The Gallaghers,** Author: by Laura Weavers Cline, Submitter: received from

Mary Cline, July 2003, Image Restored: 11 Oct 2024, Other surname(s): Burwell; Ward; Melville; Gardner; Kimura; Kirby; Wilde.

Files (7): 3650.1.jpg, 3650.2.jpg, 3650.3.jpeg, 3650.4.jpeg, 3650.6.jpeg, 3650.7.jpeg, 3650.8.jpeg

4117.Elizabeth Dunlap, Humboldt Cemetery, Richardson County, Nebraska, URL: findagrave.com, Scan Date: 21 Apr 2023, Other surname(s): Williams, Other surname(s): Hudson; Williams.

File: 4117.jpg

4121.1880 Census, Deerfield, Portage, Ohio, Call Number: page 240A, Date: 2 May 2004, Image Restored: 31 Oct 2024, Other surname(s): Dunlap; Williams. Source 4121

File: 4121.ipeg

4124.1880 Census, E. D. 39 and 40, Washington, District of Columbia, Call Number: page 367C, Date: 2 May 2004, Image Restored: 31 Oct 2024, Other surname(s): Williams.

File: 4124.jpeg

4125.1880 Census, West Richfield, Summit, Ohio, Call Number: page 372D, Date: 2 May 2004, Other surname(s): Williams, Image Restored: 31 Oct 2024, Other surname(s): Axtell; Williams.

File: 4125.jpeg

4421.1850 Census, Nassau, Rensselaer, New York, Date: 3 Oct 1850, Publisher: Ancestry @Mesa FHL, Date: 3 Dec 2004, Date: 28 Mar 2022, Other surname(s): Williams; Bruce.

File: 4421 Medium.jpeg

4422.1880 Census, District 2, Nassau, Rensselaer, New York, Page(s): 585B, Publisher: FamilySearch, Date: 6 Dec 2004, Image Restored: 1 Nov 2024, Other surname(s): Williams.

File: 4422.jpeg

4423.Orrin Ross & Eunice Williams, Date: Marriage abt 1810, Vermont, Date: 7 Dec 2004, Image Restored: 30 Oct 2024.

File: 4423.jpeg

4424.FGR of Eleazar Ross & Elizabeth, Date: 7 Dec 2004, Image Restored: 30 Oct 2024.

File: 4424.jpeg

4427.1800 Census, Groton, New London, Connecticut, Page(s): 558, Publisher:

Ancestry @Mesa FHL, Date: 3 Dec 2004, Other surname(s): Williams; Spicer. File: 4427.jpg

4428.1810 Census, Groton, New London, Connecticut, Page(s): 1488, Publisher: Ancestry @Mesa FHL, Date: 3 Dec 2004, Other surname(s): Williams. File: 4428.jpg

4462.1880 Census, Bristol, Addison, Vermont, Page(s): 38C, Publisher: FamilySearch, Date: 23 Dec 2004, Image Restored: 1 Nov 2024, Other surname(s): Williams; Day.

File: 4462.jpeg

4630.1900 Census, St. Clair Township, St. Clair, Michigan, Date: 25 Jun 1900, Page(s): ED 111; Sheet 15A, Date: 26 Feb 2005, Image Restored: 1 Nov 2024, Other surname(s): Mills; Davis; Carey.

File: 4630.jpg

- **4632.1870 Census,** Marysville, St. Clair, Michigan, Page(s): 422, Date: 26 Feb 2005, Image Restored: 1 Nov 2024, Other surname(s): Mills; Williams. File: 4632.jpeg
- **5165.Early Marysville Founded on Lumbering Industry,** Publisher: Port Huron (MI) Times Herald, Date: 10 Oct 1972, Document Location: original at Marysville Historical Museum, Jun 1989, Other surname(s): Mills; Williams. Files (2): 5165.1.jpg, 5165.2.jpg
- **5281.Samuel Beach Axtell (1819 1891),** Publisher: Find A Grave website, Date: 8 Aug 2006.

File: 5281.jpg

5472.1870 Census, Marysville, St. Clair, Michigan, Date: 18 Jul 1870, Page(s): 28? (old), Date: 28 Nov 2006, Image Restored: 2 Nov 2024, Other surname(s): Williams; Gallagher.

File: 5472.jpeg

- **5475.1894 Michigan Census,** St. Clair Township, Date: 28 Nov 2006, Image Restored: 2 Nov 2024, Other surname(s): Balmer; Mills; Williams. File: 5475.jpeg
- **5482.1910 Census,** St. Clair, St. Clair, Michigan, Date: 4 May 1910, Page(s): ED 124, Sheet 10A, Date: 29 Nov 2006, Other surname(s): Wright; Williams. File: 5482.png
- **5561.1870 Census,** Deerfield, Portage, Ohio, Date: 31 Aug 1870, Page(s): 26 (old), Date: 19 Jan 2007, Image Restored: 12 Oct 2024, Other surname(s): Dunlap;

Hudson.

File: 5561.jpeg

5563.1860 Census, Deerfield, Portage, Ohio, Date: 7 Jun1860, Page(s): 22 (old), Date: 19 Jan 2007, Image Restored: 12 Oct 2024, Other surname(s): Dunlap; Hudson.

File: 5563.jpeg

5564.1870 Census, Table Rock, Pawnee, Nebraska, Date: 28 Aug 1870, Page(s): 9 (old), Date: 19 Jan 2007, Image Restored: 12 Oct 2024, Other surname(s): Maxson; Williams.

File: 5564.jpeg

5565.1885 Nebraska State Census, Humboldt, Richardson, Nebraska, Date: 19 Jan 2007, Other surname(s): Maxson.

File: 5565.jpg

5566.Daniel Horace Maxson, Submitter: Jody Dee Jones, Fort Collins, CO, Publisher: FamilySearch™ Pedigree Resource File, Image Restored: 30 Oct 2024, Other surname(s): West; Armsbury.

File: 5566.jpeg

5568.1890 Census, Special Schedule, Surviving Soldiers, Sailors, and Marines, and Widows, etc., Humboldt City, Richardson County, Nebraska, Page(s): 1, ED 266, Date: 21 Jan 2007, Image Restored: 30 Oct 2024, Other surname(s): Maxson.

File: 5568.jpeg

5600. Descendants of Unknown Cook, Submitter: received from Cliff Allen via email, Willoughby, OH, Date: 21 Feb 2007, Image Restored: 30 Oct 2024, Other surname(s): Hudson; Tunis; Cook; Williams.

Files (6): 5600.1.jpeg, 5600.2.jpeg, 5600.3.jpeg, 5600.4.jpeg, 5600.5.jpeg, 5600.6.jpeg

6119.E-mail from Lugene Daniels, Ogemaw County, MI, Date: 13 Sep 2008, Other surname(s): Mills.

Files (2): 6119.1.jpg, 6119.2.jpg

- 6120. Plat Map of Richland Township, Ogemaw County, Michigan, Date: 1903.
 - Multiple instances of ownership by N & B Mills, B. Mills, and a John B. Mills. Perhaps John Edgar Mills?

File: 6120.jpg

6146. Prescott Community in Pioneer History, Author: by Ervadeen Hosbach,

Date: undated, Document Location: Mills Library.

• 42 pages

Files (5): 6146.Title.jpg, 6146.3.jpg, 6146.4.jpg, 6146.9.jpg, 6146.28.jpg

6147.Barney Mills, Author: Email from Lugene Daniels, Whittemore, MI, Date: 18 Sep 2008, Image Restored: 20 Oct 2024.

File: 6147.jpg

6349.1800 Census, Groton, New London, Connecticut, Page(s): 567, Date: 14 Mar 2010, Other surname(s): Williams.

Files (2): 6349.1.jpg, 6349.2.jpg

- **6364.Paul Williams, Co-Founder of Akron,** Author: response from Judy James, Special Collections, Akron-Summit County Public Library, Date: 2 Apr 2010. Files (2): 6364.1.jpg, 6364.2.jpg
- **6379.Paul Williams, Co-Founder of Akron,** Author: from Judy James, Special Collections, Akron-Summit County Public Library, Date: 6 Apr 2010, Image Restored: 30 Oct 2024.

File: 6379.jpg

- **7065.Letter to Barney Mills from N. & B. Mills,** Date: 22 Apr 1905, Document Location: Marysville Historical Museum, Date: Jun 1989.
 - note: letter dated two months before his death

File: 7065.jpg

7318.Mills-Axtell Connection, Author: Email from David Axtell, Date: 23 Sep 2014, Other surname(s): Williams; Townsend.

File: 7318.jpg

7418.Paul Williams Gravestone, Glendale Cemetery, Akron, OH, Publisher:

FindAGrave, Date: 10 Apr 2020.

File: 7418.png

7595.Eunice Paul, Submitter: Gillette Family Tree, Date: 3 Apr 2021, Other surname(s): Lawson; Williams.

File: 7595.png

7596.Eunice Paul, b 1756, Tolland, Union County, Connecticut, Barbour Collection, Page(s): 108, Date: 3 Apr 2021.

File: 7596.png

7608.Almon D. Wright Death, Date: 28 Apr 1862, Murfreesboro, Tennessee, Date: 13 Apr 2021, Other surname(s): Williams.

Files (2): 7608.1.png, 7608.2.png

- **7732.Biography of Mrs. Lydia Williams Noyes,** Author: of Mystic, CT, Publisher: Life Sketches of leading citizens of New London County, Connecticut, Page(s): 410 & 413, Date: 1898, Date: 29 Mar 2022.
 - * includes her DAR information; which states her gr.-grandparents are John Williams and Theoda Perkins, Richard and Eunice Williams, as given in 7732.413 Files (4): 7732.Title.jpeg, 7732.410.png, 7732.413.png, 7732.DAR.png
- **7760.Thomas Jerrald,** Submitter: AB Crittenden Family Tree, Author: by abcritten1, Date: 11 Apr 2022.

File: 7760.pdf

7763.Alice E Anna Axtell, Submitter: Rich Family Tree, Author: by alisapear1, Date: 12 Apr 2022.

File: 7763.jpeg

7816.Death of Mrs. Axtell, Publisher: Amador Ledger (CA), Date: 7 Dec 2022, Other surname(s): Williams.

File: 7816.jpg

- **7818.AXTELL Tombstone Marker**, Glendale Cemetery, Akron, Summit, OH, URL: <u>findagrave</u>, Date: 7 Dec 2022, Other surname(s): Williams; Townsend. File: 7818.ipq
- **7821.Pedigree Chart from Charles Morgan Phillips,** Date: 8 Dec 2022, Other surname(s): Jerralds; Williams; Morgan; Monteverde. File: 7821.jpg
- **7895.Paul Williams, Filan Family Tree,** Author: by wfilan, Scan Date: 21 Feb 2023, Other surname(s): Latham; Geer. Files (2): 7895.1.jpeq, 7895.2.jpeq
- **8125.1860 Census,** East Saginaw, Saginaw, Michigan, Date: 8 Jun 1860, Page(s): 627, Scan Date: 28 Apr 2023, Other surname(s): Williams; Lipscomb. File: 8125.jpg
- **8126.Nelson W Lipscomb,** Publisher: Joanne LaFave Family Tree, Author: by GeorgeSmith, Scan Date: 28 Apr 2023, Other surname(s): Williams; Lee. Files (2): 8126.1.jpeg, 8126.2.jpeg
- **8127. Miss Emeline Williams obituaries (2),** Publisher: The Morris County Chronicle, Date: 19 May 1908, Morristown, New Jersey, Scan Date: 30 Apr 2023. Files (2): 8127.1.jpg, 8127.2.jpg
- **8128.Olive Alice Williams,** Publisher: Maxson Family Tree, Author: by Karen Larsen, Scan Date: 30 Apr 2023.

Files (2): 8128.1.jpeg, 8128.2.jpeg

- **8129.Daniel Horace Maxson,** Publisher: Maxson Family Tree, Author: by Karen Larsen, Scan Date: 30 Apr 2023, Other surname(s): West; Armsbury. Files (3): 8129.1.jpeg, 8129.2.jpeg, 8129.3.jpeg
- **8133.1855 New York Census,** Petersburg, Rensselaer, New York, Scan Date: 1 May 2023, Other surname(s): Maxson; West. File: 8133.jpg
- **8210.Marriage of S. B. Axtell and Adaline B. Williams,** Publisher: Summit County, Ohio, Marriage Records, 1840-1980, Date: 20 Sep 1840, Date: 15 Jun 2023. File: 8210.jpg
- **8211.New Mexico Territorial Census,** Santa Fe, New Mexico, Date: 1885, Page(s): 57, Scan Date: 15 Jun 2023, Other surname(s): Williams; Axtell. File: 8211.jpg
- **8212.Application has been file..,** Publisher: Akron Daily Democrat, Akron, Ohio, Date: 8 Aug 1893, Page(s): 1, Scan Date: 15 Jun 2023, Other surname(s): Williams; Axtell. File: 8212.jpg
- **8274.George Babcock,** Date: died 1803, bur Glendale Cemetery, Akron, Summit, Ohio, URL: <u>findagrave</u>, Scan Date: 15 Aug 2023, Other surname(s): Williams; Halsey.

File: 8274.jpg

8276.George William Babcock, Publisher: Beebe-Collins-Siemon Family Tree, Author: by James Beebe, Scan Date: 15 Aug 2023, Other surname(s): Williams; Halsey.

Files (2): 8276.1.jpeg, 8276.2.jpeg

- **8369.** © The Kinships of Robert & Hants Hamilton, Two Brothers in Nova Scotia, Author: by Jane (Currie) Wile, Publisher: from the Colchester County Families Database owned by Jane (Currie) Wile, Scan Date: 20 Apr 2025, Other surname(s): Hamilton; Nelson; Hoeg; Read.
 - This report was prepared Feb 2021, and is not intended to represent a completed genealogy of this family. It is an unedited report generated form the information compiled in my Colchester County Families Database of over 220,000 persons, containing vital records, biographical information, transcripts of Wills, Deeds, Newspaper article and personal observations.

Files (19): 8369.1.jpeg, 8369.3.jpeg, 8369.4.jpeg, 8369.5.jpeg, 8369.6.jpeg,

Sources *

8369.7.jpeg, 8369.8.jpeg, 8369.9.jpeg, 8369.16.jpeg, 8369.17.jpeg, 8369.18.jpeg, 8369.46.jpeg, 8369.47.jpeg, 8369.48.jpeg, 8369.108.jpeg, 8369.201.jpeg, 8369.325.jpeg, 8369.478.jpeg, 8369.604.jpeg

Place	Inde	ex
-------	------	----

Adams, Berkshire, Massachusetts	Armada, Macomb, Michigan cont.
RAYMOND, William Gore 72	WILLIAMS, Mary Jerralds 52
Akron, Summit, Ohio	Bennington, Bennington, Vermont
ALLYN, Hannah 41	WILLIAMS, Miron Pease 48
AXTELL, Charles Clifford 59	Bristol, Addison, Vermont
LADD, Judge Charles Green 74	HALL, Asenath M
RAYMOND, Charles	WILLIAMS, Harry 38
RAYMOND, Grace	California
RAYMOND, John Gilbert	AXTELL, Wallace 59
RAYMOND, William Barnabas 73	Canada
RAYMOND, William Gore 72	LIPSCOMB, Nelson 68
VORIS, Gen. Alvin Coe	Chicago, Cook, Illinois
WESTON, Horace Steele 75	DALE, Charles
WILLIAMS, Barnabas 40	China Township, St. Clair, Michigan
WILLIAMS, Eliza Ann 72	GALLAGHER, Mary Margaret 51
WILLIAMS, Emeline 59	WILLIAMS, Miron Pease 48
WILLIAMS, Paul18	Clark Cemetery, China Township, St.
Akron?, Summit, Ohio	Clair, Michigan
BABCOCK, George William 44	GALLAGHER, Mary Margaret 51
LADD, Judge Charles Green 74	WILLIAMS, John Gallagher 52
LADD, Emma E74	WILLIAMS, Miron Pease 48
LADD, Walter C	WILLIAMS, William Gallagher 52
LATHAM, Sarah 23	Columbus, Franklin, Ohio
WILLIAMS, Dennison M 42	AXTELL, Hon. Samuel Beach 54
WILLIAMS, Eunice	Connecticut
WILLIAMS, Hannah Ermina 73	BABCOCK, George William 44
WILLIAMS, Paulina Peron 73	JERRALDS, Mary 34
Algonac, St. Clair, Michigan	WILLIAMS, Clarissa 43
WILLIAMS, Mary Jerralds	WILLIAMS, Lyman27
Amador County, California	WILLIAMS, Sanford
AXTELL, Hon. Samuel Beach 54	Connecticut?
Ann Arbor, Washtenaw, Michigan	WILLIAMS, Capt. Jacob26
WILLIAMS, Miron Pease 48	WILLIAMS, Lyman 27
Armada, Macomb, Michigan	WILLIAMS, Paul
MILLS, Nelson	

Р	lace	Inc	lex
---	------	-----	-----

Deerfield, Portage, Ohio	Groton?, New London, Connecticut
WILLIAMS, Juliette F 68	WILLIAMS, Dennison M 42
WILLIAMS, Mary Melissa 61	WILLIAMS, Isaac 8
WILLIAMS, Miron Pease 48	WILLIAMS, Joseph L 44
WILLIAMS, Olive Alice 67	WILLIAMS, Martha 42
WILLIAMS, Sanford 28	WILLIAMS, Oliver Geer72
Deerfield?, Portage, Ohio	WILLIAMS, Oliver Spicer 72
JERRALDS, Mary 34	WILLIAMS, Prudence 42
WILLIAMS, Adaline S 53	Halifax, Halifax, Nova Scotia, Canada
WILLIAMS, Emeline 59	MILLS, Nelson
Detroit, Wayne, Michigan	Humboldt Cemetery, Humboldt,
BALMER, James L	Richardson, Nebraska
NEAL, Capt. Charles Stowe	HUDSON, Elizabeth
WILLIAMS, Emeline 53	Humboldt, Richardson, Nebraska
WILLIAMS, Hannah Elizabeth 52	HUDSON, Elizabeth
WILLIAMS, Prudence 53	MAXSON, Daniel Horace 67
Evergreen Cemetery, Morristown,	MAXSON, Daniel Horace 68
Morris, New Jersey	MAXSON, Susan Elizabeth 68
PHILLIPS, Charles Morgan	Huntington Center Cemetery,
First Presbyterian Cemetery,	Huntington, Vermont
Morristown, Morris, New Jersey	ELLIS, Susan
AXTELL, Hon. Samuel Beach 54	WILLIAMS, Emeline L 69
Glendale Cemetery, Akron, Summit,	WILLIAMS, Harry38
Ohio	Huntington, Chittenden, Vermont
AXTELL, Charles Clifford 59	BREWSTER, Keziah 26
BABCOCK, George William 44	BRUCE, Diadesy 27
TOWNSEND, Mary Elizabeth	CARPENTER, Darwin J 70
WILLIAMS, Adaline S 53	ROSS, Orrin
WILLIAMS, Paul	WILLIAMS, Emeline L 69
Groton, New London, Connecticut	WILLIAMS, Harry
GEER, Martha 23	WILLIAMS, Capt. Jacob26
WILLIAMS, Barnabas 40	WILLIAMS, Lyman 27
WILLIAMS, Eunice 41	WILLIAMS, Rufus 10
WILLIAMS, Paul18	Huntington?, Chittenden, Vermont
	PAUL, Eunice

Place Index =

Lakeside Cemetery, Port Huron, St.	Marysville, St. Clair, Michigan cont.
Clair, Michigan	WILLIAMS, Florence Maria 53
BEARDSLEY, Alfred J	WILLIAMS, Hannah Elizabeth 52
BOONTRIGER, Catherine Ann	WILLIAMS, Mary Jerralds 52
McMORRAN, Hon. Henry Gordon	WILLIAMS, Mary Melissa 61
MILLS, Barney 62	WILLIAMS, Miron Pease 48
MILLS, Nelson	WILLIAMS, Prudence 53
MILLS, Reuben	WILLIAMS, William Gallagher 52
WILLIAMS, Emeline 53	WRIGHT, Mary Corinthia 62
WILLIAMS, Emma Caroline 53	Marysville?, St. Clair, Michigan
WILLIAMS, Mary Jerralds 52	WILLIAMS, William Gallagher 52
WILLIAMS, Mary Melissa 61	WRIGHT, Mary Corinthia 62
WRIGHT, Mary Corinthia 62	Massachusetts
WRIGHT, Warren Francis 62	Louisa
Ledyard, New London, Connecticut	BRUCE, Diadesy
WILLIAMS, Silas 24	ELLIS, Susan
Los Angeles, Los Angeles, California	Mexico City, Mexico
AXTELL, Alice E. Anna 59	WILLIAMS, Olive Alice 67
BEARDSLEY, Alfred J	Michigan
Manlius, Onondaga, New York	BOONTRIGER, Catherine Ann
GALLAGHER, Mary Margaret 51	DALE, Charles
Marine City, St. Clair, Michigan	GALLAGHER, Mary Margaret 51
MILLS, Nelson	KIMBALL, Guy
WILLIAMS, Emma Caroline 53	PHILLIPS, Charles Morgan
Marysville, St. Clair, Michigan	RICHARDSON, Catharine E
BEARDSLEY, Alfred J	WILLIAMS, John Gallagher 52
GALLAGHER, Mary Margaret 51	Middlebury, Logan, Ohio
McMORRAN, Hon. Henry Gordon	CHAPMAN, Richard 75
MILLS, Barney 62	Morristown, Morris, New Jersey
MILLS, Nelson	AXTELL, Hon. Samuel Beach 54
MILLS, Reuben	PHILLIPS, Charles Morgan
WILLIAMS, Adaline 53	WILLIAMS, Emeline 59
WILLIAMS, David Gallagher 53	Mosa Township, Middlesex, Ontario,
WILLIAMS, Emeline 53	Canada
WILLIAMS, Emma Caroline 53	MILLS, Reuben

Place Index =

Mosa Township?, Middlesex, Ontario,	Ohio cont.
Canada	OVIATT, Genevra T
MILLS, Barney 62	TOWNSEND, Mary Elizabeth
Mt. Clemens, Macomb, Michigan	UPSON, Lucy M
AXTELL, Charles Clifford 59	WRIGHT, Almon D 62
Murfreesboro, Rutherford, Tennessee	WRIGHT, Mary Corinthia 62
WRIGHT, Almon D 62	WRIGHT, Warren Francis 62
New London County?, Connecticut	Pennsylvania
WILLIAMS, Rufus 10	HUDSON, Elizabeth
New York	Petersburg, Rensselaer, New York
UNNAMED	MAXSON, Daniel Horace 67
WILLIAMS, Acy 47	Port Huron Cemetery, Port Huron,
WILLIAMS, Burdick 46	Michigan
WILLIAMS, Lyman 46	WILLIAMS, Adaline 53
WILLIAMS, Orrin 46	Port Huron, St. Clair, Michigan
WILLIAMS, Sabrina 47	BALMER, James L
Newton Twp, Trumbull, Ohio	KIMBALL, Guy
HUDSON, Elizabeth	McMORRAN, Hon. Henry Gordon
WILLIAMS, Sanford 28	NEAL, Capt. Charles Stowe
North Groton, New London,	RICHARDSON, Catharine E
Connecticut	WILLIAMS, Adaline 53
ALLYN, Hannah 41	WILLIAMS, David Gallagher 53
HALSEY, T	WILLIAMS, Emma Caroline 53
LATHAM, Sarah 23	WILLIAMS, Florence Maria 53
WILLIAMS, Barnabas 40	WILLIAMS, Hannah Elizabeth 52
WILLIAMS, Paul	WILLIAMS, Mary Melissa 61
WILLIAMS, Prudence 24	Portage County, Ohio
Ohio	BABCOCK, George William 44
AXTELL, Myron Williams 59	CHAPMAN, Richard 43
BABCOCK, Calista Williams 75	WESTON, Austin 42
BABCOCK, Dennison	WILLIAMS, Clarissa 43
BABCOCK, Emeline Clarke 76	WILLIAMS, Dennison M 42
BABCOCK, Sarah Susannah 75	WILLIAMS, Eunice
BABCOCK, Williams Pierpont 76	WILLIAMS, Mary Melissa 61
LADD, Elizabeth H74	WILLIAMS, Prudence 42

Place	Index
Portage County, Ohio cont.	St. Clair County, Michigan cont.
WILLIAMS, Sanford 28	LIPSCOMB, Nelson 68
WRIGHT, Almon D 62	MILLS, Nelson
Portage, Summit, Ohio	MILLS, Reuben
SPICER, Sarah40	WILLIAMS, Juliette F 68
WILLIAMS, Barnabas 40	WILLIAMS, Miron Pease 48
Preston, New London, Connecticut	St. Clair, St. Clair, Michigan
WILLIAMS, Michal 24	WRIGHT, Warren Francis 62
WILLIAMS, Silas 24	Stark County, Ohio
Richfield, Summit, Ohio	VORIS, Gen. Alvin Coe
WILLIAMS, Adaline S 53	Stones River National Cemetery,
Richmond, Chittenden, Vermont	Murfreesboro, Rutherford,
WILLIAMS, Emeline L 69	Tennessee
Robinson Cemetery, Palmyra Twp,	WRIGHT, Almon D 62
Portage, Ohio	Stonington, New London, Connecticut
WILLIAMS, Sanford	BABCOCK, George William 44
Rutland, Rutland, Vermont	WILLIAMS, Silas 24
LADD, Judge Charles Green 74	Summit County, Ohio
Saginaw, Saginaw, Michigan	AXTELL, Alice E. Anna 59
WILLIAMS, Juliette F 68	AXTELL, Charles Clifford 59
Saint Boswells, Roxburgh, Borders,	AXTELL, Hon. Samuel Beach 54
Scotland	BABCOCK, Dennison
BALMER, James L	RAYMOND, William Gore
San Diego, San Diego, California	TOWNSEND, Mary Elizabeth
WILLIAMS, David Gallagher 53	UPSON, Lucy M
San Francisco, San Francisco,	WESTON, Horace Steele 75
California	WILDER, Jane
AXTELL, Alice E. Anna 59	WILLIAMS, Adaline S
AXTELL, Hon. Samuel Beach 54	WILLIAMS, Eliza Ann
PHILLIPS, Charles Morgan	Tacoma, Pierce, Washington
Scotland	LIPSCOMB, Nelson 68
BALMER, James L	Tinmouth, Rutland, Vermont
St. Clair County, Michigan	BREWSTER, Keziah
BEARDSLEY, Alfred J	Union, Tolland, Connecticut
	PAUL, Eunice

Place Index =

Valhalla Memorial Park, North	
Hollywood, Los Angeles, Californi	а
AXTELL, Alice E. Anna	. 59
Vermont	
CARPENTER, Charles	71
CARPENTER, Mary	. 71
JUDSON, Alva	. 36
JUDSON, Eluthera	. 69
JUDSON, Orland	. 69
WILLIAMS, Calista	71
WILLIAMS, George L	. 71
WILLIAMS, Phebe	. 36
Vermont?	
ROSS, Orrin	37
WILLIAMS Funice	37